LANCASTER COUNTY BOARD AND LINCOLN CITY COUNCIL

2 JOINT MEETING 1 these proceedings. Any other nominations?

3 PUBLIC HEARING ON THE BELTWAY 2 call the rOllI pleasel County Clerk‘

4 3 COUNTY CLERK: Ms. Campbell?

s 4 MS. CAMPBELL: Yes,

. 5 COUNTY CLERK: Workman?

; 6 MR. WORKMAN: Yes.

. §{ 1 COUNTY CLERK: Stevens?

9 Meeting held at The C:Lty—County Bulldlng, 8 MR. STEVENS: Tes.

555 South 10th Street, Lincoln, Nebraska, 9 MR, WORKMAN: And call the IOll, please’

10 on August 15, 2001, at 4:00 p.m.

o 10 City Clerk.

12 smEse. 11 CITY CLERK: Camp? Cook?

13 County Commissioners: Mr. Bob Workman, Chairperson 12 MR‘ COOK: Yes.

Mr. Ray Stevens 13 CITY CLERK: [Friendt?

- ve. Bruos vedoalf, County clerk | 14 MR, FRIENDI: Yes,

" ciey council: oz Jon Camp * 15 CITY CLERK: McRoy?

e Ve, Grenn Feienar 16 MS. MeROY: Yes,

v Mo, Goleon Seng 17 CITY CLERK: Seng?

e Vi very mesae 16 MS. SENG: Yes,

19 Ms. Joan Ross, City Clerk 19 CITY CLERK: Svoboda?

* 20 MR. SVOBODA: Yes.

“ 21 CITY CLERK: Werner?

2 22 MR, WERNER: Yes.

23 23 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you very much.

B M. Camp present at 4:20 p.m. 24 Prior to reading a statement of protocol,
2 25 1'd just like to mention that there are two County

2 4

1 (On August 15, 2001, at 4:00 p.m. at the 1 Commissioners who have a conflict of interest in

2 City-County Building at 555 South 10th Street, 2 these proceedings. However, Commissioner Campbell
3 Lincoln, Nebraska, with said County Commissioners, 3 1is here this evening, and she has a statement to

4  City Council members, and members of the public 4 read to you at this time,

5  present, the following proceeding was had:) 5 MS. CAMPBELL: Commissioners, I have

6 MR. WORKMAN: We'll come to order here. 6  declared a formal conflict of interest in the

7 Thanks for coming, This afternoon we're having a 7 beltway decision with the Nebraska Accountability
8  joint meeting of both the City Council and the 8  and Disclosure Commission. As such, we will not

9  County Board. Our first order here is to call 9  participate in the discussion or decisions of the
10 ourselves to order. And Ms. McRoy, would you call 10 County Board on this matter, This is a called

11 the City Council to order, please? 11 neeting of the Lancaster County Board and as such,
12 MS. McROY: I hereby call the City Council 12 as required at all public meetings for the Board, at
13 to order. 13 least three Commissioners need to be present for a
14 MR. WORKMAN: And as Vice Chair of the 14 quorum. I am present today to meet that

15 County Board, we do have a quorum here, and I will 15 requirement. In order to have a public hearing

16 call the Lancaster County Board to order at this 16 today I will be present for the hearing, but will
17 tine. 17 not participate in the discussions, questions, or
18 Qur first order of business is the election 18 the decision on the issue. I have discussed these
19 of a Chair for these proceedings. Do we have a 19 nmatters and procedures with the Nebraska
20 nomination? 20 Accountability and Disclosure Commission, and the
21 MS. McROY: I nominate Bob Workman to be 21 County Attorney's office yesterday, and it is with
22 chair of this proceeding. 22 their guidance that I am proceeding.
23 MR. STEVENS: Second. 23 Thank you.
24 MR. WORKMAN: Okay. There's been a motion 24 MR. WORKMAN: Okay, thank you, Kathy.
25  and a second to nominate Bob Workman as Chair of 25 This is a special concurrent meeting of the




1 Lincoln City Council and the Lancaster County Board 1 22nd, and to take action later that day on all four
2 on the proposed Comprehensive Plan Amendments for 2 amendments. We encourage that all written comments
3 the South and East Beltways. In order to 3 be submitted to the City Council and the County

4 efficiently handle all of the comments, we require 4 Board no later than 4:30 p.m. on Friday, August

5  that anyone wishing to testify should sign in 5 17th. If you have specific questions about the

6  outside the hearing room. The names will be called 6  proposed routes as shown in the South and East Draft
T by the Clerk, in the order in which they appear on 7  Environmental Impact Statement, staff is available

8  the sign-in sheet. The Clerk will also read the 8  at this time in the hallway to answer your

9  name of the next two persons to speak. We ask that 9  questions.

10 the next speakers please come to the front row to 10 I will now open the public hearing and ask

11 wait your turn. 11 the County Clerk to call the applications into

12 The purpose of this hearing is to take 12 record.

13 testimony on all four proposed Beltway Comprehensive |13 COUNTY CLERK: The four proposals involve

14 Plan Amendments. This hearing will be continued on |14  Comprehensive Plan Amendment number 94-62, requested
15  Rugust 22nd at 3:00 p.m. in this room. Each person |15 by the Director of Planning and the Director of

16 is allowed to testify only once. Each person 16 Public Works and Utilities to amend the long-range
17 testifying should state their name and address and 17 transportation plan and other appropriate portions
18 shall have five minutes to speak, unless additional |18  of the 1994 Lincoln-Lancaster County Comprehensive
19 time is requested and granted. 19 Plan to reflect the inclusion of the South Beltway
20 The Clerk will open the hearing to take 20 as a four-lane freeway generally one half mile south
21 testimony on all four Comprehensive Plan Amendments, |21  of Saltillo Road from Highway 77 to Highway 2,

22 all four beltway routes, both for and against the 22 including portions between north of Saltillo, east
23 amendments at the same time. Again, anyone 23 of 98th Street.

24 interested in testifying should sign in outside the |24 Comprehensive Plan Amendment number 94-63,

25  hearing room at this time. 25  requested by the Director of Planning and the

8

1 If you are speaking on behalf of a group, 1 Director of Public Works and Utilities, to amend the
2 we would appreciate only hearing testimony from one 2 long-range transportation plan and other appropriate
3 speaker. The group being represented may stand in 3 portions of the 1994 Lincoln-Lancaster County

4 the audience to be recognized. If possible, it 4  Comprehensive Plan to reflect the inclusion of the

5  would be appreciated if speakers refrain from 5  East Far Beltway as a four-lane freeway generally

6  repeating anything that has already been said. 6  between 134th and 148th Streets from Highway 2 to

1 In order to permit as much testimony as 7 Interstate 80.

8  possible today, the City Council and County Board 8 Comprehensive Plan Amendment number 94-64,

9  members will limit their questions, except for 9  requested by the Director of Planning and the

10 questions to clarify comments made during the 10 Director of Public Works and Utilities, to amend the
11 testimony. Questions of staff will be addressed at |11  long-range transportation plan and other appropriate
12 the end of this meeting. 12 portions of the 1994 Lincoln-Lancaster County

13 While in session, the City Council and 13 Comprehensive Plan, to reflect the inclusion of the
14 County Board are engaged in the performance of the 14 East Middle Beltway as a four-lane freeway generally
15 public's business, and a commensurate measure of 15 between 120th and 134th Streets from Highway 2 to

16 decorum should at all times be maintained. It is 16  Interstate 80.

17 therefore requested during the course of these 17 Comprehensive Plan Amendment No. 94-65,

18 proceedings those members of the public in 18 requested by the Director of Planning and the

19 attendance refrain from using any audible mobile, 19 Director of Public Works and Utilities, to amend the
20 portable, or wireless communication device, 20 long-range transportation plan and other appropriate
21 applauding, booing, or otherwise expressing support |21  portions of the 1994 Lincoln-Lancaster County

22 or opposition to a matter under discussion, except 22 Comprehensive Plan, to reflect the inclusion of the
23 through testimony. 23 East Close beltway as a four-lane freeway generally
24 The City Council and County Board are 24 between 98th and 112th Streets, from Highway 2 to

25  scheduled to close the public hearing on August 25 Interstate 80.



11

1 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you, And we have Mr. 1 Plan, and that is that we have a study corridor for
2 Rbbott and Mr. Henrichsen here from the Planning 2 the South and the East Beltways generally running
3 Department and Public Works. 3 from 98th Street on the east to east of 148th Street
4 MR. RBBOTT: Mr. Chairman, I am Allan 4 on the south from Pine Lake Road to south of Bennet
5  Rbbott, Director of the Department of Public Works 5 Road. Our current status is this is a rather large
6 and Utilities, and as has been stated, we're here to 6  area which was included in the Comprehensive Plan in
T present to you the recommendation of the -- both 7 1994, and this has been in the study area ever
8  Department of Planning and Public Works to amend the 8  since.
9  Comprehensive Plan to include the South Belt and the 9 Before we get into the details of the
10 East Middle as part of the Comprehensive Plan. 10 actual review, it's very important to talk about
11 This resulted from a -- years of intensive 11 vhat were the goals of the Comprehensive Plan of
12 study, many public meetings, public hearings on the 12 1994 in regards to the South and East Beltway.
13 Draft Environmental Impact Statement, and as a 13 Certainly including and conducting the study was an
14 result of all these meetings, studies, comments, the 14 important part of the Comprehensive Plan. And it
15  management committee -- which was consisted of the 15 also talked about, the Comprehensive Plan, it was
16 City of Lincoln, the Department of Roads, Federal 16 important to complete a circumferential road
17 Highway Administration, and the County -- 17 network, the beltway was, and it's also to be
18 recommended the South Beltway and the East Middle be 18 providing a route for external truck traffic. The
19 the alternative selected for corridors for the 19 South and East Beltway were identified as very
20 beltways. 20 important links to providing truck traffic and in
2 Steve's now going to go through a short 21 completing the loop road system around the city.
22 recitation for you. Steve? 22 Additional goals, though, also went on to
23 MR. HENRICHSEN: Thank you. Steve 23 discuss the beltway should be looked at in terms of
24 Henrichsen, with the City of Lincoln-Lancaster 24 linear open space, and that this should be a major
25 County Planning Department. 25  opportunity also to include trail development in the
10 12
1 Before the presentation, I would like to 1 South and the East Beltway, and also Antelope Valley
2 clarify one item that was included in news coverage. 2 and other projects. So this is also another goal
3 Tt vas an item that incorrectly stated we had 3 that is fairly relevant to the plan.
4 requested only people attend one of the two 4 Another goal that really looked at
5  hearings. The request that went out was that people 5  combining the trails, the open space, and also
6  only testify at one of the meetings, but certainly 6  perhaps stone water items all within a multiuse
T the public is welcome to attend both of these 7 corridor. This also looked at utilities, that the
8  meetings today on the 15th and the 22nd, if they so 8  South and East Beltways should be looked at as more
9  choose. 9  than just a simple road network.
10 What we want to do is briefly go through 10 In terms of the analysis of the South and
11 the presentation to the recommendation on the four 11 the East Beltways, there are goals that pertain to
12 Comprehensive Plan amendments. We have revised the 12 the impact of a potential South and East Beltway.
13 presentation slightly from the previous 13 That we should be looking at traffic patterns that
14  presentations that have been presented to the public 14  are compatible with existing land uses, including
15 to address some of the questions that were asked by 15 rural and urban neighborhoods: That we should be
16 City Council and the County Board at a common 16 preserving highly productive agricultural land,
17 meeting of August 6th. 17 protecting ecological and historic sites in the
18 At the end of the presentation we will also 18 county; that we should be trying to preserve and
19 briefly explain the five memos that the city staff 19 enhance areas of prairie, other significant
20 have prepared in answering some of those questions. 20 ecological resources; and that we should be looking
21 Copies of those memos are available at the rear of 21 at beyond just automobile transportation. That we
22 the room, 22 should be looking at the mobility needs of the
23 Very briefly, then, going over the 23 community as a whole, and trying to have a balanced
24 Comprehensive Plan beltway items, to start with 24 system in terms of transportation network.
25  where we are currently today in the Comprehensive 25 So it was with all of these goals in mind
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1 that we started our analysis of the four routes, As 1 citizens attended, to provide information about the
2 Rllan Abbott mentioned, this is a fairly long 2 Draft Environmental Impact Statement. A public
3 history in terms of the process. We thought we'd 3 hearing to meet federal guidelines was held in April
4 very briefly go through the history. 4 on the Draft Environmental Impact Statement, and the
5 Again in November 1994 the adoption of the 5  comment period was closed on June 15th of this year.
6  Comprehensive Plan, the South and East Beltways, 6 After the comment period was concluded, the
T were included in the study. Consultants were hired 7  staff at that point -- we had been working very much
8  in August of '95. In March of '96 the first 8  on our reports and analysis -- at that point
9  amendments to the Comprehensive Plan in terms of the 9  released our draft recommendation at the end of
10 Beltway was extended to study areas south of Bennet 10 June. The Planning Commission meetings were held
11 Road. Throughout most of '96 and '97, the 11 at -- in July, and we're now going through the City
12 consultants evaluated many different alternatives. 12 Council and County Board joint meetings, both today
13 You have seen some of the maps for those from the 13 and again next Wednesday, the 22nd, back in this
14 Draft Environmental Impact Statements. There were 14 room at 3:00 p.m.
15  literally hundreds of different routes in the 15 Going specifically to our recommendations
16  initial analysis. 16 for the South and East Beltways, starting first with
17 In June of '97 the consultants came forward 17 the South Beltway, which generally connects Highway
18  with a recommendation to eliminate the East Far 18 77 and Highway 2, the corridor is generally south of
19 route. Also at the time in a SuperCommons meeting, 19 Saltillo Road, except for it angles over to Highway
20 which is a nonbinding meeting of the Planning 20 2. We looked at the transportation functions, and
21 Commission, City Council, County Board, and Mayor, 21 the Comprehensive Plan that the Beltway was to
22 at that point in June '97 recommended the 22 complete. It was to have a circumferential road
23 elimination of the East Close route, 23 network, it was envisioned that providing internal
24 In August, citizens comments were held, 24 traffic relief, providing a new truck route around
25  again at a forum of a SuperCommons. And then within 25  the city; and again, as the goals stated, this
14 16
1 ayear and a half, December 15th, 1998, the joint 1 should be a multiple-use corridor for trails, open
2 meeting of City Council and County Board, as we have 2 space, utilities, and potential for alternative
3 today, there was a vote that in terms of the Draft 3 transportation modes.
4  Environmental Impact Statement, the DEIS, that just 4 Specifically, then, looking at the South
5 in terms of the Draft Environmental Impact 5  Beltway itself, it certainly would be one part of
6  Statement, that only the East Far route should be 6  completing the circumferential road network. In
7 considered to that point. The Comprehensive Plan T terms of internal traffic relief, it does provide
8  was not amended at that point. There was only a 8  relief for Highway 2. When things have been very --
9  recommendation -- a decision at that point to look 9 try to be very clear about -- that it will not
10 at only the East Far route for the Draft 10 reduce traffic on Highway 2 but will certainly
11 Environmental Impact Statement, 11 reduce the amounts of increase in traffic on
12 However, within a few months of that, in 12 Highway 2.
13 early 1999, the Federal Highway Administration, 13 It would also certainly serve the future
14  FHWA, directed that really, in terms of the Draft 14 wurban area, which the current Comprehensive Plan has
15  Environmental Impact Statement -- and I'll try to 15 extending all the way down Saltillo Road itself. It
16 limit my acronyms as much as humanly possible -- 16 would provide a very important new truck route for
17 that all three routes in the east should be 17 the city. Trucks that are currently using Highway 2
18 considered, and it should not be just the East Far 18 would be able to use the South Beltway. And in
19 alone, in terms of meeting federal guidelines. 19 terms of the multiple-use corridor, there's
20 So from that standpoint forward we 20 certainly some potential there. LES has expressed
21 continued with the work to look at all three of the 21 an interest in looking at the South Beltway route
22 east routes and the one south route, connect -- 22 for a future yet unbuilt LES transmission corridor,
23 collect all of the information for the Draft 23 and there's certainly some potential for that route
24 Environmental Impact Statement, which was released. 24 in terms of trails and open space.
25  An open house was first held in March, which 350 25 For the South Beltway itself, it would
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1 require the relocation of five homes and one 1 other options were looked at as well that were not
2 business, would impact 23 acres of residential uses. 2 beltway options, but were the road improvement
3 There would certainly be adverse noise impact on 3 options beyond within our transportation plan today.
4  five homes; potentially other homes that would also 4 That included, the first option, looking at
5  receive increase in noise, though not to an adverse 5  98th and Yankee Hill Road as a four-lane road with a
6  level. It lists also some of the other impacts in 6  crossing at Wilderness Park; looking at Pine Lake
T terms of wetlands and prairies. 7 Road as potentially six lanes rather than the four
8 Overall, the project cost is estimated at 8  lanes that is planned for today, again, with a
9  §107 million. Already $4.1 million has been 9  crossing at Wilderness Park. And the third option
10 allocated in federal funds set aside for the final 10 was studied in terms of 98th and Yankee Hill Road as
11 design and preliminary acquisition of this Beltway 11 four lanes, but without a new crossing at Wilderness
12 corridor. 12 Park, but instead widening the existing roadway
13 The recommendation of both the City of 13 through Wilderness Park, which would be South 14th
14 Lincoln Planning Department, Public Works, and the 14 Street.
15 unanimous recommendation of the Planning Commission 15 In terms of each of these options, the
16 was approval of the route, for the reasons in terms 16 no-build option has the least time saving, and also
17 of transportation functions. Also the Comprehensive 17 in terms of not providing even the minor amounts of
18  Plan implications, in that all steps have been taken 18 traffic relief on Highway 2 and 84th Street.
19 to minimize the impact to homes, businesses, 19 Highway 2 between 56th and 84th Street would be over
20 environment, and certainly given the length of the 20 the design capacity for the level of service C, and
21 route, eight miles, I think the amount of impact to 21 so potentially we'd have to be looking at six lanes
22 the area has been minimized as much as humanly 22 of Highway 2. BAnd 84th Street likewise would be
23 possible. 23 over the design capacity for a level of service C.
24 Now turning to the East Beltway routes, I 24 In terms of option number 1, for nonbeltway
25  think one of the important parts of the discussion 25  options, 98th and Yankee Hill Road were eliminated
18 20
1 on the East Beltway has been is it a beltway or is 1 because of the park impacts, and also the economic
2 it a bypass? In locking just very generally at a 2 analysis that showed little benefits. The six lanes
3 definition, a beltway is part of a circumferential 3 on 84th and Pine Lake Road were eliminated, because
4 road network, usually skirting around the edge of an 4 that would require the removal of 45 homes, and just
5  urban area; where the bypass is almost always deemed 5  the overall very significant impact of the option of
6 in terms of completely going around a community, and 6  84th and Pine Lake as six lanes. 98th and Yankee
1 is not necessarily part of completing the T Hill Road were also eliminated because of the
8  circumferential road network. 8  potential widening of 14th Street through the park,
9 So we looked at both the South and East 9  and the overall analysis.
10 Beltways as completing of the system. One of the 10 So with that, each of those three
11 questions that was asked of the staff is, how many 11 nonbeltway items were -- or options were removed.
12 nmiles would the Beltway be in total? It would be 12 However, we do need to clarify that still the
13 44.3 miles in distance that would include I-80 and 13 no-build option, the option in terms of not having
14 Highway 77, which would be approximately 23 miles 14 an East Beltway at all, is still certainly an option
15 already completed of the Beltway system. The 13 15 that could be considered, and that we would point
16 miles of the East and 8 miles of the South would 16 out some of the, again, the least time savings that
17 complete the Beltway system. 17 this would have and some of the potential traffic
18 Another question that was asked was in 18 impacts of that route.
19 terms of what were some of the nonbeltway options 19 In addition, the Draft Environmental Impact
20 that were looked at. In terms of the DEIS, the 20 Statement at a later phase some questions were asked
21 Draft Environmental Impact Statement, certainly 21 in terms of could 148th Street be an option. We
22 there was a no-build option entirely. Which would 22 looked at, first, four-laning 148th Street, not as a
23 look at just continuing with our current plan, our 23 beltway but just as through arterial road standards.
24 long-range transportation plan of four-lane road 24 It had higher social impact than East Far. It did
25  improvements, six lanes on O Street; and then some 25  have a lower cost, but there was also significantly
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1 less travel savings because we'd continue to have 1 almost all of the categories than both East Middle
2 multiple access points to many houses along 148th 2 and East Far.
3 Street having their individual driveways. This 3 And certainly one thing that is -- received
4  route did not provide a connection to I-80, so it's 4 a certain amount of attention is the impacts on
5  not held included in the beltway system. 5  historic structures. The Draft Environmental Impact
6 And also we most recently have also heard 6  Statement notes that in terms of Federal Guideline
T  concerns from Waverly and their Comprehensive Plan, T Section 4(f), the draft statement, there were no
8  in terms they would like to downplay 148th Street 8  impacts. However, in terms of the local review, we
9  through their community. They have new residential 9  found that there are seven potential historic
10 on the east side of 148th Street, and their schools 10 properties on this particular route, including the
11 are on the west side of 148th Street, so they 11 Stevens Creek Stock Farm, which is already on the
12 certainly have some concerns about that route, 12 National Register, and the Herter/Hagaman/Sartore
13 We also looked at 148th Street in terms of 13 Farm, which is also on the National Register,
14 converting it to a beltway itself, with frontage 14 Comprehensive Plan implications continuing,
15  roads, eliminating the access points. This actually 15 the estimated amount was §128 million. No federal
16 had a far higher impact than the East Far did. It 16 funds have been set aside for any of the east
17 required the removal of the 30 houses, including the 17 routes. It would require the improvements of more
18 removal of two historic properties. On the screen 18 roads even from the existing communities today to
19 here are some pictures from Prairie Homes, a small 19 the East Far routes.
20 community, an incorporated community on both sides 20 Another item that certainly received a lot
21 of 148th Street, which shows some of the -- a bank, 21 of discussion in terms of the East Far and other
22 the grain elevator, and a shot of one of the homes 22 routes was urban sprawl, concerns that the roadway
23 in that area. 23 itself would cause urban sprawl. I think in our
24 So turning from the nonbeltway and the 24 review we thought the goals of the Comprehensive
25  no-build options, looking at the three specific 25  Plan certainly encouraged contiguous development,
22 24
1 routes on the east, starting first with the East Far 1 encouraged efficient use of the infrastructure. We
2 route, which is generally between 134th Street and 2 have a fifty-year history of comprehensive planning
3 148th Street, in the general vicinity of 141st, the 3 in Lincoln-lancaster County, and overall we really
4  East Far in terms of its transportation functions 4  felt that the -~ in looking at the Comprehensive
5 would complete the circumferential road network. 5  Plan, that roads do not dictate the future. It's
6  However, it would have very low impact in terms of 6  really up to the community through its adopted plans
T internal traffic relief, in the range of 4 to 8 T to really determine the growth patterns, not the
8  percent. It would establish a truck route, but has 8  roadway itself.
9  some limitations in terms of a multiple-use 9 For all of the previous reasons discussed
10 corridor. The LES corridor is already established 10 in the presentation, we recommended denial of the
11 in this area, and this route, it would be distance 11 East Far as the less efficient route, the least
12 in terms of its potential for open space. 12 travel savings, the greatest cost in terms of paving
13 Also looking at the comp plan implications, 13 arterial streets leading to it. Generally has more
14 the socioeconomic and environmental comparisons, 14 impact in a few categories than the East Middle. It
15 the -- a very quick listing there of 8 homes would 15 has more impact to historic properties, and overall
16 be required to be relocated, adverse noise impacts 16 we have another alternative which is better, and
17 to 7 homes, visual impact to 41. Also lists some of 17 that is the Fast Middle.
18 the impacts in terms of wetlands and native 18 In terms of the East Middle, which is
19 prairies. In a comparison with some of the other 19 generally in the area between 120 and 134th and the
20 routes it has the same environmental impacts as the 20 area of around 127th Streets, again, looking at
21 East Middle, but it has more residential relocations 21 transportation functions, again, only having a minor
22 than the East Middle. It has more visual and more 22 internal traffic relief, would provide a
23 noise impacts than the East Middle. 23 circumferential road network and truck route; and
24 In most categories it has fewer impacts 24 nmost importantly, I think for the East Middle as
25  than the East Close. East Close has more impacts in 25  part of the overall reasons for approval is that it
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1 does provide a very good potential for a multiuse 1 has the least impact in terms of the Comprehensive
2 corridor, 2 Plan implications.

3 The example we have given is the area of 3 Finally, with the East Close route, very

4  Highway 2 between 40th and 48th Street, as an 4 quickly going over some of its potential

5  example, you see on the screen here on the left the 5  transportation functions: Again, would provide a

6  East Middle route near Van Dorn where we have 6  circunferential road network, provides the most

7 existing LES power lines today in comparison to T  internal traffic relief, but again, it's fairly

8  Highway 2, where you have a road corridor, you have 8  minor, in the range of five or six percent,

9 a trail, you have open space, you have stone water, 9  depending on the particular length along 84th
10 you have Beale Slough, and you also have the LES 10 Street. It would provide the truck route, but has
11 transmission lines, 11 very little potential in terms of a multiple-use
12 Just generally, give you a picture of where 12 corridor, again, with LES routes even already being
13 these fall, here's a shot of the East Middle route. 13 established, and this route being more distant from
14 It shows that the LES transmission lines cover -- is 14 Stevens Creek itself. It requires only the
15  parallel with that route for the vast majority of 15 relocation of six homes, but certainly has more
16 the route, in connection with potentially the MOPAC 16  impact in terms of adverse noise impact, and the
1T Trail. There are already some private open space 17 most impact in terms of visual impact, on 58 homes.
18  uses such as the Crooked Creek Golf Course and the 18 And again, as mentioned, has the most impact in
19 Boy Scout site along this corridor. Again, it is 19 terms of wetlands and some of the other
20 within half a mile generally for a five, six mile 20 environmental concerns. It does not have any impact
21 stretch of Stevens Creek itself, providing some 21 in terms of historic structures.
22 opportunities for open space along the East Middle 22 Again, list very briefly some of these
23 route. 23 comparisons with other routes. The estimated cost
24 In terms of the Comprehensive Plan 24 of the East Close was $147 million. It is a more
25  implications, again, it does call for the relocation 25  expensive route when you combine it with the South
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1 of four homes, adverse noise impact to five, and 1 Beltway, because it requires three interchanges to
2 some of the other impacts in terms of visual impact, 2 connect with Highway 2; with the South Beltway as

3 wetlands and native prairies. Certainly, while we 3 well. It would have the least amount of improvement
4 note that it has less residential relocation impact, 4 of existing roads between the city and the East

5 we don't want to minimize the fact that all of these 5  Close itself.

6  routes, including the South, will certainly have 6 In looking at many items all together, I'd

T residential impact. Either by requiring homes to be 7 recommend the denial of the East Close. The

8  relocated, such as two of the homes that we have 8  Planning Commission also recommended unanimously

9  shown here, or potential noise impact or potential 9  denial of the East Close and the East Far. Again,
10 visual impact. 10 in terms of transportation functions, it required
11 So with all these routes we very carefully 11 significant backtracking to complete, and it has the
12 weighed that there is not a route possible without 12 greatest implications on existing residences.

13 having some amount of impacts to existing 13 Very quickly, just to highlight the memos

14 residences. 14 that we have presented to you -- before you, this
15 In comparison with the other routes, again, 15  memo number 10, these were in addition to the nine
16  the same environmental impacts as the East Far. 16 memos that we had presented to the Planning

17 Fewer impacts in all categories than the East Close. 17 Commission. Memo number 10 just lists again the

18 And fewer impacts on historic structures than the 18 length of the entire route, which would be 44 miles
19 East Far as well. An estimated cost of $152 19 for the entire beltway.
20 million, and when looking, again, at all of the 20 Memo number 11 is rather lengthy, and in
21 factors combined, not just any one factor alone, we 21 order to have time for the public to speak I won't
22 had recommended approval of the East Middle route. 22 go into the full details of it. But it gives some
23 The Planning Commission also recommended approval of 23 of the detailed information in terms of the
24 the East Middle route, by a five to two vote. The 24 floodplain impact. Certainly with any of the
25  complete transportation functions of the plan, and 25  routes, including the south route, in the future



29

31

1 there will be the need to look at what is the 1 one would typically anticipate on a residential

2 potential alternatives in terms of floodplain 2 street.

3 impact. Certainly there are different opportunities | 3 The last memo was requests we received

4  in terms of either lengthening bridges or structures | 4  previously to give some idea in terms of the cost

5  to minimize the flood impact, widening the channel, 5  estimates per mile for a freeway, in this case a

6  or potentially, if property would be impacted by a 6  freeway with interchanges and without interchanges.
T rise in the properties, looking at acquiring that T Very much kind of a generic sense, what those kind

8  property as part of the open space for the route. 8  of costs might be in comparison to what a four-lane
9 So it does give some of the requested 9  or a six-lane arterial road might be. These costs
10 information in terms of the number of crossings, 10 do not include the right-of-way acquisition, and so
11 which were -- of those are minor and which ones were |11  the city arterial streets do not include other

12 major. It also lists the number of acres that would |12  items, such as sidewalks and street trees.

13 be within the corridor that are within the 13 With that, we've also had passed out the
14 floodplain, 14 list of people who have requested to testify, unless
15 I would also mention that as requested, we 15  there are any questions of staff at this point.

16  have several other agencies here today. We have 16 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you, Steve.

17 federal highway and Nebraska Department of Roads 17 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Do you want to save

18  representatives. We also have Glenn Johnson, with 18 questions for staff until the end?

19 the Lower Platte South NRD. I would note that Glenn |19 MR. WORKMAN: I would prefer that, that we
20 Johnson will not be able to stay for the end of the |20  save questions to staff, with the exception of Glenn
21 nmeeting, so if there are floodplain questions, Glenn |21  Johnson, because of his time schedule. Are there
22 wvould be available at this point, or we could ask 22 any questions of Glenn Johnson at this time on
23 Glenn to come back again on the 22nd at the 23 floodplain issues?
24 beginning of the meeting. 24 MR. STEVENS: Could Glenn perhaps review
25 Memo number 12 basically lists what would 25  the impact of these three alternatives on the

30 32

1 be the steps required after approval, for 1 existing or proposed NRD ponds? Would that be

2 completion, It gives you some idea of the range, in | 2  appropriate?

3 terms of the number of months, for upcoming steps. 3 MR. JOENSON: I'm Glenn Johnson, NRD. Your

4  Again, wanted to note that if -- using the South as 4 question was --

5  an example, there would be additional time for 5 MR. STEVENS: What impact any of these

6  additional public hearings to discuss with the 6  three alternatives on the East Beltway might have on
7 public the pros and cons of different routes. A lot | 7  existing NRD ponds or proposed NRD ponds.

8  of the testimony we heard at Planning Commission 8 MR. JOHNSON: Each of the three East

9  were people requesting could the route be located 9  Beltway routes has a potential for some impact on

10 200 feet this way or that way. Certainly there 10 one or more structures. The process we're going

11 would be some additional input through the Nebraska |11  through with the ponds right now, the flood control
12 Department of Roads process for that type of a 12 structure, within the next two to three years all of
13 discussion. Those timelines are discussed in memo 13 those will be constructed and in place. We're

14 number 12, 14 acquiring right-of-way now for the first group

15 Memo number 13, we were requested to look 15  we're designing. We've got funding for constructing
16 at truck volumes on 84th Street and 148th. A count |16  most of those.

17 was done for both of those streets. We would adda |17 As we've looked at those, we, though, do

18  note of caution, though, that unfortunately, because |18  not see that it will mean either/or. The structures
19 84th Street is closed between South and A Streets, 19 can be made to exist and designed into a future

20 that the counts for 84th Street may be significantly [20  roadway. If it is not possible to do that in
21 different at any given time. Probably trucks 21 the design of the roadway, then because of the
22 are already searching out a different alternative 22 funding requirements, they would be required to
23 for that route. So it gives some of the ideas in 23 mitigate to replace that flood storage that might be
24 terms of the percent of volumes. Both 148th and 24 impacted.
25  84th, even today, had a higher amount of trucks than |25 So as to whether or not there's -- we think
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1 we can avoid, by the design of the actual roadways, 1 some land they've acquired. And we also have the

2 at any one of the -- the alignments, the potential 2 noise concerns that Steve has laid out for us for

3 impact on the structures. If there is an impact, 3 the residences along the area.

4  then it would have to be mitigated, because of the 4 And I think some of the people that have

5  state funding going into it. 5  visited with me just raised the questions, can we

6 MR. STEVENS: Okay. Thank you, 6  accomplish a number of objectives with the ultimate
1 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you. Any other 7T  beltway? And a lot of that would be along the flood
8  questions? Go ahead, Jon. 8  control, but then maybe perhaps create a bigger

9 MR. CAMP: Hi, Glenn. The question I have 9  expanse which mitigates other concerns like noise
10 1is something that constituents have raised, and 10 and then provides recreational areas that we want
11 that's -- it is something beyond the total decision |1l  somewhere, but might be very compatible in a flood
12 of the beltway, but we're getting a 300 foot 12 control area.

13 right-of-way. The question arose, as with flood 13 MR. JOHNSON: I think that in the future

14 control and exemplifying or analogizing to the 14 that could be very -- a very compatible use

15 Interstate, where we had a lot of sandpits and all 15 within -- within the corridor, is the use of the

16 that were excavated, so we had dirt and fill for the |16  floodways, the floodplains, for any kind of

17 overpass. Do we have an opportunity in coordinating |17  recreation or public access. Our interest at this
18 the beltway as ultimately it's designed so that we 18 point is simply in the -- that the District's

19 can create a very attractive green space that's even |[19  working on is simply for their flood storage

20 wider than the 300 feet, and is that a practical 20 capacity in the floodplains, but I know that in the
21  objective, or does that increase the costs, or can 21 county planning process, the Stevens Creek

22 we work with developers and owners of the adjacent 22 initiative that we studied certainly identified

23 lands to designate those lower line areas as good 23 those types of uses in the corridors and in the
24 flood control and make it a very attractive 24 stream corridors. I think that -- you know,
25 thoroughfare? 25  certainly could be very compatible use with the --
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1 MR. JOENSON: The City and the Natural 1 with whatever beltway location.

2 Resource District together are in the process of 2 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you. And your

3 doing basinwide storm water management plans for 3 question, Mr. Friendt?

4  actually the entire city and the area surrounding 4 MR. FRIENDT: Well, actually a couple. Is

5  the city. Stevens Creek will be one of -- we have 5  the floodplain that's identified in the maps we're
6  to set a schedule for that, but it will be one of 6  seeing, is that a 100-year floodplain?

T those. 1 MR. JOHNSON: Yes. That would be the 100-

8 As doing -- in doing that, certainly you 8  year floodplain, and in some cases the floodway is
9  could look at the opportunities that could be 9  also delineated within the floodplain.

10 created for enhancing the storm water in that basin |10 MR. FRIENDT: And so far, in the work

11 Dby where any excavation was made, or where fill was |11  that's been done, does it adequately answer the

12 put in place, for any of the -- any of the roadways, |12  issue of what the Middle Beltway and the amount of
13 on any of the alignments, where they're steep and 13 construction that would be required -- not just the
14 where they would actually cross the Stevens Creek 14 beltway itself, but the crossroads -- how that will
15  Basin. 15 affect flooding and the floodplain? Does it

16 So that could be made very compatible 16 adequately answer those questions?

17T wherever there's a crossing of a drainage way or 17 MR. JOHNSON: If you're talking about

18 even a small watershed or subwatershed. It's 18 what's contained in --

19 certainly possible to design in detention storage 19 MR. FRIENDT: The memos, yes. And the

20 into the structure that goes under the roadway. 20 DEIS.

21 MR. CAMP: And then along with that, too, 21 MR, JOHNSON: The DEIS? I think there's

22 you know, we've had controversies or concerns in the [22  one more piece to that. It does address it as far
23 last several years over replacement of soccer 23 as it's gone, but the final design of any of the

24 fields, or the scouting program has wanted 24 locations, that then also has to determine doing the
25  facilities, I know they're one of the routes, on 25  modeling, the actual modeling, of what's being
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1 designed. And there are alternative ways to design 1 Route is much greater than the Far Route or the

2 to either lessen the impact or mitigate the impact. 2 Close Route?

3 But there would be. 3 MR. LINDERHOLM: You have the memorandum, I

4 So yeah, I think the DEIS and the 4 think, that points out the -- I think in the South

5  nmemorandum has outlined what the potential impacts 5  Middle Route, for example, it crosses 29 drainage

6 are. It will be in the actual design, though, in 6  ways. The East Close Route crosses 48 drainage

T that design process, to determine how those impacts 7 ways. In the East Middle Route we cross 32 drainage
8  are managed. Whether there's a design that in 8  ways. On the East Far Route we cross 43 drainage

9  essence decides or determines that a no rise of any 9  ways. So there are some variations in the number of
10 amount is acceptable, or whether or not there's some |10  places we have to cross.

11 rise allowed within the existing ordinances. Again, |11 We tried to indicate major and minor

12 that's really a design determination that will be 12 crossings, but there's a lot of design detail that
13 made then. 13 1is needed before we can even give an accurate answer
14 MR. FRIENDT: This is to Steve. Without 14 as to the exact impact. And no net rise

15  that design, we don't know what additional costs may |15  determination is very important, and whether that's
16 be required to mitigate flooding? 16 going to be the policy of the city and the county

17 MR, HENRICHSEN: I believe that is true, 17 and the NRD, or whether we're allowed to encroach on
18 That was not included. There may be, as we 18 the public land.

19 identified in the memo, depending on the message 19 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you for those
20 chosen, either looking at improvements in the 20 questions. We will proceed on to public testimony.
21 channel, lengthening the bridges, or potentially 21 Thank you, Glenn, Jim, and Steve. There will be

22 acquiring additional property or acquiring 22 another opportunity to ask staff questions at the

23  easements, there are potentially those type of 23 end of the public testimony.

24 items, yes. 24 The way we'll work this, the City Clerk

25 MR. FRIENDT: And that would be a cost we 25  will be handling the clock. There is a five-minute
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1 don't know now that would be in addition to 1 time limit. When four minutes comes, she'll

2 projected costs for just constructing a middle route | 2 indicate one minute left. And when the five minutes
3 versus one of the routes that's not so impacted by 3 are up, she'll indicate by saying "time." The

4 the floodway? 4  County Clerk will call your name and also prestage

5 MR. HENRICHSEN: Yes. And actually, I 5  the two people in the front row prior to your

6  think I might ask Jim Linderholm just to confirm, in | €6  speaking.

T  terms of the Draft Environmental Impact Statement, 1 If you've chosen not to speak since your

8  in terms of the cost estimate what costs may and may | 8  sign-up, that's quite all right. There's no problem
9 not in terms of the East Middle have been included. 9  there, just don't come forward. But, Mr. Clerk, if
10 MR. LINDERHOLM: Jim Linderholm, of the HWS 10 you'd start with the first name on the list.

11 Consulting Group. 11 COUNTY CLERK: The first name is Greg

12 I think Glenn has pointed out quite 12 Retzlaff. The next two are Valerie Lemke and

13 accurately that until we get into the final 13 Suzanne Short.

14 designing of the selected route we're not going to 14 MR. RETZLAFF: My name is Greg Retzlaff.

15  know the exact details. We did have some cost 15 This is basically the same presentation I gave to

16  estimates that did include some of the impacts in 16 the -- the Planning Commission a couple weeks ago,
17T the areas that we know about. 17 but I'd like to read it to you and make a couple of
18 A detailed determination of floodplain is 18 additional comments.

19 going to have to be made. There are approximations |19 We've heard the word historic so many times
20 in some places. We simply don't have all of the 20 recently it seems everything that exists is historic
21 data that we need to make, you know, the final 21 in some way and needs to be protected. Therefore,
22 determinations. But I think the point is that we 22 let's just keep everything the same as it was 150

23 can design any of these routes. 23 years ago, okay? Historic farms; there are many on
24 MR. FRIENDT: Sure. Would it be accurate 24 all these corridors.
25  that the impact, floodplain impact, by the Middle 25 When I look at the DEIS study in regards to
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1 the Stevens Creek Stock Farm, if the measurements 1 farms as they portray. If they did, how could they
2 were all taken from the old stone house to the EM-1 2 simply push it off a mile west on someone else's
3 and EF-1, the distance is almost the same. I wonder 3 historic sites and act like everything is fine?
4 how and why they now are satisfied with this 4 I spent the first years of my life growing
5 decision. The things they've cried about at the 5 up living on Stevens Creek Stock Farm and working
6  meetings concerning the stock farm will all still be 6  for and with my uncle in the following years. Now
T there, now only to the west instead of to the east. T it appears that they have used that farm against us.
§  Perhaps the only possible difference would be the 8  Now the family is split, as well as the community;
9  nonhistoric properties to the south of the stock 9  not by the beltway project but by the people who
10 farm are no longer threatened. 10 live there. This project, like any other, gives us
11 The Sartore house on 148th Street claims 11 opportunities; opportunities to show what we are and
12 that a four-lane highway over half a mile away would |12  are not. They have shown us all what they are by
13 harm that site, when in fact 134th Street, a two- 13 their actions.
14 lane blacktop, is approximately 200 feet from their 14 When money and property become so important
15 front door now. Also explain to me, please, the 15 to someone that they forget to be thankful, and
16  historic value of the site on 148th Street that has 16 forget to appreciate the important things in this
17 two commercial businesses operating out of it. 17 world, they really have nothing. Because you can't
18 At this time I would please ask you to 18 take land and money with you.
19 close 148th Street. Even the Forest Brook Farm on 19 RAs co-chairman of the Stevens Creek
20 Van Dorn Street sits less than 75 feet from the 20 Preservation Association, we ask you to please look
21 road. Please close Van Dorn and any other county 21 at the other alternatives to a beltway on the east
22 roads near historic sites. Ridiculous, right? But 22 side of Lincoln as described in the DEIS study,
23 my point being is how would a beltway a quarter to a 23 before a permanent decision is made. For the good
24 half a mile away affect them any more than what is 24 of this entire historic community and the City of
25  already in place? Many of these sites on all of 25  Lincoln, too, the other options offer greater gain
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1 those corridors are virtually on main roads and 1 in the future. Let's preserve the natural beauty of
2 paved -- that are paved or most likely will be paved 2 Stevens Creek while we still have that choice.
3 in the next twenty years. 3 Stevens Creek is a neat place, a place where Lincoln
4 While we've heard that people will be 4  started, and a place needs to be protected, not cut
5 trying to add adjoining lands to their existing 5  in half by a freeway. By using some other
6  historic sites, please tell me the significance of 6  alternatives besides a beltway, we can all better be
7 this. Whose dirt is older? Does bare ground, 7 served in the future. I believe Lincoln and the
8  pasture, prairie, or crops know the difference of a 8  residents in the Stevens Creek watershed can get
9  highway or a house across the fence from it? 9  what they want and need without a beltway splitting
10 I believe that when my ancestors settled 10 the area.
11 along Stevens Creek along with a few other families 1 Thank you.
12 many years ago a beltway was not really a concern. 12 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you, Mr. Retzlaff. Any
13 They settled there and were able to exist there 13 questions? Next, please.
14 through hard work, help from their families and 14 COUNTY CLERK: Next speaker is Valerie
15 neighbors and friends. Most of kids married into 15 Lemke, followed by Suzanne Short and Mark Hunzeker.
16 these families, and that's how the community started 16 MS. LEMKE: Lancaster County Commissioners
17 and grew and why many of the residents are related. 17 and Lincoln City Council, my name is Valerie Lemke.
18 I think that if these people were here to 18 T live at 13000 Pine Lake Road. That's right, ny
19 see us now they would be ashamed and embarrassed to 19 home is five blocks away from the proposed beltway.
20 see family members using what they worked and died 20 But that's not our biggest concern. A house is a
21 for against other family members. To see property 21 house. It can be moved or replaced. But the land
22 and money valued much more than family and friends 22 surrounding our house is our family's history. Our
23 and neighbors, the very reason they all were able to 23 farmland. And you can't replace that.
24 make it there. Perhaps these people along EF-1 24 Life at home has been extremely hectic, for
25  don't really have the passion and love for historic 25  not only my parents but us three children as well.
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1 We worked very hard to survive and make a living. 1 this is 1996.

2 You see, we're the fifth generation to preserve and 2 Question: Do you think it's really

3 work the land. I can remember my great grandfather 3 financially possible for taxpayers with the quote

4  telling me stories of how his father came here from 4 "declining state revenue and soaring economy?"

5  Germany and purchased the land. And he worked the 5  Journal Star. Let alone taking Lincoln

6  land with his hands. Just like my grandfather, 6  approximately 23 years to pay off for this beltway.
T  father, mother and us three children do now on our 7 How many repairs and upkeep costs do you think there
8  family historical farm. 8  will be in that 23 years? And I know for a fact the
9 Now, for some reason our family farm isn't 9  cost is not included in the plan. Plus according to
10 a national historical site. And quite frankly, I 10 your study committee, if both the South and East
11 don't care if it ever is. But it is heart of 11 Beltway plus the cost of moving four homes in the

12 Nebraska's history of over 150 years. I keep 12 paths, Lincoln will lose 813 acres of land. Thus

13 reading in magazines, newspapers, and even hear the |13  losing over §20,000 in tax revenue each year.

14 statement on the radio: Nebraska's number one 14 On a more personal note, we will lose our

15 industry is agriculture. So if Nebraska truly 15 farmland. Stripped of our jobs. And Nebraska will
16 supports its natural resources and future farmers, 16 lose over 150 years of family history farming. Gone
17 how can it even be considered to condemn our land 17 forever. My conclusion is based off of a well-known
18 like this? We, and I speak for my siblings as well, |18  economic book, "Hard Head, Soft Heart." The book

19 are your future's agricultural farmers. And with 19 describes how most financial and economic decisions
20 this you are painfully killing and smothering all 20 are put into the wrong hands, harming our economy.
21 farmers out. 21 And I quote: "Economists are making political

22 As a business and economics student at 22 decisions. Politicians are making economical

23 Northwest Missouri State, statistics are very 23 decisions, causing destruction and a reverse
24 important to me. So here are a few shocking facts. |24  effect" -- I'm sorry -- "causing a reverse effect of
25  Nebraska is in a, quote, "financial crunch." 25  soft heads and hard hearts." End of quote.
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1 Lincoln Journal Star, July 14th, 2001. It's obvious | 1 Now that you are aware that your studies

2 with the delayed constructions, incomplete 2 are mostly immoral and uncreditable, from this

3 sidewalks, bus problems, and the list goes on and 3 statement, let's go back on our personal note. Can
4 on. Your solution? Build a beltway. In one of the | 4  you honestly look me in the eye from these studies

5  most uneconomic locations. Ranging from a mile to a | 5  and say, Ms. Lemke, we are going to take away the

6 mile and a half from major existing roads. How hard | 6  sixth generation family farm from you without a care
T would it be to make 148th four-lane? For it's one 7 in the world? Think about it.

8  of the most traveled, most useful routes. And it 8 Thank you.

9  meets all your study requirements to go from north 9 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you, Ms. Lemke.

10 to south Lincoln, passing through Highway 2, Highway |10 MS. LEMKE: I have some points from my

11 34, Highway 6, and I-80. Yes, it can be hooked on 11 speech for you guys. Thank you.

12 to 80. 12 MR. WORKMAN: Any questions? Thank you

13 Fact: The government has already purchased 13 very much. Next speaker, please?

14 150 feet, the 75 feet on each side of 148th, making |14 COUNTY CLERK: The next one is Suzanne

15 it less expensive, more practical, and an economical |15  Short, followed by Mark Hunzeker and then Scott

16 solution. I don't understand what the problem is. 16 Lewis,

17 Has the financial crunch already hit? Is it too 17 MS. SHORT: I am Suzanne Short. I live at

18 costly for Lincoln and Lancaster County? If so, why |18  98th and Agnew.

19 1is the solution to build a beltway? 19 It's very important that this decision be

20 The financial figures from the 1996 study 20 made now. Obviously if it -- it's only going to

21 that you had, and note those figures do not include |21  become worse and worse. I know that my farm is not
22 the inflation for six years, the East Beltway route |22  in danger. My great grandfather's homestead is the
23 would include -- I would think with any of those 23 place I live, but if it was in danger, I can't quite
24 corridors -- §152 million. That's 13 miles total, 24 tell you how painful this would be for me.
25  costing taxpayers $11.96 million per mile. Again, 25 The important thing is, I feel, that we do
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1 the least damage. And that is why I'm here in favor 1 But we'd like you to focus for a little

2 of the East Middle and South Beltway. I think the 2 vhile here on the big picture, and that is what's

3 historic farms are very important. It's important 3 good for the city of Lincoln and Lancaster County in
4  to preserve prairie environment, historic places and 4 the long term. It seems to me that what you have

5 buildings. And I think it's important to utilize 5  before you is a recommendation for a near-term

6  the resources we have to do that in the least 6  solution to a long-term issue. You have a near-term
1T detrimental manner possible. 7 middle corridor selection.

8 This country was founded by the pioneers 8 In the near term, if you were going to

9  who settled our land, and it's extremely important 9  build a beltway within the next ten or fifteen
10 that we maintain agriculture as our most important 10 years, the middle corridor is a reasonable solution,
11 resource. I hope that this decision is made now so 11 It is -- your study assumes all the present
12 it does not become any more difficult. That we do 12 conditions. It also assumes that there will be no
13 the least damage possible to the areas, the least 13 urbanization in the Stevens Creek watershed. You
14 number of families are affected. That we use the 14 all know that is a fallacious assumption. You all
15 resources we have to make an attractive beltway that 15 know you're in the process of revising the
16 avoids as much destruction as possible. 16  City-County Comprehensive Plan, and it is a virtual
17 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you, Mrs. Short. Any 17 certainty that we will begin urbanizing the Stevens
18 questions, please? 18 Creek watershed within the next few years. And 25
19 MR. CAMP: Yes. I just -- what is your 19 years' worth of pent-up demand for urbanization,
20 favored solution to this question? 20 urban growth toward the east will be released.
21 MS. SHORT: Well, I've not gone into the 21 In the near term, the middle corridor, if
22 study of these areas. And I -- the notes I have 22 you were going to build it right away, would be a
23 here say, a lot of people, a good strong case has 23 good thing for that. It would stimulate and
24 been made for -- by the experts for the Middle 24 facilitate that urban growth, especially along the
25 Route. And I am relying on that, because I believe 25  east-west corridors, the east-west streets that will

50 52

1 it causes the least damage. That there are going to 1 serve that urban growth. But it's not a near-term
2 be grave emotional financial issues, I realize, in 2 solution. You don't have any money to build this

3 whatever route is chosen, but I hope we take the 3 road.

4 least detrimental one, and I believe that's the one. 4 Your staff report acknowledges that there's
5 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you. Next speaker, 5  no state or federal money that's been allocated to
6 please. 6  the construction of this road. The fact of the

1 COUNTY CLERK: That will be Mark Hunzeker, 7  matter is the South Beltway is a much higher

8  followed by Scott Lewis, then Charlie Humble. 8  priority, everybody agrees on that, and it won't be
9 MR. HUNZEKER: Mr. Chairman, members of the 9 finished in 10 or 15 years,
10 County Board and City Council, I'm Mark Hunzeker. I 10 The fact is you probably are uncertain, at
11 represent four different clients. If I may, I'd 11 best, about being able to fund all of your Antelope
12 like to take just a couple extra minutes. 12 Valley improvements. You have some planning funds,
13 MR. WORKMAN: Like -- a couple; like seven 13 but you have no construction funds.
14 minutes? 14 This is a long-term problem, folks, and
15 MR. HUNZEKER: Seven or eight. 15 it's not going to get better by just designating a
16 MR. WORKMAN: That would be fine. 16 short-term solution. This corridor, if you choose
17 MR. HUNZEKER: Mr. Chairman, I'd like to 17 it, is not part of the state highway system. And
18  try, rather than to emphasize the harmful effects 18 unless it's part of the state highway systenm,

19 that a beltway corridor designation would have on 19 corridor protection is not available to you.
20 individual property owners within the corridor -- 20 In the long term, there is a much greater
21 and there are very many -- I represent people who 21 impact of construction in the middle corridor than
22 own farmland in the form of the L&W Land Corporation 22 there will be in the far corridor. The construction
23 and Greg Retzlaff. I also represent acreage 23 of the East Beltway will require overpasses for all
24 residential owners, Ed and Cathy Foy and Kevin 24 of the east-west roads, every other one of which
25  Palmer. The impacts on them will be severe. 25  will become an interchange; and even if we're
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1 successful in preserving that corridor, in 25 years' 1 So == I'll try to answer any questions you

2 time there will be residential, commercial, 2 have.

3 industrial, and recreational uses on both sides of 3 MR. WORKMAN: No questions. Thank you,

4  the corridor. The impacts at that time will be very 4  Mr. Hunzeker. Next speaker, please.

5  large. 5 COUNTY CLERK: Would be Scott Lewis,

6 Just to illustrate, think about Highway 2. 6  followed by Charlie Humble and Todd Hornung.

7 Think about the corridor along Beale Slough. You 1 MR. LEWIS: Good afternoon. I'm Scott

8  have the creek itself, the floodplain, you even have 8  Lewis. I live at 4949 South 148th Street in Walton.
9  apower line. It's a multiuse corridor, if you 9 I live in the Herter and Hagaman/Sartore Farm. My
10 will. Tt has a bypass, it's got residential, 10 wife and I have lived there now for about two years.
11 commercial, industrial development on both sides of 1 My reason for being here this afternoon is
12 it 12 to do two things: One, to speak on behalf of Joel
13 But if you didn't have the road there 13 Sartore, who couldn't be here today; and then to
14 today, if all you had were the north-south arterials 14 make a few comments of my own. First I'd like to
15 crossing it -- less than two-mile intervals, I might 15 read a letter from Joel.
16 add -- would you build that road today? In order to 16 "My wife and I own Waveland Farm, recently
17 facilitate through traffic? In order to facilitate 17 listed on the National Register of Historic Places.
18  through vehicular traffic? Would you build that 18 Also known as the Herter-Hagaman Farm, it is located
19 road, and put the overpasses in, and the 19 on 148th Street between Pioneers and 0ld Cheney.
20 interchanges every two miles? 20 Unfortunately for us, the proposed Far East Beltway
21 I doubt it. I think you'd have a real hard 21 corridor would put a major freeway through our
22 time convincing people that that was a good solution 22 backyard.
23 to a problem that is out there for through traffic. 23 I know it sounds cliche, this "not in my
24 You just wouldn't do it. And that's the problem 24 backyard" attitude. But in this case we feel it's
25  you're going to face if you're successful -- and 25  justified. The Far East route would only serve to
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1  that's a big if -- in preserving the middle corridor 1 ruin some of the last historic farms in Lancaster

2 25 or 30 years from now when you get ready to build. 2 County.

3 All the noise and environmental assumptions that are 3 "The proposed middle corridor already has a
4 in your Draft Environmental Impact Statement project 4  path there for a series of high voltage electrical

5 25 to 30 years out. But they project no urban 5  towers that were installed years ago. The easements
6  development. And it's a fatal flaw. 6  are already in place there, and the view is already
1 The study simply does not give you a T  spoiled. Also, more cars and trucks would use the
8  realistic picture of what the impacts of 8  central route as it's closer to Lincoln and there is
9  construction will be at the time it is likely to 9  no backtracking. If a beltway needs to be built

10 build that road. And we would just simply suggest 10 around Lincoln, why not put it in the place where it
11 to you that at the time you are likely to be able to 11 makes the most sense?

12 build this road, 25 or 30 years from now, a much 12 "I agree with the Planning Department,

13 more logical position to take is that you will be 13 Public Works, and Planning Commission's

14 out there somewhere near the eastern edge of the 14 recommendations to deny EF-1 and approve the EM-1

15  Stevens Creek watershed, with urban development, and 15 corridor. However, as Lincoln continues its steady
16 you will be able to use the far corridor, and it 16 march outward, we now must be more vigilant than

17 will still serve as a bypass or a beltway, rather 17 ever before. Growth needs to be done with some

18 than a city street. 18 thought as to maintaining both the historic and

19 I think you would have a lot of difficulty 19 scenic nature of our surrounding countryside and
20 convincing the State of Nebraska that they should 20 watersheds. Uncontrolled and thoughtless
21 come and build you a city street, in 25 or 30 years. 21 development will mean real losses for Lincoln area
22 They're anxious to help you build the South Beltway 22 residents. A solid and comprehensive plan of what
23 right now, in order to get rid of responsibility for 23 we want our future city to look like is desperately
24 maintaining the section of Highway 2 that is within 24 needed now. Otherwise, if we keep this up, we'll
25  the city limits now. 25  look like Omaha in no time. Sincerely, Joel
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1 Sartore." 1 MR. FRIENDT: Thank you.

2 To add a few personal comments, I think 2 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you, Mr. Lewis. Next

3 these are one of the issues that I don't understand 3 testimony, please.

4  why people run for public office. Any choice that 4 THE CLERK: Next is Charlie Humble,

5  you make -- to make a decision, to not to make a 5  followed by Todd Hornung, then Peggy King.

6  decision, to pick a route, not pick a route -- is 6 MR. HUMBLE: Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman,

T  going to make someone very angry. But I really 7 members of the board, and counsel. I'm Charlie

8  think the question before you is not if, it's when. 8  Humble, 301 South 13th Street, Suite 400,

9 It's not if, it's where. 9  representing Art and Norma Hornung of 12101 South
10 And I think the decisions you have to make 10 54th Street, and Todd and Lisa Hornung, who own
11 are based upon what you know now, what you can 11 property right across the street from his parents.
12 anticipate happening in the future, but what are 12 Now, I'm appearing on the South Beltway
13 reasonable expectations? And what are reasonable 13 alone. 2And even though there will be a significant
14 expectations for the constituents that you serve? 14  impact no matter where the South Beltway is located,
15 A route needs to be found now. Yes, I've 15 felt by the Hornungs, they nevertheless have an
16 looked at the numbers of vehicles that travel on 16  issue which I think could be addressed and should be
17 148th Street; I see them every day. It's a route 17 addressed to lessen the impact on them. And, as you
18 that was not probably designed for the number of 18 will see, that is a significant impact. I'm going
19 vehicles that it now handles, and with future growth [19  to try to put this down here. I always -- it's
20 it's only going to become worse. I believe that an |20  always an adventure for me to operate anything
21  East Beltway is needed, I think a corridor needs to |21  mechanical, but we'll give this a try here.
22 be selected, and I'm glad that you folks get to make |22 I don't know how well this will show up,
23 that decision. 23 but right in here you'll see Saltillo Road, and then
24 1'11 be glad to answer any questions. 24 this would be 54th, running down through here. The
25 MR. WORKMAN: Questions? Yes, Mr. 25  Hornung house is approximately right here, and then
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1 Friendt. 1 about here would be the Doolittle house. Now, what
2 MR. FRIENDT: First, a comment: This is 2 you're seeing is a representation of the 1999

3 exactly why I ran for office, because I think it's 3 corridor selection. And you can see, in relation to
4  the kind of important issue that needs to be 4 the Hornung property and the house, it is south of

5 decided. And we'll get the decision. 5  the section line. Section line's about here, the

6 My question is, has to do with what you 6  corridor is about here. And even though that would
7 just said about 148th, and the comment that 7 have substantial impacts, the Hornungs were willing
8  Mr. Retzlaff made before, that Mr. Sartore's 8  to live with that and thought that that would be

9  concerned about an East Far route, when 148th is 9  acceptable.

10 right in his front yard, and most likely, beltway or |10 And then in this spring of the year 2000,

11 not, will become four lanes at some point. Now, 11 you can see what's happened. The corridor has moved
12 maybe it's not when Mr. Sartore or I will be around, |12  significantly north in relation to the Hornung

13 but these are some of the perplexing issues when we |13  house, which is approximately in this location.

14 talk about where they should be located and what 14 Further away from the Doolittle property. And the
15 effect it's going to have on people's property and 15 result of that movement, seemingly insignificant,

16 quality of life, 16 will be to cause the relocation of the Hornungs. It
17 MR. LEWIS: I recognize the consternation 17 will cause the acquisition of their house, the

18 here. From my personal viewpoint, I would see the 18 removal of the farm buildings that are in support of
19 East Beltway as lessening the impact of traffic that |19  that farm, plus the farms that Mr. Todd Hornung will
20 is directly in front of the house and has the most 20 talk about; and for what reason?
21 impact now. Whether it become four-lane or not 21 Going back briefly, if I can, to the first
22 depends upon the East Beltway route, how much 22 drawing: Basically, the area south of the section
23 traffic it can handle, and the future development 23 line is farmland. We are told that it was moved
24 out in the county, both to the east and west of 24 because there might be some uneconomic remnants
25  148th Street and the beltway around it. 25  created, and that type of thing. But vhat will



61

63

1 happen is that this very nice and substantial home 1 but I do farm this property. I've got 500 acres
2 will be destroyed. The very nice elderly couple 2 that I farm, and 460 of these acres are located
3 will be removed from property that has been in the 3 within a mile, which was just referenced here with
4  family since 1907. The adjacent farm buildings that | 4  these pictures and this homestead.
5  are used by Mr. Todd Hornung in his farming 5 I'd appreciate your consideration in making
6  operations will be removed. And for what purpose? 6  some minor changes to the latest road alignment on
1 So what we're saying to you is by T the South Beltway where it crosses 54th Street. The
8  relocating the corridor back to the north as shown 8  property I'm concerned about is located about a half
9  in the 1999 alignment, we'll be able to save the 9  amile south of Saltillo, and it's owned by my
10 house, they'll be able to continue to live on the 10 parents, Arthur and Norma Hornung. Identified as
11 property, the farm buildings will be available for 11 being one of the homes, the five home sites on the
12 continuing farming operations; and what will be 12 South Beltway which would require the relocation,
13 harmed by that particular movement? 13 and I personally agree with the need to do that.
14 Now, we realize that the design of the 14 Although I realize there will be some noise
15 project and that type of thing will occur later on. |15  problems if we remain, essentially my folks do not
16  But by having the corridor moved further south, then [16  wish to relocate. They're both in their eighties.
17 no matter where the final alignment occurs, it will |17 My father is eighty-nine years old, has lived on the
18 be acceptable to the Hornungs and allow them to 18 property his entire life. It would be traumatic for
19 continue to live there. 19 both of them, when it could be resolved by just
20 So in essence, and in summary, we have been 20 moving the roadway a little bit to the south.
21 informed, I think by Mr. Mike Gorman of HWS, that it |21 In the past we've always been told that
22 looks as though the corridor will be moved back 22 they are going to avoid houses if at all possible,
23 south. And we certainly hope so. We would support |23  and this situation seems to be counterproductive to
24 that decision when the final corridor alignment is 24 that communication. And that they would avoid
25 made, and would ask you to support that decision. 25  farmsteads. And from a cost standpoint it makes
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1 Because otherwise, there's no compelling reason to 1 sense to go around this property. I feel the cost
2 relocate these people to save a few economic -- or 2 of purchasing a house, barns, buildings, well, will
3 uneconomic remnants, when the converse situation is 3 be substantially more than just buying a little bit
4 so detrimental, for no good reason. 4 more real estate to the south. In 1999, as Charlie
5 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you. Any questions of 5  said, we were given a map that showed the beltway
6  Mr. Humble? Yes. 6  would be just south of our building site, and we'd
1 MR, STEVENS: Charlie, that first line, how 7 ask that you would move it back to that location.
8  far south of the half section line was that, that 8  I'm sure the people have got maps and can notify or
9 you had on your picture? 9  can make that available to you.
10 MR. BUMBLE: I'm not totally sure, Ray, but 10 I utilize this building site in my farming
11 I was thinking about a quarter of a mile or so. 11 operation. As I said, I farm 500 acres. It's all
12 Somewhere in there. 12 concentrated right there. That's the only way I can
13 MR. STEVENS: And that was acceptable. 13 do it, because I commute down from Wahoo with my
14 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you, Mr. Humble. Next 14 full-time job up there. I use this building site
15 speaker, please? 15 with my water for spraying, for storage of my farm
16 THE CLERK: Next is Todd Hornung, followed 16  equipment, hay storage, for cattle, livestock
17 by Peggy King, then Wayne Hagaman. 17 buildings, and it would dramatically impact my
18 MR. HORNUNG: Hi. My name's Todd Hornung. 18 farming operation. And I'd ask, because we've got
19 My address is 1010 West 1lth, Wahoo, Nebraska. 19 an alternative, I would just ask that you would
20 Charles Humble just spoke on behalf of 20 consider that, and go to the more cost-effective
21 myself and my wife, my mother and my father, but I'd |21  way, the less disruptive alternative by moving it a
22 like to add some additional comments to go with 22 little bit south. I don't want to cause a rift with
23 that. You're probably asking why somebody from 23 neighbors, but I think anybody would do the same
24 Wahoo's down here talking about a South Beltway. 24 thing if they were in our situation.
25 But I am an active farmer, I do have a job in town, |25 Questions?
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1 MR. WORKMAN: Questions? Yes. dJon. 1 parties then be kept informed as the process
2 MR. CAMP: I'm not sure, Todd, if -- maybe 2 continues beyond our deliberations this week and
3 we have to get clarification, but the manner in 3 next week?
4  which we're choosing the beltways and corridors, my 4 MR. HENRICHSEN: Yes, as I understand it
5  understanding, we're not doing the final, per se. 5  the Department of Roads process is they certainly
6  And I guess with what Mr. Hornung is asking -- Jim, 6  want to be contacting property owners as part of
7 I don't know if you're a good individual on this, T their hearing process.
8  but with our decision, and assuming we would choose 8 MR. CAMP: I would just ask that we assure
9  the corridor of the South Beltway, is there still 9  that proper notice is continued in the process. We
10 latitude when staff finally locates it to look at 10 need to have some compilation of the names of the
11 the wishes of Mr. Hornung? Is that deviation 11 parties who testify before us and have a specific
12 still -- 12 concern beyond our deliberations, and I would just
13 MR. LINDERHOLM: Yes, there would be some 13 ask we make sure that they are adequately informed.
14 latitude. The width of the corridor would be 14 MR. HENRICHSEN: Certainly even as the
15 approximately a quarter of a mile on the center line 15 process goes the Nebraska Department of Roads,
16 of what we now show on the graph, yes. So the route 16 Public Works, County Engineer will also be a part of
17 could be moved further to the south. 17  that process as well, and stay involved.
18 I will also caution, though, that we need 18 MR. FRIENDT: Question for Mr. Hornung.
19 to take a look at the total design picture, 19 I'mnot familiar with the 1999 route. Are you
20 properties both east and west of that site, make 20 pushing this problem off your property to your
21  sure we're making the best decision for the public 21 neighbors?
22 in that final design. But it would be possible to 22 MR. HORNUNG: It's moving it south, but it
23 move the route. 23 won't eliminate their home. It will just basically
24 MR. CAMP: Will our decision be definite 24 put the road -- it will still be closer to my
25  enough that it would affect Mr. Hornung, or do we 25  parents' farm, their home, but it will be a little
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1 need to wait until after the decision and -~ 1 bit to the south. It will save their home, it will
2 MR. LINDERHOLM: I think we could move the 2 save the building site. But yes, it will be a
3 route within the 1300 foot corridor that's being 3 little closer to the Doolittle House. We're not
4  oproposed at this point in time. Steve, maybe you 4  here to make trouble with the neighbors, just trying
5 can -- 5  to save my parents' home.
6 MR. HENRICHSEN: Just to clarify, yes, the 6 MR. FRIENDT: Thank you.
T route on the Comprehensive Plan is 1320 feet. So at 1 MR. WORKMAN: Further questions? Thank
8  this point, no, there's really not an opportunity 8  you, Mr. Hornung. Next speaker, please.
9  here to definitely -- to signal that the route would 9 COUNTY CLERK: Next is Peggy King, followed
10 be moved further to the south. 10 by Wayne Hagaman, then Karen Miller.
11 Again, as we talked about in some of the 11 MS. KING: Members of the City Council and
12 earlier memos, this particular route, if it is done 12 County Board: My name is Peggy King. My husband
13 by the Nebraska Department of Roads, would in the 13 and I have lived at 5901 North 148th since 1986.
14 future hold hearings on their final design. And so 14 Our home is 75 years old and the barn on our
15 certainly they will be taking into account all of 15 property was built 100 years ago.
16 this kind of input. And it's a question that we've 16 Both are typical of structures rich in the
17 been asked not only on the South but some of the 17 history of this area of eastern Lancaster County
18 east routes as well, could you move it this way and 18 along the proposed East Far Beltway corridor. I
19 that way. All those things could be addressed in 19 want to thank you for this opportunity to talk about
20 the final, but are more difficult at this stage, 20 the road. Not road in the physical sense, but how
21 because you're adopting a 1320 foot corridor, 21 the letters R-0-A-D can relate to this project. And
22 purposefully to give some latitude in the future for 22 I'll explain briefly what I mean: Review of the
23 that route to avoid houses, businesses, wetlands, 23 facts; opportunity for public interest;
24 other things. 24 accountability; and finally, your decision.
25 MR. CAMP: Will Todd and other interested 25 Review of the facts: Like all of you, we
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1 have stacks of reports and documents, along with 1 Recently the Federal Highway Commission also
2 newspaper clippings and maps. We have read every 2 indicated it would be difficult to approve the Far
3 article and every new piece of information to be 3 Route. Therefore if the Far Route is selected it
4  released. You too have had the opportunity to read 4 would be difficult to qualify for the 80 percent
5 all of the consultants’ and planning commission's 5  federal funds, which would be crucial in making this
6  reports and recommendations. So there is little 6  roadway become a reality.
7 doubt that the review process has been thorough and 1 You have heard the reasons many times why
8  complete. 8  EF-1 is not the best choice for the beltway route.
9 Opportunity for input: We have attended 9  These reasons have also been included in the
10 informal meetings and hearings. You have patiently 10 official record of the hearing, so I will only
11 listened for hours. Through the years, there have 11 briefly highlight them today. And this quote is
12 been open meetings and hearings. All testimony, 12 taken from sections 1215 and 24 of the Planning
13 both written and oral, is a matter of public record. 13 Commission staff report on Amendment 94-63, dated
14 Taxpayers can be satisfied at that time $2 million 14 June 22nd, 2001.
15 spent on this process by local government has not 15 "EF-1 will not adequately address internal
16 been wasted. 16 traffic relief or serve as a multiple-use corridor
17 Accountability. We were pleased when EF-1 17 as well as the other routes. Since the East Far is
18 was eliminated as a possible route because of the 18 three to four miles from the city, to complete the
19 distance from Lincoln, greater costs, environmental 19 road network leading to the beltway intersections
20 and historic impact. We felt the reasons were 20 will require additional cost to pave and improve
21 logical. After the vote by the SuperCommons in June 21  existing rural section roads. East Far has more
22 of '97 to eliminate EC-1 and return EF-1 to 22 environmental and historic impact and more
23 consideration, we contacted our neighbors in the 23 residential relocations, more visual and noise
24 corridor, and a group of citizens met for the first 24 impact. The Far East route would also bisect a
25  time in July of 1997. We had similar concerns and 25  high- quality area of native prairie and Havelock
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1 one goal: That the route selection process would be 1 Avenue.,"
2 accountable, 2 It is now time for your decision. After
3 Members of Citizens for Accountable Route 3 the hearing today, and next week, it will be time to
4  Selection, known as CARS, have been diligent in 4 make a very important vote that will impact many
5  writing letters and testifying at every possible 5  lives. So before you vote, remember: The facts
6  opportunity to remind elected officials of the facts 6  have been reviewed, there has been ample opportunity
7 about EF-1, taken directly from the consultant 7 for input, accountability is vital to the public
8  reports that we as taxpayers pay for. 8  trust, and now the decision is yours. The
9 In December of 1998 when the EF-1 route was 9  groundwork is there, the final step is up to you.
10 selected, we were truly concerned about how this 10 Jim and I fully support the vote of the
11 decision was made and what the basis was for the 11 Planning Commission that EF-1 is not the best route
12 decision, As far as we could tell, nothing in the 12 and should not be chosen. We urge you to follow
13 consultant reports had changed, so what happened? 13 this recommendation as you make your final decision.
14 At that meeting in December, one of the City Council 14 Thanks.
15  nembers at that time stated: "Since we can't decide 15 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you. Any questions?
16 vhere to put it let's just put it out as far as 16 MR. FRIENDT: Where did you get your
17 possible." 17 assumption that EF-1 was greater cost? I'm looking
18 It is very rewarding to see that 18 at a summary page here says EF-1 cost §25 million
19 accountability has returned, and careful review of 19 less than the East Middle.
20 the data of the planning commission staff and you as 20 MS. KING: In the very earlier stages it
21 current members of the County Board and City 21 was taken from the materials that were provided from
22 Council, have taken place over that type of voting. 22 the Council.
23 We feel the whole process has come fill circle with 23 MR. FRIENDT: Just so we're clear; at least
24 the recent vote of the Planning Commission to deny 24 the projections in this study right here indicate
25  the including of EF-1 in the Comprehensive Plan. 25  it's going to cost $25 million less, not more.




73

75

1 MS. KING: I should have probably gone back 1 dollars to destroy or impact historic properties, if
2 to like '97 and pulled out the direct quote when 2 there are other alternatives.

3 EF-1 was eliminated. But that was in that. 3 We agree with the Planning Department's

4 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you, Mrs. King. Next 4 recommendation and the Planning Commission's

5  speaker, please. 5  recommendations, and urge you to support them. And
6 COUNTY CLERK: Next is Wayne Hagaman, 6  we thank you for your consideration.

T followed by Karen Miller and Bryan Rickertsen. 1 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you. Any questions of
8 MR. HAGAMAN: City Council and the County 8  Mr. Hagaman? Mr. Friendt, and then Mr. Stevens.

9  Board members, I'm Wayne Hagaman, and I'm here today 9 MR. FRIENDT: You don't live on the hundred
10 with my wife Norma. She's seated in the back of the 10 acres?
11 room. We live in Bennet, and we are the owners of a 1 MR. HAGAMAN: No, we do not.
12 portion of the historic Herter/Hagaman/Sartore Farm 12 MR. FRIENDT: Are there structures on the
13 that's on 148th Street. We own a hundred acres of 13 hundred acres?
14  farmland that is adjacent to the historic buildings 14 MR. HAGAMAN: The hundred acres is
15  and the 20 acres presently listed on the National 15 connected with the 20 acres that Joel and Kathy
16 Register of Historic Places. The 20 acres and 16 Sartore own.
17 buildings are owned by Joel and Kathy Sartore. 17 MR. FRIENDT: Yes, but on your hundred
18 We're speaking in support of the planning 18  acres it's just cropland?
19 staff recommendations for the Comprehensive Plan 19 MR. HAGAMAN: The other hundred acres is
20 Amendments. The East Far Route takes the most acres 20 cropland, yes.
21 of farmland out of production and negatively impacts 21 MR. FRIENDT: And the route doesn't dissect
22 the most historic sites. We agree that the East Far 22 the property?
23 Route is the least desirable route compared to the 23 MR. HAGAMAN: The Far East one could
24 ‘Middle and the Close routes. 24 possibly take the whole west side off of it, yes.
25 Norma is the fourth generation in the 25 MR. FRIENDT: Okay.
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1 Herter family to own and operate our historic farm. 1 MR, HAGAMAN: If it didn't, it would be

2 We strongly disagree with the boundaries that were 2 close to.

3 determined in the DEIS for our farm, We, along with 3 MR, WORKMAN: Thank you. Mr. Stevens.

4  the National Trust for Historical Preservation, the 4 MR. STEVENS: You say you worry about the

5  Preservation Association of Lincoln, and our 5  possibility of gas stations and other developments.
6  neighbors, have hired a private historic consultant 6 In this -- I hate to pick on you, Mr. Hagaman, but
7 to prepare an amendment to the keeper of the 7  maybe you can answer this for a lot of the people

8  Historic Register to increase the acreage of the 8  that have spoken or will speak in the future. Do

9  farmstead. The additional 100 acres have been 9  the gas stations currently own that land on which
10 associated with the farm. And a copy of this 10 you built gas stations? Does Amoco own it? Does
11 nomination is included in your written comments on 11 Conoco own it? Do the owners of convenience stores
12 the DEIS. 12 own it? How would they build those gas stations?
13 The EF-1 route either runs directly through 13 MR. HAGAMAN: I quess our feeling is that

14 the west edge of these acres or directly adjacent to 14 if this goes through there's going to be commercial
15  them. We're a little upset that no one from the 15  properties coming out there and wanting to start

16  study team had ever contacted us in regarding to the 16 their business up on this beltway, or near Pioneers,
17 beltway on our farm. 17 like I mentioned, which is the road right north, or
18 Our farm is located in a quiet area, and 18 right on the north edge of that hundred acres.

19 the noise and interruption of the rural character of 19 MR. STEVENS: Do those commercial interests
20 the area would be very destructive to our historic 20 own that land today?

21 farm and change things forever. We also worry about 21 MR. HAGAMAN: No.

22 the possibility of gas stations and other 22 MR. STEVENS: So how would they get it?
23 development coming to the rural area around the 23 MR, HAGAMAN: Well, I suppose if anybody
24 beltway interchange on Pioneers, near our farm. We 24 wants to come out there and build one they're going
25  understand that it is not possible to use federal 25  to be looking for someone to sell it to. And
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1 somebody probably will agree to sell it to them if 1 3. EF-1 provides less benefits, congestion
2 they so desire. 2 reduction, and safety.
3 MR. STEVENS: So the weakest link, perhaps, 3 4. EF-1 requires more land to construct,
4 may -- 4 due to its greater length.
5 MR, HAGAMAN: Yes. I guess our point is, 5 5. EF-1 would have the greatest adverse
6 and I think a lot of people's point is, we would 6  impact on agricultural properties by taking over 700
T like to keep Lancaster County as an agricultural 7 acres of cropland.
8  county. We -- I quess we've always lived out there 8 6. EF-1 has the greatest adverse impact to
9  in the country, and we'd kind of like to keep it as 9 existing school districts, with the removal of 1,250
10 a farming community. And when something gets 10 acres from the tax base.
11 started, to have developers come in and build, like 11 7. EF-1 has the greatest adverse impact on
12 the other people said, either side or the other of 12 existing mapped wetlands.
13 the beltway, why, we're bound to be crowded with 13 8. The EF-1 has the greatest adverse
14 commercial businesses in the long run. 14 impact on natural prairie sites.
15 MR. STEVENS: But as long as you and your 15 The next fact that I bring to you is that
16 neighbors do not sell them that land they will not 16 of historic buildings than historic farms. The East
17 develop that land. 17 Far Route will run immediately adjacent to
18 MR. HAGAMAN: We would like to think so, 18 properties listed on the National Register and run
19 yes. 19 through land connected to historic buildings and
20 MR. STEVENS: All right. 20 historic farms eligible for the National Register.
21 MR. HAGAMAN: Thank you. 21 This fact alone precludes the use of federal funds
22 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you, sir. Next 22 for the construction of the East Far Beltway route,
23 speaker, please? 23 since there are other feasible beltway alternatives.
24 COUNTY CLERK: Next is Karen Miller, 24 Recently it has been suggested that 98th,
25  followed by Bryan Rickertsen and John Schleicher. 25  112th, 120th, and 134th should be improved upon,
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1 MS. MILLER: Members of the City Council, 1 instead of making provision within the Comprehensive
2 County Commissioners, good afternocon. My name is 2 Plan for a beltway route. This is not a realistic
3 Karen Miller. My husband and I live at 141st and 3 option, since none of these streets go through from
4  Pioneers, where we have owned and operated Miller 4  Highway 2 to Highway 6. Furthermore, 148th is not a
5  Nursery since 1984. We are also members and 5  cost-effective option.
6  Citizens for Accountable Route Selection, commonly 6 Some would like you to believe that NRD and
7 known as CARS. I thank you for the opportunity to 7 LES have favored one east route over another. This
8  speak with you. 8  1is not true. LES and NRD have remained neutral, as
9 I support the Planning Department's staff 9  evidenced by LES's letter dated June 20th, 2001, and
10 and Planning Commission's decision to deny the East 10 the July August 2001 news from the Lower Platte
11 Far Route for any further consideration within the 11 South National Resources District. Furthermore, the
12 Comprehensive Plan. Since 1997 I have come before 12 NRD has addressed the issue of flooding in the
13 you, as many of the other members of CARS have, 13 Stevens Creek Basin by developing a system of ten
14  presenting to you the facts involved in the process 14 let-down ponds.
15 for selecting the East Beltway corridor. It has 15 Last is the fact that the Lincoln Chamber,
16 always been our sole purpose to present you with the 16 the National Trust for Historic Preservation, and
1T facts, and I am here today to do the same. 17 the Federal Highway Administration support the
18 The first fact is the recommendation from 18 Planning Department staff and Planning Commission's
19 the paid city's consultant to eliminate the East Far 19 decision to deny any further consideration of the
20 beltway route as a viable route based upon the 20 East Far Beltway route.
21 following reasons. 21 Now, hopefully this is my last time that I
22 1. All alternatives involving the EF-1 22 will formally be addressing you on this issue.
23 line were in the least economically feasible route. 23 Therefore, I'd like to mention a few of the
24 2. EF-1 is the most expensive to build and 24 emotional realities. Right or wrong, there are many
25 would be used by fewer motorists. 25  of us in this room that are related, For those of
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1 us not related, the rest of us have known each other 1 us asked for why was -- why were we put back in,

2 for the most of our lives. We were a community. 2 vhen we were recommended for this reason, for these
3 None of us have asked for a beltway. None of us 3 reasons, to be eliminated?

4 have wanted to be part of this process. But we are. 4 We never once were any of our requests

5  And now you, our elected officials, must make a 5  replied to. We must assume that then the report has
6  decision on the location of a beltway corridor 6  not changed, because we've never been given any

7 within the Comprehensive Plan. No, you are not 7 reason otherwise. And as far as what's in the DEIS,
8  building the beltway, and no, you are not funding 8  notice the word "Draft" is in front of the

9  the beltway. You are making it possible for all of 9  'Environmental Impact Statement." And so all of our
10 us to get on with our lives by making a decision on 10 comments to the Draft Environmental Impact Statement
11 where the beltway corridor will be located within 11 hopefully will be answered, and it will become an
12 the Comprehensive Plan. 12 environmental impact statement with the correct
13 We need for you to make your decision now. 13 answers.
14 None of us in this room can continue living lives of 14 MR, WORKMAN: Thank you. I'd like to
15  uncertainty. Please stop this realtime, real life 15  remind -- oh, I'm sorry.
16  roller coaster. Please make a decision. Please let 16 MR. FRIENDT: Because there's the same
17 logic and facts prevail. 17 discrepancy as it relates to the greatest impact on
18 The East Far Route is neither logical nor 18 existing -- and there's the same discrepancy and the
19 factually sound. Please make the right decision for 19 greatest adverse impact on natural sites. I believe
20 the right reasons and approve the Planning 20 we all, as elected officials, are dealing with this
21 Department staff and Planning Commission's decision 21 report.
22 to deny the East Far Route and to approve their 22 MS. MILLER: Yes. Again, I will
23 recommendations for a beltway corridor within the 23 respectfully indicate that that is the Draft
24 Comprehensive Plan. 24 Environmental Impact Statement, and not the final
25 I thank you for allowing me to comment, and 25  environmental impact statement, and that all of us
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1 I'd be happy to take questions. 1 have made comments that we would hope would be in

2 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you. Any questions of 2 the environmental impact statement that would show

3 Mrs, Miller? Mr. Friendt. 3 why originally the facts were the facts, and nothing
4 MR, FRIENDT: Actually, not of Mrs. Miller. 4  has changed.

5  Jim Linderholm? Maybe I'm not looking at the same 5 MR. WORKMAN: Mr. Henrichsen.

6  facts, or maybe they've been really updated here, b MR. HENRICHSEN: To clarify, Glenn. First

7 but are these projected cost figures that are in T off, for next time we will try to prepare an

8  this study, are those generally current cost 8  explanation as to why the initial cost estimates

9  projections? 9 from 1997 are different from the cost estimates from
10 MR. LINDERHOIM: Current updated costs. 10 the Draft Impact -- Environmental Impact Statement
1 MR. FRIENDT: So you're saying -- so East 11 for 2001, So we'll get an explanation of those.
12 Middle is projected as $152 million, and East Far is 12 I'd also point out, too, that on that
13 projected at §128 million. So, Ms. Miller, I don't 13 particular chart from the Draft Environmental Impact
14 understand. You're the second person, and we may 14  Statement, there are two costs given. One assuming
15 see more -- 15 each of the middle routes is built without the
16 MS. MILLER: Right. 16 South -- that's the one that's listed construction
17 MR. FRIENDT: ~-- who seem to be citing 17 costs -- and then the next one is combined with the
18 facts that are different than presented in the 18 South Middle.

19 study. 19 Because the South -- because the South and
20 MS, MILLER: Right. And the reason for 20 the East Middle require only one intersection, the
21 that, if I may, Mr. Friendt, is that when that 121 cost difference between the East Middle and the East
22 report came out, in June of 1997, that recommended 22 Far is only §11 million when you have the two routes
23 the elimination of the Far East Route for these 23 built, versus the $25 million difference when you
24 reasons, at that time we did come back, both to 24 only build the East route without the South. That's
25  Council and to the County Commissioners, and all of 25  because the Far requires two intersections, the
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1 Close requires three, so the Close actually becomes 1 One analysis shows that EF-1 has a 46

2 the most expensive when built in combination with 2 percent lower benefit-to-cost ratio than the most

3 the South. So that's a little bit of the 3 cost effective beltway alternative. In this

4  differences between the routes when you combine 4  analysis, the benefit-cost ratio for EF-1 was

5  them. 5  determined to be .55. As you know, a .55 benefit-

b MR. FRIENDT: And this summary about 6  cost ratio means that if you take the benefits that
17 wetlands and prairies, is this still accurate? T would ever arise for EF-1 for all time, those

8 MR. HENRICHSEN: I think what is being 8  benefits only pay back about half of EF-1's total

9  alluded to is in 1997 were some preliminary 9  costs.

10 information. We then went into the stage that we 10 The second analysis shows that EF-1 will

11 talked about in the history, where far more 11 take 52 percent longer to reach a break-even point
12 information and more accurate accounting of the 12 than the most cost-effective alternative. The
13 property and of each of the routes was done. And so {13  payback periods for the three east routes are
14 that's why the information from 1997 has been 14 presented in summary table 4.1 in the DEIS.

15  updated into 2001, and is a much more accurate 15 According to table 4.1, the Middle Route would be

16 count. As you heard with Mr. Hornung, some minor 16 paid off with 23 months of use, the Close Route with
17 changes were made. And so that is part of the 17 25 months use, and the Far Route with 35 months of
18 difference -- the reason for the differences between |18  use.

19 initial '97 information and the final -- the first 19 As the DEIS indicates in Section 2.4.5,
20 Draft Environmental Impact Statement. 20 these numbers were developed as an illustration.
21 MS. MILLER: And if I might add, that was 21 Hopefully nobody takes them literally. If they were
22 just one of the many facts that we've listed. The 22 literally true they would represent an annual return
23 one group being the eight facts from the consultants [23  on investment of from 27 to almost 45 percent, and
24 and the certainly all the other facts I just 24 that would be a very unusual return for a government
25  presented regarding the federal funding issue and 25  highway project. Nevertheless, even though the
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1 historic places was weighed just as heavily. 1 payback numbers are presented as an illustration and
2 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you. Any other 2 are not meant to be literally true, the numbers

3 questions? Thank you, Mrs. Miller. Next speaker, 3 clearly illustrate the significant financial

4  please. 4  differences between EF-1 and other alternatives.

5 COUNTY CLERK: It is Bryan Rickertsen, 5 I would emphasize that the DEIS economic

6  followed by John Schleicher and Dean Petersen. 6  differences between EF-1 and other East beltway

1 MR. RICKERTSEN: Good afternoon. My name 7 alternatives are in the range of 50 percent. Since
8  is Bryan Rickertsen. I live at 8130 Dundee Drive in | 8  we're dealing with a project that may ultimately

9  Lincoln. For twenty-five years I lived on Stevens 9  cost a half billion dollars by the time it's built,
10 Creek Stock Farm with my wife Marleen Rickertsen. 10 cost-benefit differences in that range are very

1 I'm speaking this afternoon in support of 11 significant.

12 the Planning Department recommendation to deny the 12 One final number that is significant

13 inclusion of the East Far Beltway in the 13 economically is the distance between EF-1 and the
14 Comprehensive Plan, and the Planning Commission's 14 city, which is generally three to four miles. While
15  unanimous concurrence with that recommendation. 15  many of the main roads are improved east of the

16 I'm an engineer and a businessman. In 16 city, very few are paved all the way out to EF-1.

17 response to the DEIS, Marleen and I included a 17 The cost of improving connector roads are not

18 summary of economic issues related to the EF-1 18 included anywhere in the DEIS cost analysis. And

19 beltway route. I'd like to address some of the main |19  connector road improvements will not be eligible for
20 points of that summary that relate to the 20 beltway federal funding. This means that the
21 Comprehensive Plan amendments that are before you. 21 percentage of total beltway costs borne by the local
22 The DEIS presents two cost-benefit analyses 22 communities is the greatest for the EF-1
23 for the beltway. Both of these analyses show that 23 alternative.
24 the EF-1 route is by far the worst choice of the 24 Thank you for your time today. The
25  alternative routes. 25  Planning Department has made good use of the
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1 financial information that is available, and the 1 avoids the East Far Route, which has the largest
2 Planning Commission recognizes the soundness of 2 number by far of historic properties that would be
3 their conclusions. I would reiterate my support of 3 affected. As Federal Highway Administration
4 these planning groups' unanimous recommendations 4  officials have recently been quoted as saying, and
5  against EF-1. Thank you. 5  as several people have said today, federal law and
6 MR. WORKMAN: BAny questions for 6  federal regulations direct that the roadway route
T Mr. Rickertsen? Thank you, sir. Next speaker, 7  alternative that would harm the fewest historic
8  please. 8  properties must be used, or potential federal
9 COUNTY CLERK: The next speaker is John 9  funding for such a project would certainly be in
10 Schleicher, to be followed by Dean Petersen and 10 jeopardy.
11 Allan Retzlaff. 11 Stevens Creek area is a location of two
12 MR, SCHLEICHER: Thank you, Chairman 12 National Register properties, as you've heard
13 Workman and members of the City Council and County 13 before, the Stevens Creek Stock Farm and the Herter/
14 Board. My name is John Schleicher. T live at 1430 14  Hagaman/Sartore Farmstead. As well as numerous
15 Sumner Street, number 1. 15 other properties eligible for the National Register
16 I'm a resident of the Near South 16  of Historic Places, which under federal guidelines
17 neighborhood, and I am very interested in historic 17 have the same right to protection as listed
18 preservation and the economic vitality and the 18 properties. Most of these historic farm properties
19 residential viability of the core of the City of 19 have pristine farm fields and pasture lands also
20 Lincoln. History is my vocation and avocation, and 20 included as eligible for the National Register of
21 in Lincoln we have an active downtown area where I 21 Historic Places, but the proper boundaries of which
22 work, and I'm happy to work in that active area, as 22 have not been included in past historic studies of
23 well as many historic neighborhoods in the city that 23 the proposed beltway groups.
24 that need to be preserved and enhanced. 24 And I guess I would take exception with
25 But I also believe the smart growth and 25  our first speaker today, Greg Retzlaff, who said
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1 careful planning for the future of our city. I, as 1  that some people's dirt is not as historic as other
2 the vast majority of citizens of Lincoln, do not own 2 people's dirt. Well, that's not true. Because
3 property, and I'm not related to anyone who owns 3 according to the National Register of Historic
4  property, including historic buildings or farms on 4 Places, which designates and signifies historic and
5 any of the streets for proposed East beltway routes. 5  significantly historic places in the United States,
6  And I would just say as an aside, this may be a 6  under the Federal Historic Preservation Act of 1966
7 little bit of an abrasive comment to the City 7  some dirt is more historic than other dirt, as my
8  Council members here, but as a strong believer in 8  friend archeologist Dr. Peter Bleed would probably
9  democracy I feel like I have double representation 9  agree with me. And as recognized as so by the
10 up here, because I am a citizen of Lincoln and 10 National Register, not only farmlands, fields, but
11 Lancaster County, and I have two bodies representing 11 also buildings. Farmsteads.
12 me. All the people in this room who live outside 12 It is important to serve not only historic
13 the Lincoln city limits have you county 13 buildings and farmsteads but also these farmlands
14 commissioners working for them, but in some ways the 14 and fields that provided the econemic livelihood of
15  beltway is being imposed upon us by the City of 15 these farms, and in most cases still do today. This
16 Lincoln, 16  area of the county includes some of the oldest land
17 I strongly encourage you and our public 17 in the county, not to mention in the state of
18 officials to follow the recommendations of the 18 Nebraska, and many of these farms were established a
19 Planning Department staff and the Planning 19 number of years before Nebraska became a state in
20 Commission and select the East Middle Route. This 20 1967, with some of them dating back to the late
21 route allows the -- this route follows the 21 1850s.
22 preexisting right-of-way of the LES power lines and 22 I have visited farms in the Stevens Creek
23 is the least harmful to preexisting homes and 23 area many times, and enjoy this beautiful and
24 businesses on the East Close Route. 24 historic area so close to my urban home. Those of
25 Most importantly to me, the Middle Route 25  us interested in historic preservation are not
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1 against future progress and growth for our 1 advantages of a South Beltway by eliminating some

2 communities, but we are in favor of protecting our 2 of the truck traffic in the south area of Lincoln.
3 historic, cultural, and environmental resources as 3 The Lower Platte South NRD, as Glenn Johnson told

4  this growth and development takes place, and 4  you, has made no selections as we feel that we can
5  preserving the quality of life in our existing 5  live with any of those routes. Thank you.

6  neighborhoods of the city. 6 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you, Mr. Petersen. Any
1 I, for one, chose not to live in West T questions?

8  Omaha, and I would hate to see eastern Lancaster 8 If there's no objection, I would suggest a

9 County become an area known as "East Lincoln," quote | 9  ten-minute break. No objections. By order of the
10 unquote, with the same bad connotations of West 10 Chair, we'll take a ten-minute break and reconvene
11 Omaha, including uncontrolled urban sprawl, terrible |11  at 6:10 p.m.

12 traffic problems, big box retailers and so on. If a |12 (At 5:57 p.m. a short recess was taken.)

13 beltway is necessary for our future, I strongly 13 MR. WORKMAN: 1I'd like to make -- take an
14 encourage you to please follow the educated and 14  opportunity to make a minor change here. We're
15 considered recommendations of the Planning 15 making pretty good time. There are some people in
16 Department staff and the Planning Commission members |16  the audience that have been waiting, but they have a
17 and adopt the East Middle Route. 17 problem with another meeting they have to be to. So
18 Thank you. I'd be happy to take any 18 I'mgoing to take the liberty to set these two

19 questions. 19 people ahead on the list so they can make their
20 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you. Any questions? 20 other meeting. But I also wanted to extend that
21 Thank you, Mr. Schleicher. 21 offer to anybody else in the audience that has
22 We'll have one more speaker here and then 22 something critical tonight they have to be to. I'd
23 we should perhaps consider a short break. So the 23 like you to be honest, but if you have another
24 next speaker, please. 24 meeting or someplace you have to be, please come up
25 COUNTY CLERK: That would be Dean Petersen, 25  with a note to the County Clerk and we'll see if we
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1 to be followed by Allan Retzlaff, and then Cheryl 1 can rearrange that. But due to the fact we're

2 Johnson. 2 making very good time, I will move forward on the

3 MR. PETERSEN: Good afternoon, ladies and 3 list two people that have a meeting they have to be
4  gentlemen., I realize it's getting late. My name is | 4  to, and they are Debbie Lockyer and George Lockyer.
5 Dean L. Petersen, I reside at 14400 Old Cheney Road | 5  And, Mr. Clerk, we'll put them right after

6  in Walton, Nebraska, and I just want to make a few 6  Mr. Petersen on the list., So Mr. Clerk, if you

7 brief comments about the East Beltway selection. 7 would like to call the next speaker, please.

8 The selection of the East Middle Beltway by 8 COUNTY CLERK: Yes. Pardon?

9  the City-County Planning Commission, the Lincoln 9 MR. WORKMAN: Mr. Petersen has spoken, so

10 Mayor, and Federal Highway Administration is the 10 the next speaker would be Debbie Lockyer and George
11 only logical location, if indeed a beltway is 11 Lockyer, and then we go back to our normal list.

12 needed. There have been concerns about solving 12 COUNTY CLERK: Okay. Next will be the

13 Lincoln's traffic problems with a beltway, and the 13 Lockyers, and then Alan Retzlaff and then Cheryl

14 only beltway that will relieve the small amount of 14 Johnson.

15  Lincoln's traffic is the South Beltway. 15 MR. FRIENDT: I had a couple of the

16 The present Highway 2 traffic coming from 16  audience indicate that the speakers need to be sure
17 the southeast will not go on the East Far Beltway, 17 they're close to the mike and speaking directly into
18 or probably not on any of them, because this 18 the mike. It's been a little tough to hear some.
19 requires a backtrack of from four to six miles. And |19 MRS. LOCKYER: Okay. My name is Debbie
20 in the trucking business, that's dollars in our 20 Lockyer. I live at 13800 Yankee Hill Road. It's
21 pocket. We can't afford to run them around just to |21  listed as the Penterman Farmyard, E-53 in the Draft
22 bypass things. 22 Environmental Impact Statement.

23 Bs far as I know, the Nebraska Trucking 23 My family and I strongly support the
24 hssociation has made no support of any of the 24 Planning Commission's recommendation to deny
25  choices of the east routes but does recognize the 25  approval of the EF-1. EF-1 would be less than 400
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1 feet from our fence and would have a tremendous 1 the country and on a farm. The thank-you letters
2 visual and noise impact on our property. 2 from the kids reminded us again of the importance of
3 Our farm was built in the early 1900s, and 3 preserving an area like this for future generations
4  is designated as a representative of a turn-of-the- 4 to learn about our agricultural and rural heritage.
5  century farmstead. My grandparents bought the farm 5 My daughter and grandsons, ages three to
6 in 1950, and my brothers, sisters and I spent most 6  eleven months, just left Tuesday after spending a
T of our summers growing up there, learning about 7 month on the farm with us. Every morning the two
8  livestock, farming, and appreciation for the land 8  oldest boys accompanied me to the barn to do chores.
9  and our heritage. My husband and I and two children 9  They are the fifth generation to see horses in that
10 moved to the farm 21 years ago to raise our children 10 barn.
11 and help care for my grandparents so that they could 1 Our rural culture was so critical to the
12 continue to live on the farm. My grandfather died 12 history of the United States that I fear if kids
13 in his bed on the farm he loved at 99 and a half 13 today lose connection with that past, and the values
14 years old. 14 that way of life instilled -- family, faith, hard
15 But I don't speak today only on my behalf 15 work, caring about the land and livestock, and
16  and on behalf of my family and the desire that we 16 helping others -- we will be the losers. The East
17 have to preserve our heritage, but also on behalf of 17 Far Beltway will destroy what few places we have
18 several hundred children and adults who over the 18 left in this area that have preserved that heritage
19 years have been able to come out to our farm and 19 for the future generations.
20 enjoy and learn about our rural roots in an area 20 I urge you to deny EF-1 and to vote to
21 that up to now has remained very much the way it was 21 approve the Planning Commission's recommendations.
22 75 years ago. 22 Thank you.
23 We've hosted elementary classes from 23 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you, Mrs. Lockyer. Any
24 Lincoln schools, including special ed students, 24 questions?
25  international students attending the University of 25 MR. CAMP: Debbie, I have a couple
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1 Nebraska from countries such as China, Korea, and 1 questions if I might, just quick ones. How large is
2 Malaysia, who have never been around horses or on an 2 your farmstead?
3 Bnmerican farmstead, and church groups, plus dozens 3 MRS. LOCKYER: The original farmstead was
4  of families from Lincoln who want to see the natural 4 80 acres. We own 20 acres with the original
5  beauty of an area outside the city. The comments we 5  buildings right now, the surrounding pastureland.
6  receive, over and over, from all these visitors are: 6 MR. CAMP: And this is a really conjecture
T You just can't find places like this anymore, and 7 type question, but looking down the road, say, fifty
8  it's so peaceful out here. 8  years -- as you may know, I do a lot of historic
9 We take visitors on horseback rides through 9  renovation and preservation in the Haymarket, so I'm
10 the fields and down the gravel roads to enjoy the 10 very appreciative about the historic preservation.
11 rural atmosphere. You see, the value of this area 11 Looking fifty years down the road, and with your 20
12 is not just all the historic buildings, but it's 12 acres, what do we do, regardless of where the
13 also in the setting in which these buildings are 13 beltway goes, not to have commercial strips right
14 located. Compromise the original integrity of the 14 next to you, or other -- what's the impact of even
15 land surrounding our farms and you greatly devalue 15 residential development going to do to you?
16 their historic significance. There is as much value 16 MRS. LOCKYER: It will alter the
17 in preserving and protecting some areas of the 17 environment. Because maybe you don't realize, but
18 natural beauty for future generations to enjoy and 18 when you come out there it's not just being by the
19 experience as there is in selecting other areas for 19 historic buildings, but it's the whole atmosphere of
20 planned development. 20 the area around. The quiet of it, the natural
21 On August 2nd we had a group of inner-city 21 noises of the animals and that, and the sounds and
22 kids from Lincoln come out to enjoy the farm and 22 smells and that, that is just an integral part of
23 animals. They were sponsored by an organization, 23 that.
24 City Impact, whose leaders were aware that we had a 24 And I would really appreciate -- I feel so
25  place where city kids could experience being out in 25  strongly that there needs to be some way to protect
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1 any area like where we are from the encroachment of 1 the impact that it will have on our farmstead.

2 commercial and residential development. I know that 2 Deb gave to you some of the uses of our

3 building more roads out there -- we are on a gravel 3 farmstead, and passion that we have for our land.

4 road right now, and I know they've talked about 4  Not only on our farmstead but just for the

5 paving it. But even if they just paved Yankee Hill 5  surrounding area there. But according to the -- the
6  that would slowly change our particular environment. 6  Draft Environmental Impact Statement, the beltway is
7 Because number one, I don't think you realize that T described on page 10 and 11 as being 600 feet from

8  pavement is way noisier than gravel. And you don't 8  our closest building and 300 feet from our property.
9  know that, but it is way noisier. When they paved 9  And in the description of adverse effects the

10 148th, we're half a mile west of it, and it is -- 10 beltway is noted to have, in one paragraph, quote,
11 there's a big hill. We can't even see it until we 11 "an adverse visual effect," and in another paragraph
12 go on top of our horse pasture, one of the highest 12 it states that "the EF-1 alternative will dominate
13 points in Lancaster County. And we still get way 13 the views from this property." 1'd like to, if I

14  more noise from tires because of its pavement than 14 can, use the projector here. This gives you two
15 we ever did when it was gravel. 15 views of our -- from our property, and how this
16 So you put a four-lane beltway type 16  statement is in fact -- will be the case.
1T structure 400 feet from our fence line, the impact 17 This is a view of our property from our

18 is overwhelming. It's incredible. And then we know 18 driveway, and the beltway will dominate -- this
19 for a fact that once there's more paved roads, more 19 hillside right here will be covered by the beltway,
20 people will travel out there. More people will 20 across there. And then another view from about the
21 come. And you can't really ride horses safely down 21 middle of our property in the back. I know that's
22 paved roads, so... 22 hard to see with the light, but this whole section
23 MR. FRIENDT: Mrs. Lockyer, did you sell 23 right here will be the beltway. That's
24 the 60 acres of the farmstead? You said you had 80 24 approximately 300 feet from our -- from our fence
25  and now you have 20. 25 line.
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1 MRS. LOCKYER: It was my grandfather's 1 And we do feel that this is -- not only

2 original 80, and he sold part of it before his 2 does it dominate the view, it is a drastic change to
3 death. 3 the landscape of the area and beauty of the area.

4 MR. FRIENDT: And what are the uses of that 4  And then it does shift the feeling of the rural

5 now? 5  farmsteads to an urban setting.

6 MRS. LOCKYER: There's a home that my 6 Also along with that is, on this roadway

7  parents built on five acres of it, next to us, and 7 over here -- let me shift back to this. You can see
8  then another family purchased the 55 acres and just 8  Yankee Hill Road here -- is that that is scheduled

9  have their home back there. And they've also 9  to be, if the EF-1 beltway is put in, this will be
10 dedicated -- it's got the pond on it, and they have 10 an overpass. That overpass will begin at our

11 a lot of City Impact youth groups and so on coming 11 driveway. It'll be put by the design right up to
12 out. They plant a lot of trees and are trying to 12 our horse corrals. And what was proposed was, so

13 keep that real open. 13 that it does not impede our property, is then Yankee
14 MR. WORKMAN: Next speaker, please? 14 Hill Road then will move to the south.

15 COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Lockyer? 15 The problem is that there is a home --

16 MR. WORKMAN: Yes, 16  Yankee Hill Road will have to move to the south to
17 COUNTY CLERK: Followed by Alan Retzlaff 17 get off our property, because it is a historical

18 and Cheryl Johnson. 18 eligible property, but there is a home right here,
19 MR. LOCKYER: George Lockyer. I'm the 19 and that home will have to be moved. So it's a
20 husband of Debbie, and I'd like to just maybe expand 20 lose-lose situation in that case.
21 a little bit on her appeal to you. 21 Also included on the Draft Environmental
22 I am a pastor by profession, and I probably 22 Impact Statement, under adverse effects it says that
23 won't stick to my notes very well. Most don't. 23 there will be no noise impact, based upon the
24  What I'd like to do is also express my support for 24 guidelines and criteria established by the Federal
25  the denial of the Far East Beltway and just express 25  Highway Administration. We strongly disagree with
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1 that. When you put a beltway 350 feet from a -- 1 federal law protects us from these adverse effects,
2 from your fence line and 600 feet from your home, 2 whether direct or indirect. No federal funds will

3 we're used to maybe a hundred cars passing our house | 3  be available to build this route, if it is selected,
4  aday. The environmental impact statement states 4 as long as there are other alternatives.

5  there will be approximately 16,000 vehicles passing 5 We are also concerned about the high risk

6 per day. And so to say that that would cause no 6  of accidents that will occur between large farm

7 noise impact, we find that almost absurd. And that T equipment and motorists using access roads to travel
8  the sounds will then turn from being dominated by 8  to and from the beltway. The further east this

9  the wildlife of the area to the cars. 9  route is located the greater the possibility of
10 So =~ if the need of the beltway was 10 these types of accidents, since this area is
11 compelling, I think the objection that I'm giving to |11  primarily occupied by farmers.
12 you would be really self-serving. And it is indeed |12 There have been many comments that you
13 self-serving, but I think I'n speaking on behalf of |13  should make a decision just to improve upon existing
14 residents of many of the Stevens Creek areas that I |14  roads such as 98th, 112th, 120th, and 138th, instead
15 do support the decision to deny the East Far 15 of selecting a east route within the Comprehensive
16 Beltway, and do thank you for the opportunity to 16 Plan for a beltway corridor. This is not a viable
17 express this to you. 17 option to move traffic, since none of these roads go
18 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you, sir. Any 18 all the way through from Highway 2 to Highway 6.
19 questions? 19 Also, putting farm equipment and motorists together
20 Thank you. Next speaker, please? 20 on these roads would only serve to promote
21 COUNTY CLERK: That would be Alan Retzlaff, 21 accidents,
22 to be followed by Cheryl Johnson and then Peter 22 Furthermore, if EF-1 would be built, the
23 Bleed. 23 beltway would cut right through our farm. In our
24 MR. RETZLAFF: Members of the County 24 back door we would have a major expressway, in our
25  Commissioners and the City Council, good evening. 25  front yard we would have a paved highway, which is
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1 1 am Alan Retzlaff. My wife Shirley and I 1 148th Street. It makes no sense to make a beltway

2 are part owners of Retzlaff Brothers Trucking 2 less than three tenths of a mile on an already paved
3 Company and of Retzlaff Farms, a family corporation 3 roadway. The land that is caught in the middle

4  that owns property along 148th Street between A 4  becomes a breeding ground for commercial and

5  Street and Van Dorn. We live on this property which | 5  industrial development. The strip of land between

6  includes two historically eligible barns and a 6  these two roadways would forever change our

7 hollow tile silo. The EF-1 beltway would go through | 7  property's use and diminish the integrity of its

8  our property and come very close to our historical 8  history and historical function today. It would

9  barns and silo. We represent the fifth generation 9  also landlock a portion of our farm.

10 of Retzlaffs to own and reside on this historical 10 Also, there have been comments regarding
11 farm. 11 the floodplain and the use of Stevens Creek for the
12 After reviewing all the reports from the 12 beltway. There have been videos that have shown the
13 Planning Department staff and the Planning 13 water that rises at 105th and Holdrege. You have
14  Commissioners, we support the recommendation to deny |14  seen on the news and have seen where that the road
15  the Comprehensive Plan Amendment 94-63, the East Far |15  graders have come out and the following morning
16 Route. Through our involvement with the trucking 16 broken up the roads on Holdrege. As an outcome of
17 company, we are well aware of the noise, fumes, 17 this rain, the NRD made a decision to build ten farm
18 vibrations, and lights that are associated with 18 ponds. The rain does not have an effect on the
19 trucks on a highway. One truck produces all these. [19  location of the East Middle Route, as you might have
20 It has been estimated that the beltway traffic would |20  incorrectly been led to believe.
21 average 17,000 to 20,000 vehicles per day. When you |21 In summary, we have seen over two and a
22 add that many trucks and cars traveling at a high 22 half million dollars spent on consultants to
23 rate of speed, the effect would destroy our 23 determine the best beltway corridor for the citizens
24 historical farm and rural landscape. 24 of Lincoln and Lancaster County. As early as June
25 And it should be made very clear that 25  of 1997 the consultants recommended that EF-1 no
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1 longer be considered, due to its greater costs and 1 to what Mr. Retzlaff said? If you wouldn't mind, Ed
2 lowest projected usage of alternatives considered. 2 Kosola.
3 It is clear that the Planning Department staff and 3 And I just want to reiterate some of this,
4  the Planning Commission made a business decision 4  probably, for our viewers; that in Mr, Retzlaff's
5  rather than a political rollover when they 5  letter he makes the statement, and I quote, "No
6  recommended the Comprehensive Plan Amendment 94-63 6  federal funds will be available to build the route
T be denied, T if selected as long as there are other
8 After seven years of being in limbo it is 8  alternatives." And perhaps on behalf of the Federal
9  time to make a decision. You are not voting to 9  Highway Administration, HWA, you'd like to respond
10 build the beltway, you are making a decision on 10 to that, please.
11 vhere the beltway corridor should be located within 11 MR. KOSOLA: Well, it's not an absolute
12 the Comprehensive Plan. You are not making a 12 prohibition. There's several tests, the reasonable
13 decision on funding, you are making a decision that 13 and feasible thing. So it's not an outright,
14 the future residents of Lancaster County will know 14 absolute prohibition. We have to come up with what
15 where the beltway corridor will be replaced. Will 15 we feel is the least damaging environmental
16 be placed, excuse me. 16 alternative, as part of our study. And we go along
17 Again, we support the planning staff, the 17 with the Planning Commission, with the management
18 Planning Department staff and the Planning 18 committee's recommendation.
19 Commissioners' recommendation that the Comprehensive 19 The thing that weighs into our decision
20 Plan Amendment 94-63 be denied. We are asking that 20 will have to be the effect on the historical
21 you make the same logical decision. Thank you for 21 properties, along with all the other things that
22 your time and consideration. 22 have happened out there. Specific federal laws that
23 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you. Any questions? 23 deal with that, Historic Preservation Act of 1966,
24 Jon. 24 which several have referenced, we'd have to deal
25 MR. CAMP: Two quick questions, Alan. And 25  with,
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1 I'm just playing devil's advocate with the question 1 MR. CAMP: Well, Ed, just a quick follow-
2 here, but again, as I'd asked another testifier 2 up, if I may. Again, what Alan had talked about,
3 earlier, thinking ahead 40, 50 years, and you're 3 what I asked him on making 148th someday a
4  there on 148th, and look at 84th Street today, 70th 4  four-lane -- are there protections that the federal
5 and other major arterials. What's going to happen 5  legislation, federal statutes would give in that
6  when 148th street ultimately becomes probably a 6  regard?
7 four-lame road with a turn lane, regardless of what 1 MR. KOSOLA: The only protection would be
8  we do on the beltway? 8  if there's federal funds proposed for the use of
9 MR, RETZLAFF: Well, I guess I can't answer 9  that. You'd deal with the Section 106, Historic
10 that. I can't look into the future. I have been -- 10 Preservation Act. And if you get involved with an
11 you know, I'm 53 years old. I've seen a lot of 11 historic property, you either touch it or you
12 things happen along 84th Street. My dad and some of 12 substantially impair it, then you invoke 4(£), which
13 the neighbors went together and gave the lands for 13 forces us to look at other reasonable prudent
14 84th Street to be continued on through the Stevens 14 alternatives.
15 Creek Valley in 1964, and so you've done a great job 15 It doesn't absolutely prohibit. We do have
16 with that part of it, the north end of it, but seems 16 to take a serious look at any other alternatives
17 like it still gets destroyed today. 17 that cause less damage.
18 So I'm going to say the two lanes we have 18 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you, sir. I'd like to
19 now will go to four-lane, and it will destroy all 19 remind ourselves that we will have a period of time
20 the area around it. So I guess that's the way I'd 20 to ask staff questions, and I would ask we keep our
21 have to answer that question. 21 questions to simply questions of clarification from
22 MR. CAMP: I guess I'd just advise you in 22 the speaker. Next speaker, please?
23 any case to be vigilant on that. 23 COUNTY CLERK: That would be Cheryl
24 And then, if I could, I -- Ed is sitting 24 Johnson, to be followed by Peter Bleed, and then
25  there. Could I ask one quick question that relates 25  Fred Retzlaff.
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1 MS. JOHNSON: Members of the City Council 1 Highway Department, and the Natural Trust and
2 and the County Board, I guess now I can say good 2 Historic Preservation have all made their
3 evening instead of good afternoon, as I had on here. 3 recommendations to eliminate the East Far Route from
4 My name is Cheryl Johnson. My husband and I and our 4  any further consideration. I would encourage you to
5  children live at 162nd and Van Dorn. 5  make the same decision. I would further encourage
6 You might ask why I would take the time 6  you to make the tough decision of approving all the
T teday to come down to give you my comments, T recommendations before you from the Planning
8  especially as I live outside of any of these 8  Commissioners.
9  corridors. I have two reasons. 9 Thank for allowing me to make my comments.
10 Number 1: The decision on the location of 10 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you, Mrs. Johnson.
11 the East Beltway should not matter where one lives 11 Questions? Mr. Friendt, and then Commissioner
12 or who has the most political power. The decision 12 Stevens.
13 should be based solely upon the facts. You've 13 MR. FRIENDT: It's refreshing to hear from
14 listened to a lot of these facts. I'll go over 14 some folks who don't live on the routes. Do you
15  those that I've prepared today. The facts are: 15 have any friends or relatives that --
16 a) The East Far Route was recommended for 16 MS. JOHNSON: Both.
17 elimination by the city's paid consultant clear back 17 MR. FRIENDT: Oh, you have --
18 in 1997. The East Far Route was the most expensive 18 MS. JOHNSON: I have friends, neighbors.
19 to build, would be used by the fewer motorists, 19 MR. FRIENDT: Family?
20 provide the least benefits, require more land to 20 MS. JOHNSON: And family.
21 construct, have the greatest adverse impact on the 21 MR. FRIENDT: Thanks.
22 amount of ag land taken, have the greatest adverse 22 MR, WORKMAN: Commissioner Stevens?
23 impact to existing school districts, have the 23 MR, STEVENS: I would just like to point
24 greatest adverse impact on existing wetlands and 24 out in point 1, subparagraph d), second sentence,
25  natural prairies. 25  you say: "Therefore there is no chance for federal
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1 b) There has never been any facts given to 1 funding for the East Far Route since there are other
2 us as to why the East Far Route was added back for 2 alternatives." That's not what I heard the Federal
3 further consideration. 3 Highway Administration just say a few minutes ago.
4 ¢) The LES and NRD have remained neutral, 4 MS. JOHNSON: It is our belief that, since
5  as evidenced by LES's letter dated June 20th, 2001, 5  there are other alternatives, they would need to
6  and the July/August 2001 News from the Lower Platte 6  look at those strongly before they put -- they threw
T South Natural Resources District. Furthermore, the 7 us out, then they put us back in. BAnd we were the
8  NRD has addressed the issue of flooding in the 8  only route in there. That is against the law, they
9  Stevens Creek Basin by developing a system of those 9  need to look at other routes also. So --
10 ten let-down ponds. 10 MR. STEVENS: The fact you say there is no
11 d) The East Far Route would negatively 11 chance of federal funding --
12 impact historic properties and would forever alter 12 MS. JOHNSON: It's very slim. That's our
13 the rural character of this area. Therefore there 13 understanding of the law. I'm not the expert here,
14 is no chance for federal funding for the East Far 14 so maybe somebody else can --
15 Route, since there are other options. 15 MR. STEVENS: I understand. All right.
16 Number 2: My second fact pertains to those 16 Thank you.
17 who would suggest that the location of the East 17 MR. WORKMAN: Next speaker, please.
18 Beltway corridor should be placed out as far as 18 COUNTY CLERK: That would be Peter Bleed,
19 possible to handle future growth. My question would 19 to be followed by Fred Retzlaff and then Lorraine
20 be why would one throw away $2 million that we have 20 Retzlaff,
21 already spent on studying all three routes to have 21 MR. BLEED: Members of the Lincoln City
22 you start over with a new study? 22 Council and Lancaster County Board, thank you very
23 In conclusion, you have the facts. The 23 much for letting me appear before you. I am Peter
24 Planning Department staff, the Planning 24 Bleed. I live at 1350 North 37th. You'll be glad
25  Commissioners, the Lincoln Chamber, the Federal 25  to hear another speaker outside the right-of-way.
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1 I'm president of Preservation Association 1 The larger reality is that there are a

2 of Lincoln, and I'm also bearing a message from the 2 number of places, a number of parts of the southeast
3 National Trust For Historic Places. 3 portion of the basin that have risen to a very high
4 PAL, or the Preservation Association of 4 level of evaluation to be eligible for the National
5  Lincoln, is dedicated to preserving the places and 5  Historic -- that National Register of Historic

6  landscapes that reflect the dynamic history of 6  Places. They have been thoroughly investigated, and
7 Lincoln and the surrounding areas. We have been 7 they are important, because they do reflect and they
8  involved in the planning and discussion of the 8  present in detail a good reflection of why this

9  beltway for at least six years. We've had an 9  community is the way it is, and why -- how it's come
10 ongoing test -- subcommittee working on it. We have |10  to be not the only interesting places, but they've
11 worked with the National Trust For Historic Places, |1l  come up to a high level, which gives them special

12 we've commented on the DEIS, I commented to the 12 legal status. I'm not belittling, we don't belittle
13 Planning Commission myself, and we've had other 13 any of the wonderful places, but that's a hard

14 involvements as well. 14 reality that we can't overlook.

15 In general, PAL endorses the 15 We also as a community have to recognize

16 recommendations of the Stevens Creek Planning 16 that we're a dynamic, wonderful community. This

17 Initiative, which made a strong commitment to 17 isn't a place that I came to on the train when I was
18 historic resources. We endorse the recommendations |18 18, It's a wonderful place. And we have to control
19 of the Lincoln Planning Commission staff and of the |19  the sprawl that's a real part of our life. Lincoln
20 Public Works Department. We endorse the position of |20  must decide now where we're going to build the --
21 the Planning Commission, and we also endorse the 21 what route we're going to use to build the beltway,
22 position of the Federal Highway Commission, which 22 when we decide to build it.
23 uniformly recommend against the Far construction 23 PAL urges you to identify the East Middle

24 route; the Far beltway route. 24 Route now as a planning document, as a planning

25 PAL favors limiting sprawl. We favor 25  corridor, to prevent uncontrolled sprawl and to
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1 preserving the intact, valuable, wonderful places 1 focus growth and to be responsible so that we can

2 that reflect the history of our community and impact | 2  preserve the parts of our community that are

3 interesting ways that allow us to celebrate them and | 3  valuable and are especially historically

4  use them. Let me step aside from my notes to say 4  significant. The East Middle clearly is the best

5  that we also favor the values and responsible 5 choice. And I think you've heard several legal

6  leadership that lets people preserve, that will 6  recommendations, which I won't go over now.

T allow people to preserve the lifestyle and the 1 The National Historic Trust, the National

8  places that have been in this community for 150 8  Trust For Historic Places has been involved in the

9  years, as much as 150 years. 9  discussion of the beltway route for some time. They
10 We are capitalists. I assume we all are, 10 were unable to send anyone to be here today, but

11 And we understand hard economic realities. We 11 they asked me to distribute this message from them.
12 understand that if -- in an environment of 12 I'd like to point out that the Trust has actively

13 indecision and lack of leadership, hard economic 13 been involved. They've had a number of people --

14 realities may make it impossible to preserve places |14  the number I think was 18 trips to the community.

15 that have been preserved, to preserve values that 15  They're actively involved, and they're very sorry

16  have been preservable for some time. Of course 16 that they couldn't be here today.

17 these are individual decisions, but they're 17 They named the Stevens Creek area as one of
18 decisions that can be guided responsibly by you all, |[18  BAmerica's eleven most endangered historic places

19 and we're asking you to make a responsible decision., |[19  this year, and high profile. Generally they endorse
20 The reality is that you've heard time and 20 their recommendation that -- the recommendations
21 again there are wonderful places in the Stevens 21 that have been made so far today, and they urge you
22 Creek -- throughout the Stevens Creek basin. We 22 to guide Lincoln's growth by identifying the East

23 understand that. We understand that, the beauty of |[23  Mid as the approved route.
24 the natural and the historical and cultural 24 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you, Mr. Bleed. Any
25  environments that are there. 25  questions? Mr. Friendt and Mr. --
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1 MR, FRIENDT: Peter, your comments would 1 the Far Route contains lots of historically

2 lead one to believe there are no historic sites in 2 important properties and that -- and the Near Route
3 the Middle Route. 3 has been subject to the kind of unquided growth that
4 MR. BLEED: Yeah, I think I said that. 4  could continue. That leaves, in the process of

5  There are wonderful places everywhere. 5 elimination, the middle one. Which we also -- which
6 MR. FRIENDT: Okay. That's great. How 6  has, the DEIS indicates, has got -- and the staff

T does PAL feel about those historic sites and places? 7 recommendation indicates -- has got lots of

8 MR. BLEED: PAL's got to follow eligibility 8  advantages to it.

9  rules and levels of -- and recognize that certain 9 MR, WORKMAN: Question from Mr. Svoboda.

10 places are relatively more intact than others. 10 MR. SVOBODA: Dr. Bleed, of the properties
11 There are more, relatively more intact and 11 that are on the National Registry, do you know

12 relatively more eligible properties on the Far 12 approximately when they went on the Registry?

13 Route. That's not a statement against anything, 13 MR. BLEED: I don't. And my

14  it's a reflection of the hard reality about one 14 understanding -- I happen to be on the -- indeed, I
15  part, one route. 15 am president of the Nebraska Historic Preservation
16 MR. FRIENDT: Thank you. 16  Board right now. There is little legal difference
17 MR. BLEED: I take your point, and I 17  between a property that's on the Register and one
18 understand that we're slicing the baloney real thin 18  that's eligible.
19 here to say we love that route better than this 19 MR. SVOBODA: Okay. I guess -- I mean, we
20 route. I'm not comfortable doing that, but I think 20 continue to hear that term and phrase thrown around,
21  that's the reality that we have to -- we have to 21 historical significance of a particular property
22 take. 22 and/or a building on the property. And I at some

23 I didn't enjoy seeing my home, the home 23 point have to ask myself, when is this being used as
24 that my grandpa built, taken down when I was 24 a defense mechanism as opposed to the formal intent
25 = seventeen for a freeway. We didn't have the same 25  of the Registry?
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1 federal laws that protect -- that give us -- that 1 MR. BLEED: Yes. It was the job of the --

2 would have allowed me to protest that, if I could 2 it was the job of the people that did background

3 have. I don't know that I would have, I don't know, 3 research to look everywhere. And then it was their
4  But we've got these laws, and now we've got to use 4 job to stand open to the comments that have --

5  them, 5 MR. SVOBODA: Sure.

6 There was another question? 6 MR. BLEED: -- that have been made.

1 MR. WORKMAN: Oh, Mr. Camp had another 7 Presumably all of the routes have been thoroughly

8§  question, 8  investigated, and have been set. The judgments that
9 MR. CAMP: Yes, Peter. A large part of 9  went into those have further been scrutinized.

10 your message dealt with urban sprawl. And with that 10 They're not done being scrutinized now. So that --
11 in mind -- and I also understood you to express a 11 I'mnot sure that they're not being used as defense
12 preference for the Middle Route -- wouldn't 12 or offense. The reality is that that -- that gave
13 prevention of urban sprawl either dictate that you 13 us level, so they can be used equally. That's a

14 take the closer route or no route? 14  resource that -- that's an approach that can be used
15 MR. BLEED: We're -- this is a problem of 15 equally, by all routes.

16 optimization., We're looking for the least bad. 16 MR. SVOBODA: Is there a detriment to being
17 MR, CAMP: The least -- 17 on the Historic Registry? I mean, does it deter you
18 MR, BLEED: The least bad. There's a 18 from doing anything to your property? Obviously you
19 strong preference, a strong feeling among PAL 19 have to maintain its integrity, I'm going to assume.
20 members, that questions the degree to which 20 MR, BLEED: We periodically on the State

21 anything, any beltway, is needed. 21 Historic Preservation Board get letters from people
22 What seems to be needed now is a decision, 22 that say, no, we don't want to be on that. We're
23 1is a guidance. We cannot put this decision off 23 taking care of it, we don't need that. The
24 forever, or we're going to continue to have a 24 advantages are primarily tax advantages. There are
25  pillar-to-post hodgepodge. The hard reality is that 25  tax advantages. There are, however -- can I say
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1 this? You can go to hell for taking down a national 1 to tell you about the course of their historic
2 property, but you can't go to jail., So that that 2 places, to have to do the right thing. And we would
3 happens all the time, unfortunately. Unfortunately. 3 do that by, for example, starting a farmland
4 You know, you get that neat brass placque, but you 4  easement program, a historic easement program.
5  have to pay for it. 5 We're going to be having a seminar in that regard
6 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you. We have a 6  here in Lincoln later on this fall. And those are
T  question from Ms. Seng, then Mr. Friendt. 7 steps that I think can follow from the discussion.
8 MS. SENG: At one point I had asked for a 8  Maybe the best of thing to come out of this
9  map of the location of the sites -- not from you, 9  discussion that we've had.
10 but from someone else -- and I received that. And 10 These are not easy issues, they are subject
11 it's my understanding there are a fewer number of 11 to a great deal of emotion and hard feelings. But
12 so-called historic sites on the Mid Route than on 12 maybe some good can come out of them.
13 the Far East, Is that correct? 13 MR. WORKMAN: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Bleed.
14 MR. BLEED: Fewer sites on the Mid than on 14 Next speaker, please?
15  the East, yes. That's correct. 15 COUNTY CLERK: Next is --
16 MS. SENG: Quite a few -- quite a bit of 16 MR. WORKMAN: Oh, I'm sorry, did you have a
17 difference. 17 question?
18 MR. BLEED: Yes, quite significant. The 18 MR. CAMP: I was just going to make a
19 part of the eligibility has -- and these are very 19 clarification. I'm not an expert, but I really do
20 technical assessments, and they have to do not -- 20 commend those individuals who support the historic
21  they have to do with -- as with how intact the -- 21  preservation. Because in this day and age, with the
22 and the treatment of -- not the age, but the 22 changes of the tax laws and all, there aren't as
23 treatment of the structure in an area. And they're 23 many benefits to historic preservation as there used
24 also subject to negotiation. So that your question 24 to be. RAs Peter said, you do pay for that placque,
25  earlier, about just a piece of land -- well, a piece 25  but even more so, Congress has removed a lot of the
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1 of land that's been treated in a certain way can 1 tax incentives. And as Glenn ably asked, down the
2 prevent a piece of real estate from being 2 road there can be changes in those properties. The
3 essentially a stuffed animal in a case to being 3 future generations could -- once you get past the
4  someplace that can be preserved. Someplace that is 4  waiting period, you can do what you want with those
5  preserved and can really reflect a process. 5  properties. So it really does become something of
6 MR. WORKMAN: Question from Mr. Friendt. 6  an emotional and a spiritual type approach to see
1 MR. FRIENDT: The question I have, since 7 that we have historic preservation.
8  you're an expert witness, to some degree, at least 8 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you, Jon. Again, I'd
9  an objective witness, what's -- once the designation 9  like to urge us to keep our questions to those of
10 is there, what restrictions are there in the future 10 clarification rather than comments. Next speaker,
11 if the children of any of these historic places say, 11 please,
12 hey, we want to sell it to some house -- a housing 12 COUNTY CLERK: Next is Fred Retzlaff, to be
13 development? 13 followed by Lorraine Retzlaff. Next after that
14 MR. BLEED: Yes. I'm not technically as 14 would be Roy Martin.
15 expert as I should be, but it is my understanding, 15 MR. RETZLAFF: I'm Fred Retzlaff. I live
16 for example, the Lincoln -- that Lincoln's handling 16 at 8601 East Fletcher Avenue. Havelock is my home,
17 of its historic landmarks is more confining than 17 been there for over fifty years.
18 treatment of historic places on the National 18 I don't own any land in the agricultural
19 Register. We have removed properties from the 19 area, but I did want to make some comments. I
20 Register because they just were knocked down. 20 support the Planning Department, the Public Works
21 It is not a guarantee. People still have 21 Department, and the Planning Commission's
22 to take care of them. And in that regard, I think 22 recommendation that EF-1 is the least desirable of
23 that it's fair to say -- and I don't want to take 23 the three alternatives. I agree that following the
24 too much of your time, but clearly the next step is 24 power line is a good idea, but it would be easy to
25  up to people like PAL, and to people who come here 25  repair the line in a situation such as an ice storm
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1 in central Nebraska when the lines go down, 1 the -- near Ashland, and he raised crops in the
2 The Close Route is very important because 2 '30s, through subirrigation, but -- the river was
3 we don't need that large a city. Our news is filled 3 bone dry. But now with all these wells in there,
4 yith murder, arsons and just plain abuse on our 4  that water columns out and he's got dry land crops
5  citizens because we have grown so much. We don't 5  this year. And if Lincoln thinks -- they've got 150
6  need to extend and extend and extend to survive. 6  wells there already, Omaha's got 258. If you think
T Look at your -- we're always behind about fifty 7 you can keep going that way how you going to water
8  years from what Europe does for their towns and 8  these people? How you going to keep your town going
9  roads. We always pattern after them, so I really 9 when you're short? And how can we just -- a million
10 look for when you -- these cities will be enjoined 10 acres of farmland is going out of production every
11 in boundaries. I don't think they're going to keep 11 year to urban sprawl. How can we keep this up?
12 growing and growing and growing. They're going to 12 Any questions?
13 do something else. I don't know what it will be, 13 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you. Do you have any
14 vhether it's up or what, but they'll do something 14 questions? Thank you, Mr. Retzlaff. Next speaker,
15 else. 15 please.
16 We think that we have a surplus of 16 COUNTY CLERK: It is Lorraine Retzlaff, to
17 everything. I think each one of you do. But do you 17 be followed by Roy Martin, then Kathy Jisa.
18 know the surpluses are in material things? Too many 18 MS. RETZLAFF: City Council and Lancaster
19 shirts, too many pants, too many cars, too many 19 County Board Commissioners. And I'm Lorraine
20 trucks. Value is going down, You wouldn't know it 20 Retzlaff.
21 when you go buy a new one, but when you look at the 21 I support the Planning Department, the
22 market, there's a lot of cars and stuff that are for 22 Public Works Department, and the Planning
23 sale. 23 Commission's recommendation that EF-1 is the least
24 But we are -- the one thing that we hear of 24 desirable of the three alternatives.
25  surplus is always farms and grains and all this, but 25 1 am very concerned about the continued
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1  that's really not true. We have a series of big 1 development in the Stevens Creek area. I cannot see
2 grain companies that have the ability to bring 2 how Lincoln and Omaha can continue to drain the
3 anything in they want to. We are importing large 3 water resources on the Platte. We will be in the
4 amounts of everything: Beef, pork, grains, 4  same position as the western part of the state: no
5  vegetables, fruits, and nuts. That keeps things 5 water. Please -- business such as State Farm Mutual
6  low. Been to the grocery store lately? 6 and dozens of golf courses take a tremendous amount
1 We need to choose a route now. And the T of water to keep the grass green. Can we continue
8  closer it is, the better. We just can't keep 8  todo this?
9  chewing on this forever. I agree with the planning 9 Urban sprawl caused by such as a Far East
10 department that EF-1 was a bad idea, and that it 10 Beltway will delete the water supply even more.
11 needs to be eliminated. 11 Lancaster County should slow down on housing
12 I guess, as closing, I came across == I 12 developments. Greed is behind all this development.
13 come from Iowa yesterday, and I come through Omaha 13 We should keep 148th available for moving farm
14 and all that traffic. Come through West Omaha, and 14 machinery, as that is an agriculture area, and it
15 I had the station on, what used to be WOW, and they 15  should continue to be for farming.
16 were saying, well, we're sorry about the water on 16 If we continue to cover up farmland at the
17 the west side of Omaha. You can't water your lawns 17 rate of one million acres each year we soon will
18 or wash your cars. And I crossed the Platte River, 18 have no farms to raise food. The EF-1 was
19 and believe you me, there's no water in it. And 19 eliminated because of it being most costly, would be
20 when I had KRVN on the other day it was code red, 20 used by fewer motorists, and required the most land
21 code red. Shut the irrigators off. And do you 21 usage, thus taking the most land out of farm
22 know, water is going to be the one thing that is 22 production. It is also an adverse effect on
23 going to eliminate a lot of this? Because there 23 historic sites and on the mapped wetlands.
24 isn't going to be any. 24 I agree with the planning department, the
25 Those people -- I've got a customer on 25  Public Works Department, and the Planning
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1 Commission's recommendation that EF-1 is the least 1 congestion reduction and safety, which are the two
2 desirable of the three alternatives. Thank you. 2 major goals of a beltway.

3 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you. Any questions? I 3 The EF-1 route has the greatest adverse

4 have one question, Mrs. Retzlaff. You say that EF-1 4 impact on the number of farmland acres needed to

5  you agree is the least recommended. Do you have a 5  build it,

6  preference on the other two routes? 6 It will cost the most to pave and improve

1 MS., RETZLAFF: Well, I'd say the closer to T existing rural section roads.

8  toun the better. 8 It will be least -- it will be less

9 MR. WORKMAN: In your opinion the Close 9  successful as a multiple use corridor as compared to
10 Route over -- 10 the other two routes.

1 MS. RETZLAFF: The closer -- I can't see 1 It will have more environmental, visual,

12 where there would be -- you get as far -- clear up 12 and noise impact, and will require more residential
13 there, 141st, people -- the truck drivers and the 13 relocation.

14 motorists are not going to go that far to use it. 14 It will have the greatest impact to

15 Just makes sense. 15 existing school districts by removing the highest
16 MR. WORKMAN: Okay. Thank you very much. 16 number of acres from the tax base.

17 MS. RETZLAFF: Thank you. 17 It has the greatest adverse impact on

18 MR. WORKMAN: Next speaker, please. 18 existing mapped wetlands and natural prairie sites.
19 COUNTY CLERK: Next speaker is to be Roy 19 This site would do the most to contribute
20 Martin, followed by Kathy Jisa and Lyn Wineman. Is 20 to the problem of urban sprawl.

21 Mr. Martin here? 2l I have to question the logic of building a
22 Next would be Kathy Jisa, followed by Lyn 22 beltway one-half mile from an existing busy paved
23 Wineman and Bruce Bohrer. I hope I pronounced your 23 road, 148th. The next closest paved street is 84th,
24 name correctly. 24 vwhich is four miles away, Waverly has made it clear
25 MS. JISA: You did very well. 25  that they will not allow the beltway to come within
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1 COUNTY CLERK: Thank you. 1 their one-mile jurisdiction of their city limits.

2 MS. JISA: My name is Kathy Jisa. I live 2 This will require over one and a half miles of

3 at 6701 North 148th Street. To members of the 3 backtracking from 141st to 123zd.

4  County Commission and City Council: 4 Quoting from the Comprehensive Plan

5 I agree with the recent decision of the 5  Amendment 94-63, on page 9: "The East Far Beltway
6  Planning Commission to eliminate EF-1 as one of the 6  1is not in conformance with the Comprehensive Plan.
7 routes considered for the East Beltway. I 7 It is the least desirable route compared to East

8  appreciate that the decision was based upon the 8  Close or East Middle."

9  facts of the study. Two million dollars of 9 I would like to address the suggestion that
10 taxpayers' money has been spent in this process. I 10 148th Street could be made into a beltway. From

11 realize that everyone here in this room still has 11 Highway 2 to the I-80 overpass on 148th Street,

12 their personal agenda for supporting a preferred 12 there are 82, 82 farmsteads, acreages, and

13 beltway route. 13 businesses. This would impact more residences than
14 I have observed this process for six years, 14 the other two routes combined., This would be a

15 and I feel that it is now time to move forward with 15 nightmare. The cost of the required frontage roads
16  the decision of the Planning Commission. The EF-1 16 needed to provide access and the impact on existing
17 route has gone from being eliminated early on in 17 residences would be very costly, with little benefit
18  this study because of the highest cost/lowest 18 achieved in traffic volumes and time savings. This
19 benefit ratio to becoming the most preferred site. 19 is why 148th Street was eliminated early on in the
20 After reviewing the facts, EF-1 is once again being 20 process as a consideration for a beltway

21 recommended as the least desirable route. 21 alternative,

22 I would like to emphasize several points in 22 I appreciate your time, and I hope you will
23 the Comprehensive Plan which are important to 23 follow the Planning Commission's recommendation.
24 remember: 24 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you. Any questions?
25 EF-1 provides the least benefit to 25  Thank you, Mrs. Jisa. Next speaker, please.
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1 COUNTY CLERK: To be Lyn Wineman, to be 1 dollars that are vital to this beltway project will
2 followed by Bruce Bohrer and Paul Lemke. 2 trigger Section 4(f), as you have heard from other

3 MS. WINEMAN: Members of the City Council 3 speakers. Quoting from Section 4(f) -- and I do

4 and County Board, thank you for hearing my 4 have a policy paper on Section 4(£) with me today --
5  testimony. 5  the act prohibits the federal funding of any

6 My name is Lyn Wineman, and my husband Neil 6  transportation project that requires the use of any
7 and I and our three children live right in the 7 historic site, unless there is no feasible or

8  middle of it all, the historic Stevens Creek Stock 8  prudent alternative to the use of the site. That is
9  Farm, which is one of seven historically significant 9  a direct quote from the policy paper.
10 properties located in the East Far Beltway corridor. 10 The Planning Department summary clearly

11 I have a map to show you that shows where 11 states that there are better alternatives to the

12 these sites are. You'll see that it includes the 12 East Far Route. These alternatives are better in

13 Arthur Monahan Farmyard. The Arthur Monahan 13 terms of meeting the growth and development goals of
14 Farmyard, the Meadow Grove Farm, which is sometimes 14 Lincoln and Lancaster County.
15 referred to as the Shirley Retzlaff Barns and Silos, 15 Additionally, Section 106 of the National

16  the Forest Brook Farm, the Herter/Hagaman/Sartore 16  Historic Preservation Act requires that the Federal
17 Farm, the Elaine and Owen Herter Farm, and the 17 Highway Administration assess the reasonably

18 Penterman/Hunt Farm. As you know, all these 18  foreseeable direct and indirect adverse effects of
19 properties are considered historically significant 19 building the beltway. In the case of the East Far
20 landmarks. 20 Route it is reasonably foreseeable that the
21 I'm here today to support the unanimous 21 construction of the proposed beltway would cause or
22 decision and vote of the Planning Commission not to 22 accelerate changes in land use that would become an
23 build the East Far Beltway corridor. The 23 indirect and adverse impact.
24 Comprehensive Plan Amendment states that the East 24 Earlier this year these same seven historic
25  Far Beltway corridor is not in conformance with the 25  properties were listed on America's eleven most
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1 Comprehensive Plan. It is the least desirable route 1 endangered historic places. To show you the

2 compared to the East Close and East Middle. 2 significance of this, also listed on this were the

3 Also quoting from the Comprehensive Plan, 3 Carter G. Woodson home in Washington, D C., Ford

4 the east -- Amendment -- the east route has the 4  Island and Pearl Harbor, the Bik Kai Temple in

5  least travel savings and may be the most expensive 5  Marysville, California, and Telluride Valley Floor

6  route to build. The east route is the least 6  in Colorado, among others.

T effective for relieving traffic for the City of 1 Since 1988, the National Trust has

8  Lincoln, it requires more land compared to the other 8  designated more than 120 sites into this listing.

9  routes, it has more negative impact on natural 9  And during that time they've been able to work with
10 resources and significant historic sites than other 10 communities, with property owners, and with

11 routes; and furthermore, the East Far Route does not 11 preservation groups to preserve all but one of these
12 have the lowest negative impact on existing 12 significant sites. The Trust is working very

13 residences. 13 closely with all of the Stevens Creek settlements

14 While the purpose of the Comprehensive Plan 14 that are threatened by the East Far Beltway

15  amendment is not to determine the accuracy of or 15 corridor.

16 merits of the Draft Environmental Impact Study, I 16 Additionally, I was sitting here in this

17 have personally read every single letter and the 17 room on December 15th, 1988, when the Council and

18 public testimony that was provided in the comment 18 County Board selected the East Far Beltway as the

19 period, and I understand that many serious errors 19 preferred route to study. I recognize that at this
20 have been brought to the attention of federal 20 time these bodies -- you were not appropriately

21 highways. Once these errors are corrected in the 21 counseled on the process, and that you don't have --
22 EI§, I believe that it will become even more 22 didn't have the information that is available today.
23 apparent that the East Far Route is the least 23 Bnd while I do feel empathy for those who purchased
24 desirable route. 24 land and built homes in the East study area during
25 My understanding is that the federal 25  this time, I recognize it would be difficult to
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1 compensate them for their time and investment in 1 MR. WORKMAN: Mr. Friendt.
2 those properties. 2 MR. FRIENDT: As it relates to the federal
3 But please recognize that Charles Retzlaff, 3 law that you cited, would the beltway route use land
4 my great, great, great grandfather, settled the 4 from the farm?
5  Stevens Creek Stock Farm long before Lincoln became 5 MS. WINEMAN: It would run adjacent --
6 acity. It would be impossible to compensate my 6  right now, the way the beltway is drawn, it would
T  family for nearly 150 years and seven generations of 7 have run adjacent to the land that my family owns
8  preservation and dedication to this area. 8  that is on the National Historic Register, so
9 This is a spiritual and emotional issue, I 9  therefore it would cause an adverse impact.
10 agree. The beltway selection process has been 10 However, it would run directly through the Theresa
11 frustrating and stressful to all who live in the 11 Retzlaff farm, which is right next to our farmyard.
12 East Beltway corridor. It's already cost the 12 And therefore that would be not only an adverse
13 taxpayers of Lincoln over §2 million, and therefore 13 indirect impact, it would be a direct impact on her
14 I would just make a sound and logical decision and 4 famm.
15  support the unanimous vote of the Planning 15 Any other questions?
16 Commission to deny the East Far Beltway corridor. 16 MR. FRIENDT: Thank you.
17 Thank you. 17 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you, Mrs. Wineman.
18 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you. Questions, 18 MS. WINEMAN: Yes.
19 please? 19 MR. HENRICHSEN: Stephen Henrichsen,
20 MS. McROY: Lyn, turning back to your 20 Planning Department. I'm sorry, I just want to
21 Rmerica's eleven most endangered places map, were 21 clarify one item. The property that is on the
22 any of the other places listed, was your farm -- I 22 National Register today is 160 acres. An additional
23 quess they're endangered there for a reason. Was 23 80 acres for a total of 240 was deemed eligible.
24 any development going on near them, a beltway type? 24 MS. WINEMAN: I apologize.
25  Any similar circumstance -- 25 MR. HENRICHSEN: No, I realize you're very
142 144
1 MS, WINEMAN: There is detailed information 1 nervous. However, there have been some discussions
2 available on all of these places on the National 2 about the original farm being 800 acres and that
3 Trust web site. I do have some familiarity, and 3 there have been other members in the family
4 yes, several of these places are threatened by 4  expressed interest. But it is only the 240 that is
5  development surrounding them. Some of them are 5  deemed eligible.
6  threatened by their owners. And unlike being 6 MS. WINEMAN: Sorry. I didn't mean to
T  registered on the National Register, being part of T mislead you.
8  the eleven most endangered list means that if in the 8 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you. Next speaker,
9  future our family does decide to sell off part of 9  please.
10 farm, or that we did not want to preserve the barns 10 COUNTY CLERK: Next speaker would be Bruce
11 in the state that my grandparent have done so 11 Bohrer, Followed by Paul Lemke and then Svata Louda.
12 religiously, that they would -- because we're on 12 MR. BOHRER: My name is Bruce Bohrer, for
13 their list, they would become fighting against us as 13 the record that's spelled B-o-h-r-e-r, representing
14  opposed to fighting for us. So that does have some 14 the Lincoln Chamber of Commerce. The address is
15 longitude in that listing. 15 1135 M Street, Suite 300.
16 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you. Yes. 16 I've submitted written testimony that each
17 MR. CAMP: Lyn, would you refresh my memory 17 of you should have in your packet, so I'm not going
18 on how much -- how many acres you have on the 18 to go over it word by word. We've got a letter in
19 Stevens Stock Farm? 19 support of both the South Beltway and the East
20 MS. WINEMAN: There are 800 acres that are 20 Middle corridor for the East Beltway selection. I
21 currently designated by SHPO as historically 21 think I'll just let you read that at your leisure,
22 significant. And then we have applied for an 22 and just kind of summarize some of the points that
23 additional acreage to be added to that. ALl of that 23 I've heard this evening.
24  land is part of the original settlement of Charles 24 I'm probably not going to plow any new
25  Retzlaff. 25  ground here, but some of the points I'd like to
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1 touch upon are the comments about doing no harnm. 1 children and our young people -- and I think there's
2 And certainly that was one of the things that we 2 a big concern about brain drain, and rightly so.

3 looked at when we evaluated the different impacts of | 3  And transportation infrastructure makes or breaks

4 the east corridors. 4  business decisions on where to locate every day, and
5 And the other concerns I heard were cost 5  with that -- with an inadequate infrastructure

6  concerns, obviously. We do believe that there is a 6  Lincoln suffers lost time and opportunity.

T very significant question about whether or not the 1 Expanding our transportation infrastructure

8  East Far Route would allow for any federal 8  to meet tomorrow's needs will be disruptive, and I

9  participation in the funding aspect of it, and that 9  know it's a very difficult decision, but -- the

10 also influenced our choice of the East Middle Route. |10  status quo may seem an easier solution right now,

11 The other concern we heard tonight also 11 but it will only produce longer and more frequent

12 that we considered was a historic concern about 12 delays. It will produce more hazardous traffic

13 historic properties, which also influenced why we 13 conditions in the future and more environmental

14 selected the East Middle Route. 14 damage.

15 I do agree that there -- you have to be 15 So on behalf of the Lincoln Chamber of

16 concerned about preservation. And I guess just as 16 Commerce I would urge your support for the East

17 an aside, you know, on a personal note, just to veer |17  Middle Beltway Comprehensive Plan Amendment No.

18 a little bit from my prepared comments -- I come 18 94-64, and also the South Beltway Comprehensive Plan
19 from a family also of grandparents who -- both my 19 Bmendment. I'd be happy to answer any questions.
20 grandparents farmed in central Nebraska. I have -- |20 MR. WORKMAN: Questions? Mr. Friendt?
21 T feel very lucky to have a young son that gets to 21 MR. FRIENDT: What position would you take,
22 go out to his grandfather's farm about thirteen 22 Bruce, if the farm your son gets to go to was like
23 miles west of here, and has an opportunity perhaps 23 at 120th street in the Stevens Creek?
24 in the future to pursue that if he wants to. But I |24 MR. BOHRER: Well, that's a good question.
25  also am very concerned about what other 25 1 know that there's a balancing of interests. And
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1  opportunities we'll have in Lincoln for him. And I 1  vhen we approach these interests, I think that you

2 think we need to recognize that, and recognize the 2 have to look at the overall good of the community.

3 balance here as far as Lincoln being able to grow. 3 T know some people are going to have to sacrifice

4 I know some people are very concerned about 4 nmore. But I would just mention to you that the farm
5  the growth. We feel that if we don't grow, there's 5  that he might have a chance to go to has the

6 just not an option of just standing still. You 6  interstate running right next to it. And at one

7 either grow or you move back. BAnd I guess I'd 7 point that interstate took some of that farm.

8  just -- I think there is a way that you can balance 8 And so I don't know if he would have taken

9  this. And I think a big issue here is the concern 9  the position or if it would be fair for me to take a
10 about looking at this from a planning perspective 10 position, or my in-laws, at the time, and say, the
11 and making a choice here, although it is a very 11 interstate shouldn't come through here. Go around
12 difficult choice, so that people can make decisions |12 us. You know?

13 and plan for their future. Because I think all of 13 There are a lot of sacrifices that people

14 us have an opportunity here to try to, you know, 14 have made, and I think somebody alluded to it

15 adjust our plans for how the future is going to be 15 earlier that -- I think I probably drive on roads

16 for us. And I think this is going to play a very 16 every day just within the City of Lincoln that were
17 important role. 17 at one point a farm. And I know I live in a house
18 If we invest -- if investment in our 18 that was built in 1926, And so I could probably

19 transportation systems doesn't keep pace with our 19 pretty safely say at least for 75, 76 years it

20 population and our economy, these systems become 20 hasn't been a farm ground, but a lot of the homes

21 overburdened and outdated. I think we see that on 21 that are not too far south of here and not too far
22 Highway 2. They become an impediment to the 22 east of here were at one point farms. And the city
23 economic growth that we seek, and I think most of 23 has grown out, and, you know, people have benefited
24 the community does seek that. 24 from that.

25 As I spoke, the opportunities for our 25 MR. FRIENDT: Thank you.
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1 MR. WORKMAN: Other questions? Thank you, 1 place, you know, the building being put off. But
2 Mr. Bohrer. Next speaker, please? 2 vhy 120 acres? That doesn't make sense. If you're
3 COUNTY CLERK: Next would be Paul Lemke, to 3 going to do that, the Lemkes have land there that's
4 be followed by Svata Louda, then Robert Retzlaff. 4 just as old. The Katoulas (phonetic) have land
5 MR, LEMKE: I don't know, sometimes you can 5  there that's just as old. The Spot family, which
6  stick that thing up on the screen. 6  are now a different name, they have land there just
1 First of all, I always found it very 7  as old. Everybody has that land out there for that
8  distressing, in a way, that some county 8 long a time. So it's ridiculous to say, you know,
9  commissioners have always had concerns, you have 9  this is all off limits because it's historical.
10 concern, you have a suggestion how this is a very 10 I drove by -- you know, I kept hearing
11 emotional thing for us. Well, it's not. To me, 11 about this holy land, this Stock Farm there. I
12 yeah, there's anger involved, but my anger is due to 12 drove by to look at it the other day. I kept
13 the waste and, really, the stupidity. One of which, 13 hearing about the long tall prairies and everything.
14 we've already spent $2.5 million, We've got to 14 T looked -- looked like a pasture to me. My dad has
15 build a beltway now. We can't -- you know, we spent 15 the same thing north of the barn.
16 this money. Well, you know, there's that old 16 You know, and as for historic sites, land
17 saying, throwing good money after bad. And I think, 17 being undisturbed -- well, Stevens Creek then should
18 for two and a half million dollars, I'm not sure we 18 be classified as a historical creek. So how come
19 got our money's worth. 19 you're going to be crossing it twice if you use the
20 For one thing, when we saw the beltway 20 Middle Route? You know, it doesn't make sense.
21 descriptions up there, and the middle one it said 21 It's just -- if you were Mike Retzlaff or if you had
22 businesses affected -- no businesses affected. 22 land in the right area you could be a historical
23 Well, see, they don't consider a farmer a 23 site.
24 businessman, or agriculture a businessman. Where is 24 Now, I live at 13800 Pine Lake Road, which
25  this study or how many of these farmers are going to 25  would be close to the Far. I mean, 148th, doesn't
150 152
1 end up being put out of business because of this? 1 take too much math to tell the difference. If you
2 They don't put that down. They don't care. 2 were going to put a beltway in, which is totally
3 I tried to make suggestions before to the 3 unneeded, the Far one would make the most sense.
4 consultant firms on how to -- different options you 4  The further away you go it's --
5  could do that would not include a beltway. Now, 5 CITY CLERK: One minute.
6  you've heard several people, and I think you can 6 MR, LEMKE: ©Oh, you want -- okay. Real
7 pretty much tell most of them were from the CARS T quickly -- there's so much to talk about.
8  group. I went to their first meeting, and I talked 8 The Planning Commission, the last thing we
9  to the leadership afterwards, and basically their 9  heard was from a developer, who didn't identify
10 philosophy was, we really don't want a beltway. But 10 himself as a developer at the time. He said, it's a
11 we're going to support a beltway, because if we 11 no-brainer. Well, we did find out there's five
12 support the beltway we can control more where it's 12 people on the Planning Commission that have no
13 going to go. And their goal is always to put it in 13 brains. The two that did not want the beltway, the
14 the middle. 14 ones that had thought -- now, true, there is no --
15 And I know I'm going to get -- look, if 15 112th does not go the way down from Highway -~ or
16 looks could kill they'd be coming from back here. 16 the interstate all the way to Highway 2. The last
17 Because that's another thing. This historical 17 mile and a half, That can be put in.
18 thing. Historical Registry. If -- well, let's put 18 98th, it will not go all the way up and
19 it -- Mr. Svoboda asked a very good question. When 19 down. But there is a section there that could have
20 did these pop up? 20 a road put in. I asked the consultants about this.
21 It happened a lot of them came after the 21 T was told no, we can't do that because it would go
22 recommendations you guys voted on last time. 22 alongside a golf course here and there's a
23 Everybody, especially those along the Far, got 23 multimillionaire that lives here. Oh, they get
24 letters to get your building on the Historical 24 consideration, but the regular people don't.
25  Register. Now, I can understand if you got an old 25 You've got 134th. That only has about a
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1 mile more it needs added on, and it would be a 1 Thank you, sir.
2 through road. Now, does it zigzag over a bit -- 2 MR. LEMKE: Oh, I didn't think so. Okay,
3 just one more second. I'm sorry. I had a client -- 3 thank you.
4 T have a -- I look at this, and I drive up 148th 4 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you. Next speaker,
5  every single day. Now, I'm still saying there is no 5  please.
6  need for a beltway. I could see a four-lane 6 COUNTY CLERK: That would be Svata Louda,
7 highway. And what you would so -- oh, well, thank 7 to be followed by Robert Retzlaff and then Rod
8 you. I wishI had a pointer. 8 Otley.
9 If you come off the entrance ramp that's 9 DR, LOUDA: Thank you very much. I'm Dr.
10 already okayed, and you zigzag like you're going to 10 Svata Louda. I live at 1300 700 Adams Street.
11 the Far Route, keep on going, go down to 148th, that 1 My professional training -- as background
12 will connect up north of Adams. At that point you 12 or credentials, my professional training includes a
13 have no houses. There's -- I suppose a person could 13 bachelor of arts and economics -- actually, can I
14 say there's a wetlands somewhere, in the ditch, but 14 give you this, so that -- to the clerk, please? I
15  you get on 148th, head down 148th all the way to 15 have copies of this. Because I'm kind of nervous.
16 about Midway Road, and when you get to about Midway 16 My -- as background, my professional
17 Road, then you want to angle over and connect to the 17 training includes a bachelor of arts in economics, a
18 overpass on 162nd, which is also Highway 43. You 18 master of science in biology, and a Ph.D. in
19 could have a straight shot, Waverly to Bennet on to 19 ecology. And I've worked in both regional economic
20 43 20 development and environmental biology, so I feel I
21 We have people where I work that -- I work 21 have some background in some of the issues that
22 in Waverly. We have people that come from Tecumseh, 22 you're addressing. My current position is professor
23 Sterling, Adams. You know, Nebraska City. When 23 of biological sciences at the University of
24 they hear about the beltway, and hear about 141st, 24 Nebraska, and my professional expertise is in the
25 hear about the middle onme, they think it's 25  ecological interactions that underlie the
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1 ridiculous. They say no one's going to use it. The 1 functioning of national communities, particularly
2 truckers won't use it. You know, you had 2 prairies. I'm also a resident and property owner in
3 Mr. Petersen up here, he spoke several times -- 3 the East Beltway study area.
4 MR. WORKMAN: Mr, Lemke, one more minute, 4 The lands that my husband and I own, much
5  please. 5  of which he and his family have farmed for
6 MR. LEMKE: Okay. I'm sorry. I can ramble 6  generations, will be affected directly or indirectly
7 on forever if you let me. And by the way, I would 7 by any of the routes. However, one route is clearly
8  like to congratulate my niece, the second speaker 8  the least damaging and most consistent with the
9  here. She is a really nice-looking lady and very 9  goals and strategies of the Comprehensive Plan, and
10 intelligent. And I thought that Greg did a 10 that is the proposed East Middle Beltway Route.
11 wonderful job also. 11 Thus my purpose is to support the recommendation
12 I don't want to offend you people very much 12 made to you by the Planning Commission.
13 here, but fiscally you quys aren't really always the 13 Specifically based on my experience in
14 best in the world. Let's take the agracenter thing. 14 economic development and the environmental studies,
15 MR, WORKMAN: Mr, Lemke, would you stick to 15 and on my understanding of the data available, I
16 the topic, please. 16  presently -- I strongly recommend the choice of the
17 MR. LEMKE: Okay. 17 East Middle Beltway route between 120th and 134th
18 MR. WORKMAN: How about fifteen more 18 over either the East Near or East Far routes. The
19 seconds, please, 19 East Middle Beltway route is clearly the least
20 MR, LEMKE: ALl I will say is that the 20 damaging to people, to farmland, to historic
21 proposed beltway, the money is not there. The 21  properties, and to natural resources.
22 prices quoted are not correct. It's -- you know 22 The facts that lead to this conclusion are
23 it's going to be at least double, if not triple. 23 straightforward and they have led an experienced
24 Okay, I'll take a question. 24 planning staff and the majority of this community to
25 MR. WORKMAN: Any questions? No questions. 25  decide that the proposed East Middle Beltway route
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1 would be the most consistent with planned 1 rated as in good condition. It was in the East

2 development of our community over the long term. 2 Beltway study area. These facts provide yet another
3 Briefly, I'd like to review some of those facts. 3 reason to accept the Planning Commission's

4 The East Middle Beltway route, compared to 4  recommendations.

5  the East Close or East Far routes, conforms with the | 5 So it's my opinion that they have given you

6  Comprehensive Plan most effectively, and it's an 6  the strongest optimization alternative in this case.
7  optimization process, as Dr. Bleed pointed out. 1 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you. Jon.

8  It's not that there's -- you know, it's the 8 MR. CAMP: VYes. I appreciate your

9  minimization of negatives as well as the 9  testimony.

10 maximumization of the advantages. So it provides 10 I come back just questioning arguments, and
11 the most efficient new truck route by providing a 11 this is a devil's advocate question, but where you
12 straight shot down without any backtracking. 12 mention here the most economic route once the cost
13 It's the most economic route. If you take 13 of connecting roads is added -- from a practical
14 both the cost of development of the beltway itself 14 standpoint, aren't we going to see those connecting
15  and the connecting routes -- and I would like to 15 roads paved at some point regardless of what

16 address Mr. Friendt's question with respect to the 16 happens, as Lincoln grows?

17 benefit-cost ratio and the local costs of 17 DR. LOUDA: Yes, probably. But I don't

18 development of additional thirteen miles of local 18 think that you're going to have paved -- or expanded
19 roads -- that's not going to be funded by the 19 to the extent that you're going to have to expand
20 federal government. So from my perspective, it is 20 them if you actually put in a beltway as far out as
21 the most economic route. 21 the EF-1.

22 It has the most potential for multi -- as a 22 MR. CAMP: And I guess, as others have
23 multiuse corridor, so more community would be 23 testified earlier, whatever the time frame is of --
24 Dbenefited. It has the least number of homes 24 somehow, mentally, I just -- I try to put some value
25  confiscated. It has the least noise impact, the 25  on the fact that those will probably be paved
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1 least visual impacts, the least impact on the most 1  anyway. I don't know if that -- but with your

2 historic farms, the least farmland confiscated, the 2 professional background, I appreciate your imput.

3 least cropland removed from production, the least 3 DR. LOUDA: I guess I would argue that we

4  amount of wetland impacted based on my calculations, | 4  have a choice now to determine the extent to which

5  vhich are in this letter, and the least destruction 5  the mega streets are going to be developed. And the
6  of the remnant tallgrass prairie. 6  further out -- as other people have said, the

1 The destruction of the tallgrass prairie is 7 further out you put it, the more sprawling you're

8  of special concern to me, as you may well suspect, 8  going to have and the more wide streets you're going
9  based on my professional interests. Unfortunately, 9  to have to develop, because you're encouraging

10 the value of the remaining tallgrass prairie and the |10  sparse development further out.

11 trade-offs among the route are not well explained in |11 Now, the East Close Route, to me, is not

12 the DEIS. 12 acceptable, because of both the natural resource

13 I'd like to point out that the tallgrass 13 impacts and the human impacts. I mean, we've

14 prairie is the most endangered ecosystem in the 14 already gone too far in terms of the development

15  United States. Less than one percent remains, so 15 close to the city. So if it is an optimization

16 it's my opinion that a case could be made that local |16  process, which I believe that's the only way you can
17 tallgrass prairie remnants have a status under the 17 look at it now, this looks like -- to me -- the

18 law. Specifically, the National Environmental 18 least damaging route.

19 Policy Act has terrestrial resources of local, 19 And for the people that said no beltway, I
20 national, and international significance. In this 20 think that's short-sighted thinking. Lincoln is
21  context, the East Far Beltway route is unacceptable |21  going to grow. And can we quide this growth, and
22 because it would directly impact the greatest number |22  direct it, and confine it, and plan it, and do it in
23 of tallgrass prairie remnants, destroy the most 23 a way that gives us the quality of the environment
24 acres of tallgrass prairie, and directly and 24 and careful growth. Or I guess some people call it
25  indirectly harm the only piece of tallgrass prairie |25  smart growth. You know.
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1 MR. WORKMAN: A question from Ms. McRoy. 1 Nebraska.

2 MS. McROY: A question; on page 2 it talks 2 I'm appearing to support the Planning

3 about the tall prairie grass would be protected 3 Department's recommendations and the Planning

4  under law. Is there a way to protect that? 4  Commission's decision to deny the East Far Beltway
5 DR. LOUDA: This is -~ it's my opinion that 5 route. I agree that the East Far Route would not

6 a case could be made. 6  serve the goals of the Comprehensive Plan as well as
i MS. McROY: A case could be made, but T  either of the other two routes.

8  currently it's not an endangered -- or it's that a 8 My mother owns the historic Forest Brook

9  state or the locality would have to protect a 9  Farm located on Van Dorn between 141st and 148th

10 certain amount of that remaining tall prairie grass? |10  Street. I am the third generation, and my sons are
1 DR, LOUDA: No, I don't think so. I think 11 the fourth, to farm this land. For several years we
12 the law specifically states that, if there were any |12  have responded and written many letters regarding
13 endangered species on any of the properties, that 13 the historic boundaries and negative impacts that
14 you would have full protection, like the historic 14 the EF-1 beltway would have on our farm, But we

15 properties. But I think that there's also the 15  have gone unanswered and our concerns are

16  argument that it says that federally funded action 16 unresolved.

17 should not jeopardize natural resources of unique 17 We strongly disagree with the boundary

18 value. And I think that the case could be made, by |18  determinations in the DEIS. The boundaries of our
19 a good lawyer, that this is of concern. 19 farm are flawed because they do not incorporate the
20 MS. McROY: The beltway -- we're talking 20 parcel of land that retains its historic integrity,
21 about the beltway in this instance, but is this 21 vhich was actively managed, occupied, settled, or
22 grass fully protected? I mean, you said it's less 22 manipulated during the historic period that is

23 than one percent remaining in the United States. 23 related to the significance of the farm.

24 DR. LOUDA: The Audubon Society, the Nature 24 Because these boundary determinations are

25  Conservancy, and the Sierra Club in this county are |25  flawed, our family, along with the National Trust
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1 working very hard to do that. 1 for Historic Preservation, the Preservation

2 MS. McROY: So they are working to protect 2 hssociation of Lincoln, and our neighbors hired an
30 it 3 experienced and nationally recognized, certified

4 DR. LOUDA: VYes, they are working very 4  historic consultant from Minneapolis to research and
5  hard. 5  document her findings regarding the boundaries of

6 MS. McROY: Because I was thinking that if 6 our farm, She has determined that the boundaries

7 we have less than one here in here in Lincoln or 7 should include the entire 79.96 acres parcel, and

8  Lancaster County, then -- 8  not just the historic farm buildings. Her report is
9 DR. LOUDA: No, actually it's not just in 9  included in your notebook of DEIS comments that you
10 Lancaster County, it's in the world. It's in the 10 received from the Planning Department. On the

11 Great Plains. So we have some of the most valuable |11  request of the National Trust and the Advisory

12 remnants. Thank you for helping me make that point. |12  Council on Historic Preservation her report will be
13 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you. Okay, any further 13 submitted to the keeper of the Register for a

14 questions? Thank you, Dr. Louda. Next speaker, 14 boundary determination.

15 please. 15 This is a significant -- this is

16 COUNTY CLERK: That would be Robert 16 significant, because the EF-1 corridor runs right
17 Retzlaff, to be followed by Rod Otley. 17 through the middle of our farm, which would

18 MR. RETZLAFF: Mr, Chairman, members of the 18 be taking up historic property. Therefore,

19 Lincoln City Council, and Lancaster County 19 according to the federal law, there will be no

20 Commissioners: 20 federal funding for this route if there are other
21 My name is Robert Retzlaff. I have a Ph.D. 21  feasible routes. I have prepared a map marking our
22 degree in agricultural economics, and I farm with my |22  farm in blue for your consideration. I'd like to
23 two sons Matthew and Jonathan east of Lincoln. I'm |23  show that to you now.
24 also representing my mother, Theresa Retzlaff, who 24 This blue farm is the Forest Brook Farm.
25  lives on 141st and Van Dorn, and I live near Bennet, |25 It is registered at the courthouse, the name, in
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1 1921, And my grandfather bought that farm in 1914, 1 I was sort of a proponent of the no-build,

2 It lies east and west. Because the beltway cuts 2 but the more we looked at it, there are no

3 through the middle of the farm, as you can see on 3 north-south roads east of Lincoln that are

4 that map, we would be unable to get our cattle from 4  continuous, or I mean through roads. So that would
5  the farmyard to part of the pasture. This would 5  be kind of a little tougher to do than I realized.

6  really negatively affect our livestock operation. 6  When you get to 148th, like Kathy Jisa said, we've

1 In addition, the overpass on Van Dorn would 7 got 82 residents and businesses, the church on that
8  infringe on our farm, and any additional traffic, 8  route already. So to do anything other than a two-
9  noise, visual, or cumulative impacts of the 9  lane or maybe even a four-lane road would be a real
10 beltway would only further damage the farm. Federal |10  difficult one there. And the federal money probably
11 law affords protection to historic landmarks. 11 wouldn't be available because of the -- you'd have
12 I thank you for the opportunity to speak to 12 to go through the historic properties that are along
13 you. We agree with the planning staff and the 13 that route also.

14  Planning Commission's recommendations, and urge you |14 If you don't do any of those and you want

15 to support these recommendations as well. 15 to go further east, like some people suggest, then
16 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you. Questions? VYes. 16 you're -- you need a new study. You need to come up
17 MR. FRIENDT: Mr. Retzlaff, so this piece 17 with a couple more million dollars to proceed

18 of property as you've outlined in this abuts the 18 further east. And you probably ought to get Omaha
19 Stock Farm. Does it have buildings on it? 19 included, since they're probably going to benmefit

20 MR. RETZLAFF: Yes, it does. 20 more than you are in some respects from this if you
21 MR. FRIENDT: What kind of buildings? 21 get the road out too far east.

22 MR. RETZLAFF: You should have that DEIS 22 So I'm going to basically support the

23 report -- 23 Middle Route. Thank you for your --

24 MR. FRIENDT: That's fine, but for the 24 MR. WORKMAN: Okay. Any questions? Thank
25  record -- 25  you, Mr. Otley. Next speaker, please?
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1 MR, RETZLAFF: There is a stone home, there 1 COUNTY CLERK: Next would be Marleen

2 1is a barn approximately 40 by 60, there's the old 2 Rickertsen, followed by Ed Foy.

3 style corncob crib which has the corn, there is a 3 MS. RICKERTSEN: Good evening. My name is

4  chicken house. With some -- there's granaries, 4 Marleen Retzlaff Rickertsen, and I live on Dundee

5  which won't have any heat sensors or fans, anything 5 Drive. However, I have spent most of my life on

6  of this type. There's a cow shed and there's some 6  Stevens Creek Stock Farm. I grew up there, and

7 older buildings which probably should be removed at 7  Bryan and I raised our family there. And by the

8  some time, 8  way, it was listed on the National Register in

9 MR. FRIENDT: When was the house built? 9 1979,

10 MR. RETZLAFF: 1947. The original frame 10 As I grew up I learned about my family and

11 home burned down to the ground, and they replaced it |11  the joys and struggles they experienced to survive
12 with a stone home. 12 on the plains. The more I learned, the more

13 MR. FRIENDT: Thank you. 13 important the preservation of this special place

14 MR. WORKMAN: Any further questions? Thank 14 became to me.

15 you, Dr. Retzlaff. Next speaker, please, 15 I'm conmitted to the preservation of other

16 COUNTY CLERK: Next would be Rod Otley, to 16  historic landmarks as well. Bryan and I are members
17 be followed by Marleen Rickertsen and then Ed Foy. 17T of the National Trust for Historic Preservation, the
18 MR, OTLEY: I'm Rod Otley, a farmer/ 18 Nebraska State Historical Society, the Preservation
19 property owner at 140th and Adams Street. I support |19  Association of Lincoln, and I have served on the PAL
20 the recommendations of the Planning and Public Works |20  board for seven years.

21  Department and the Planning Commission to use the 21 In addition to historic preservation we are
22 Middle Route for the beltway. I'm just going to 22 also interested in the future planning of the

23 skip over most of my notes here, because you've 23 Stevens Creek Basin. Bryan has served both on the
24 heard it a dozen times already, and I'm going to 24 NRD advisory group for the Stevens Creek flood
25  dwell on the no-build. The no-build option. 25  control project and the beltway advisory group. I
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1 have recently served on the Stevens Creek task 1 that the East Far Beltway would be very difficult to
2 force. 2 fund. Federal laws have been put into place to
3 The task force discussed historic and 3 protect historic sites and historically eligible
4  cultural resources at length and made a strong 4  sites from federally funded transportation projects.
5  commitment that historic sites should be documented 5  These laws protect the properties from direct
6  and preserved. The denial of the East Far Route 6  destruction, and equally important, they protect
T would be consistent with these task force 7  historic properties from indirect impacts that would
8  recommendations, because there are seven documented 8  destroy the setting or character of the sites
9  sites near this route. And by the way, many of them 9  immediately or sometime in the future. Even if an
10 were documented by the studies for the beltway. 10 expressway weaves around and between seven historic
11 Our task force also discussed the beltway 11 sites so it just misses them, the indirect impacts
12 at length. We did not have information available to 12 are so great that federal funds are probably not
13 make the recommendation. However, we did recommend 13 available, even if they're -- if there are other
14 that the local authorities make a decision on the 14  feasible alternatives. According to the Journal
15  East Beltway route as soon as possible to facilitate 15  Star, Federal Highways agrees.
16 planning in the basin. 16 Planning Department has done an excellent
17 We have been involved in the beltway 17 job of analyzing the information and preparing their
18 project from the very beginning, almost seven years 18 recommendation. You have the opportunity to make an
19 now. Early in the study process it was suggested 19 important decision regarding Lincoln's future
20 that the average citizen would have a very difficult 20 traffic needs and the preservation of some of the
21 time understanding the beltway study process and the 21 oldest farms in the county. Each of these historic
22 environmental impact statement. From that moment on 22 resources become more valuable to the community
23 1 made it my mission to understand and participate 23 every year.
24 in the process as best I could. 24 I urge you to consider both the traffic
25 I have attended every public meeting I 25  needs and the preservation of these historic farms
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1 could, I have researched the National Register 1 in your decision for future generations to
2 criteria for surveying and evaluating historic 2 appreciate twenty-five, fifty, or a hundred years
3 resources. I have especially studied the National 3 from now. So I support the planning department, the
4 Register Bulletin 30, which are guidelines for 4 Planning Commission, the Mayor, and Federal
5  evaluating and documenting rural historic 5  Highway's recommendation to make a decision and deny
6  landscapes. I have received information from the 6  the East Far Beltway route. Thank you.
T RAdvisory Council on Historic Preservation, from the 1 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you. Questions? Mr.
8  National Trust for Historic Preservation, from the 8  Camp.
9  Federal Highway Administration, and from litigating 9 MR, CAMP: Marleen, throughout your
10 attorneys across the country on transportation 10 testimony and in previous conversations we've had I
11 questions. 11 think you have pretty much said you don't want the
12 We received consulting party status for the 12 East Far Route. Have you ever come -- come to any
13 beltway project from Mr. Kosola. Eleanor Francke 13 decision on any of the other routes or the no-build
14 and I along with Roger Figard, Jim Linderholm, and 14 concept or --
15 the other beltway consultants attended the Federal 15 MS. RICKERTSEN: Well, I hate to think
16 Highway Administration 4(f) workshop and learned 16 about it. And no matter what decision is made
17 about the laws regarding the preparation of the 17 someone is going to be hurt. But I'm also
18 DEIS and EIS document. A few of us from the 18 interested in future planning of the Stevens Cresk
19 community also attended a conference in Chicago at 19 Basin, and I think eventually some route is going to
20 the Environmental Law and Policy Center which 20 need to be selected.
21 focused on every aspect of the DEIS document, from 21 And as the other people have said, it
22 the need and purpose statement, traffic modeling, 22 occurs to me that 98th Street stops at A Street.
23 cost-benefit figures, environmental issues, to 106, 23 112th runs into Walton. 120th stops at Oak Street.
24 4(f) and NEPA requirements. 24 134th is only a few segments, goes around our farm,
25 Based on what we have learned, it is clear 25  and then stops and jogs. So you can improve those
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1 roads and improve them, but they don't go anywhere. 1 was earlier stated by Mark Bunzeker, does not

2 So that doesn't seem like a good alternative. And I | 2 account for any development or urbanization from the
3 know what slow-moving farm vehicles are like, 3 Stevens Creek Basin. When that urbanization takes

4  combines, sprayers and tractors and planters; and to | 4  place, that is when you change everything. All of

5  try and put farm equipment and cars and trucks all 5  the data that you have presented is based upon no

6  moving wanting to get to Omaha or somewhere together | 6  urbanization in that area. That will change, and

T 1is not a good solution. T  impact every single piece of forecasting data that

8 So I guess the least -- the route with the 8  the engineers used to come to their assumptions, It
9  least impacts, as the Planning Department has 9  will change. And that's a huge first fatal flaw.

10 outlined, will be the Middle Route. Even though it |10 The second fatal flaw with respect to

11 is also very close to our farm, the impacts are much |11  completion of this project is that the construction
12 less. 12 is hugely dependent, and you'd almost say entirely
13 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you. Further 13 dependent, upon having federal funding to build this
14 questions? 14 project. Federal appropriations are shrinking right
15 MS. RICKERTSEN: Thank you. 15  now. And the Lincoln area has another future

16 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you, 16 project on the table at the Antelope Creek Basin.

17 MS. RICKERTSEN: Oh, sorry, I forgot to 1T It's not an endless stream.

18 pass this out. 18 If you talk to your congressmen -- I have

19 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you, Mrs. Rickertsen. 19 talked to our congressmen -- they talk about the
20 Next speaker, please. 20 shrinking appropriations. The State of Nebraska has
21 COUNTY CLERK: Next would be Ed Foy. 21 a 600-mile Nebraska freeway system they can't get
22 MR. WORKMAN: Did we miss someone? 22 the funding for. They can't squeeze a drop out.

23 COUNTY CLERK: Mrs. Francke. 23 And this is not going to be a high priority for

24 MR. WORKMAN: Yeah. Mrs. Francke, did she 24 them. And excuse me, you know, ten or fifteen or

25  leave? Oh, she's here. Okay. Okay. 25  twenty-five years from now, too, we are squeezing
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1 MR. FOY: Congratulations, I'm the last one 1 appropriations. It's a federal trend. The money

2 left. In fact, congratulations to all of us. 2 doesn't flow from the federal area.

3 My name is Ed Foy. I live at 12501 3 And the fact that Lincoln could never

4 Holdrege Street. I'm a securities analyst. In my 4 afford to build this in its entirety by itself, let
5  job, my professional life, I'm using current data, 5  alone fund the 20 percent figure -- the average

6  current information to make long-range -- in order 6  federal funding is 80 percent. Sometimes running 90
T to get short-range forecasts affecting tens of 1 percent, but generally it's 80 percent, and you pick
8  thousands of investors and hundreds of millions of 8  up the rest with local funding. The State of

9  dollars. And one of the most important things that 9  Nebraska has no interest in this, so the City of

10 we do in my work is you work to avoid and eliminate {10  Lincoln's going to be responsible for coming up with
11 vhat we call fatal flaws, erroneous data, 11 the other 20 percent. Current cost estimates of the
12 misconceptions. Because when you extrapolate for 25 |12  East Beltway is $150 million. Extrapolate that for
13 and 30 years, a 100th of 1 percent misconception or |13  the 25 or 30 years before it gets built, you're

14 data error can have a huge impact on your outcome. 14 looking at a $300 million project, and 20 percent of
15 In the testimony that's been given today, 15 that is just a mere $60 to $65 million.

16 as well as the testimony that was given in front of |16 Lincoln's current budget for the entire

17 the Planning Commission, we had the opportunity to 17 city is §111 million. And let's say that doubles,
18 listen to a lot of repetitive data and a lot of 18 okay? You have to do a bond issue to make this

19 emotional data, a lot of emotional input, but there |19  thing float. But Lincoln doesn't like bond issues.
20 are some continuous fatal flaws, things you have to |20  We're not building schools on bond issues. Serious
21 take into consideration when you're making your 21 consideration: Who's going to pay for this thing?
22 decision with respect to the -- specifically with 22 So why go to all this effort of disruption when you
23 respect to the East Beltway. 23 can't afford to build the thing in the final phase
24 The first and foremost important fatal flaw 24 anyway?

25  is the fact that the environmental impact study, as |25 Third fatal flaw: The floodplain impact,
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1 and the impact on the floodplain. You know, one of 1 be residential primarily. There's some convenience
2 the most logical common sense realities that comes 2 areas, and that's not a -- a huge contributor to the
3 tome is of course all the historic properties were 3 basic ecosystem to the City of Lincoln.

4 built, you know, to the outside of the floodplain. 4 Thank you very much for your time. If you

5  Because who would build a farm that would still be 5  have any questions.

6  standing after a hundred-year floodplain? Is that 6 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you. Questions?

T logical? You flood it out once or twice and you I MR. STEVENS: Mr. Foy, you stated the State

8  move to the high ground, which is where the East Far 8  of Nebraska has no interest in this. What's the

9  Beltway is at. Or East Far, you know, course is at. 9  source of that?

10 You don't build on the floodplain for 10 MS. FOY: I -- well, for one, have you ever

11 obvious reasons. Our forefathers didn't do it, and 11 heard from anybody from the State of Nebraska? I

12 we ought to try to avoid it right now. Bereuter has 12 didn't hear anybody from the State of Nebraska talk

13 a project in right now, talking about building on 13 at the Planning Commission level or at this level.

14  the floodplain. Another fatal flaw that hasn't been 14 This is considered to be a city project. They have

15 fully examined. And it can't be fully examined. 15 enough on their table right now. I mean, they had a

16 How can you evaluate the impact of an elevated 16  presentation -- I have friends that work with the

17 roadway through existing floodway? We know we have 17 Department of Roads. You know, I can start naming

18 a hundred-year floodplain there. Ten years ago you 18 buddies of mine and they'd come back and punch me in

19 could water-ski from Highway 2 to Highway 6 a half 19 the belly later, but I -- this is not their deal.

20 mile plain down Stevens Creek. So the NRD put in 20 This is the City of Lincoln's deal. The State of

21  this ten-pond step-down system, but that did not 21 Nebraska was initially involved in this several

22 take into effect the impact of an elevated roadway 22 years ago. City of Lincoln has had to go their own

23 right in the middle of the floodplain, Nobody's 23 way. The State of Nebraska does not have an

24 done that study. It can't be overlooked. 24 interest in this project.

25 Common misconceptions I hear a lot around 25 MR. CAMP: Yes. What do you suggest we do?
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1 Lincoln. Number one: East Beltway would relieve 1 And I really appreciate your going through the fatal

2 Lincoln's inner city traffic congestion. You know 2 flaws and all this. With your background and all,

3 that's untrue. DEIS categorically denies it. Yet 3 what do you recommend or what's your leaning?

4  you ask the average Lincoln citizen why do we need 4 MS. FOY: I think that realistically

5  an east beltway? To relieve traffic on 27th Street. 5  Lincoln has to consider its resources. We're still

6 Number two misconception: The East Beltway 6  working on 84th Street, okay -- which I'm painfully

T will divert east -- will divert truck traffic around T  aware of. When they close down parts of 84th

8  Lincoln. You know that the east-west traffic, the 8  Street, it just jams up the east side of Lincoln.

9  long-distance traffic around Lincoln is already on 9  We're still working on 84th Street, which is part of
10 the interstate. The north-south is on 29 or coming 10 the plan from ten years ago. I think that Lincoln
11 up 77; it's hooking up, you know, around the west 11 has to basically work on developing its
12 that way. So it's not going to move the truck 12 infrastructure as far as the north-south streets
13 traffic, 13 that are in there.

14 Lastly, the fact Lincoln needs to choose a 14 The beltway that we're talking about on the
15 route now. There is not a huge sense of urgency 15 east side -- and this is separate from the South,
16 associated with this or with the policies you'll 16 but the East Beltway is more of a want than a need.
17 have, and the City of Lincoln is not going to live 17 This is a want from the Planning Department that

18 or die based on the construction labor that's going 18 nobody resists anymore, from the mayor who's not

19 to come in to build the Stevens Creek area. Lincoln 19 here anymore. He wanted to have one. Oklahoma City
20 grows because it's a service center, because we have 20 had one, Topeka had one, Des Moines had one, Omaha
21 government, insurance, university, and financial 21 had one; and Lincoln, we've got to have one. We

22 service systems built into this community, not 22 wvant one. And we've developed a need. It's a

23 because it's a smokestack industry town. And that's 23 classic retro decision. And then government then
24 what's going to make Lincoln continue to grow. 24 will pick it up with their cost. The federal funds
25 The development from the east is going to 25  were available when that want was perceived, you
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1 know, ten years ago. The want doesn't translate 1 we'll be looking for something on the outside.
2 into a need. 2 But once again, going out, wanting a
3 And the federal funds are drying up. The 3 beltway and needing a beltway are two different
4 development system has to be -- you have to work 4  things. So yes, I'll be -- you know, you say
5  from the existing structures, existing ability to 5  severely impacted, but it won't get built until I
6  pay for what we have, and that's going to basically 6  have great, great, grandchildren, if they build it.
T involve developing the infrastructure, the street 7 Bnd by then I'll be 80 years old and probably won't
8  structure, the mile roads that are already out 8  be able to hear anyway.
9  there. 98th, 112th, you know, the classic roads 9 MR. WORKMAN: Thank you, Mr. Foy. Are
10 already out there. Make 148th four-way. 10 there questions? Thank you.
11 Those of us that live out there, none of us 11 Mr. Clerk, does Mrs. Francke decline to
12 are a fan of that, but we all are very conscious of 12 speak, then?
13 the fact that if you drive out there, if you live 13 COUNTY CLERK: Yes.
14 out there, you realize how much it's going to cost 14 MR. WORKMAN: Okay. That's the end of the
15 somebody to take those gravel roads to pavement. 15  public testimony. I'm going to go right to the next
16 And it's going to be, you know, thirty years to do 16  section, which are questions to staff. And I'd like
17 that. And by developing that road and working with 17 to remind everyone we will have this opportunity
18 the existing road system I think you can make that 18 again on the 22nd to ask staff questions, so if
19 happen much easier than spending §11 million per 19 you're real tired... but just -- Mr. Svoboda.
20 mile or -- in current dollars, and possibly $25 20 MR. SVOBODA: I do have one question of
21 million per mile in future dollars -- to build an 21  staff. In the DEIS, on table 2.7 of the level 3
22 expensive four-lane system that will also be a 22 preliminary environmental impact matrix, it
23 residential road. 23 indicates down in E 8 that there are no sites,
24 MR, CAMP: One quick last question. 24 National Registered Sites, within the right-of-way.
25  Because of where you live, if the Middle Route were 25  Yet we've heard numerous testimony this evening
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1 chosen as the selected corridor, what would you do 1 indicating that there are numerous sites. And I see
2 with your home? 2 zeros across the page. So I just wanted a
3 MS. FOY: We would plant more trees. Berm 3 clarification on that, please.
4 up. We're -- we are noise impact. The route would 4 MR. HENRICHSEN: Sure. Steve Henrichsen,
5  be -- the East Middle Route as currently laid out 5 with the Planning Department.
6  will be about 75 feet from my home. Which we've 6 I brought a map as an example here for me.
T just finishing building, by the way, or next couple 7 This is an air photo taken from the Draft
8 months. So we have definite noise impact. 8  Environmental Impact Statement. It outlines here
9 At first, you know -- and this of course 9  the East Far Route. You have 148th Street,
10 is highly distressing, since we started our 10 generally the location of 134th, Pioneers, this is
11 remodeling after the last City Council -- and my 11 Van Dorn. What is shown in the green is the
12 first, you know, thought was oh my gosh, we'll sue 12 National Register eligible boundaries for the
13 them bastards. Excuse me. 13 Stevens Creek Stock Farm.
14 But the reality of the situation is such 14 The Stock Farm today has 150 acres, an
15  that this is -- I truly do not believe it's going to 15 additional 80 acres as deemed also eligible for
16 get built. Because there's no money for it. It's 16 National Register. If you look at the route, you
17 illogical. You know, I'm a monetary person, so I 1T can see in here that the East Far Route itself does
18  can understand future projections. There's not 18 not occupy any of the land in the Stevens Creek
19 money for this. Once Stevens Creek is urbanized and 19 Stock Farm,
20 the cost escalates double and triple to -- security 20 The other part of the Draft Environmental
21  is right away. But Lincoln can't afford to secure 21 Impact Statement was this property right in here,
22 right now, so it will be more than doubling in cost. 22 which you heard Robert Retzlaff testify about, that
23 Most people will be out and established, and they'll 23 is the Theresa Retzlaff farm, also called the Forest
24 push it out even farther. If Lincoln can expand and 24 Brook Farm. The boundaries in the Draft
25  grow in Stevens Creek, they'll grow beyond it, and 25  Environmental Impact Statement mostly are just



185

187

1 around the house and the farmyard itself. It does 1 sites. And so we were looking in terms of these

2 not include the area in orange. The area in orange 2 seven sites here. They may be the potential for

3 is vhat the information submitted by the Retzlaff 3 local historic sites as well.

4  family, what they are saying should be the proper 4 MR. WORKMAN: Jon.

5  boundary for the eligible property. The Draft 5 MR. COOK: Some of my questions were

6  Environmental Impact Statement boundary is gemerally | 6  answered in the public hearing session, but I would
7 in this area; and again, the East Far would not 7 like to have someone talk -- I would like someone to
8  occupy those boundaries in the Draft Environmental 8  discuss the issue raised by Mr. Hunzeker regarding
9  Impact Statement. 9  corridor preservation. That, if this is not going
10 So for the Draft Environmental Impact 10 to be part of the state highway system, that
11 Statement, the boundaries in the draft showed that 11 corridor preservation is not available. What did he
12 there weren't any historic properties, that the land [12  mean by that, do you know?
13 itself as deemed eligible for the National Register |13 MR. HENRICHSEN: I think Allan Abbott may
14 would be within the right-of-way for the East Far 14 have a little better feel for that than I would.

15  Route. However, there are several property owners, |15 MR, ABBOTT: Allan Abbott, Public Works.

16 particularly here in the Forest Brook Farm, where 16 The Department of Roads, by state statute,
17 they disagree with the boundaries in the DEIS and 17 has the ability to record a center line for a
18  feel that if the boundaries included the property as |18  roadway. And then, as people are developing and
19 they described it, as you can see, the East Far 19 want to develop along that center line, distance
20 would definitely impact that route; and that would 20 away from the center line, they have to -- it's on
21  definitely be a 4(f) impact as listed on that table. |21  the title of their property, they have to contact
22 MR. SVOBODA: Thank you. 22 the Department of Roads. The Department of Roads
23 MR. WORKMAN: Any further questions? 23 has the ability then to either buy the property or
24 MR. FRIENDT: Steve, are there any other 24 negotiate with the people that any development
25  4(f) impacts where we're dissecting historical 25  within that area would not prohibit or -- future
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1 properties that did not appear so on the map 1 construction of the roadway.

2 provided by some of the speakers? 2 At this point in time the city does not

3 MR. HENRICHSEN: Some of the other 3 have the ability to record a center line. But

4  properties, particularly the Sartore property that 4  within the Comprehensive Plan, if it's zomed around
5  was mentioned, even with the additional 100 acres, 5  the area and this area is dedicated or shown

6  those 100 acres do not fall within the East Far 6  reserved for a roadway, it may not have the state

T right-of-way as such. 7  statute standard, but, you know, the ability to

8 MR. SVOBODA: So we're saying there is no 8  protect that corridor I don't think is limited to

9  impact on any of the routes on historically 9  the fact whether it's on a state route or not. I
10 registered properties? 10 mean, I think this comes within the area of -- as
11 MR. HENRICHSEN: In terms of the Section 11 talked earlier that I think Ray Stevens asked, and I
12 4(f) part of the federal process. 12 think Mr. Svoboda also asked, was, you know, they
13 MR. SVOBODA: Right. 13 can't develop it if you don't sell it. The zoning
14 MR. HENRICHSEN: Also included in the Draft 14 within the area is going to do as much to protect
15  Environmental Impact Statement is a separate federal |15  that corridor as the center line.

16 section, Section 106, that talks about adverse 16 MR. COOK: When a center line is recorded

17 impacts. Those impacts may be impacts beyond just 17 what is your ability to set a large number? What
18 the physical occupation of the land. And in that 18 number can the state set? Or do we pick an actual
19 instance there are other properties that may have 19 road --
20 adverse impacts under the Section 106. 20 MR. ABBOTT: No, they don't pick the
21 I would also say, in terms of this being a 21 quarter mile. If you want to get it more finitely
22 Comprehensive Plan amendment, when the Planning 22 than that. But it could vary from 300 to 500 feet
23 Department was looking at this we were looking at 23 for a roadway like that.
24 what type of local historic sites we might have and |24 MR. COOK: So technically, even if this

25  the potentials for adverse impacts on those local 25  were a state route, and we had that state statute
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1 corridor protection ability available, we still 1 MR. FRIENDT: Allan, just so I'm clear, if

2 couldn't set aside the kind of space that we're 2 the state declares a center line it goes on the

3 talking about -- 3 title, and so anybody who transacts property knows
4 MR. ABBOTT: Not at this point. 4  there's a situation. We put it in the Comprehensive
5 MR. COOK: -- right now. 5 Plan, I own a piece of property, I don't want to

6 MR. ABBOTT: Not at this point. But as was 6  change zoning, but I can sell it to somebody. And
7 said earlier with the South belt, you know, the next | 7  there's no notification, it's up to the buyer,

8  step would be the design hearing to refine this to a | 8  right? To know that --

9 300-foot corridor rather than a 1320-foot corridor. 9 MR. ABBOTT: We're getting into an area

10 When that occurs, of course, is the issue. When do |10  that, you know, I'm not versed at. So I guess I

11 you take that step? 11 don't know what the laws are with real estate

12 MR. COOK: Right. 12 agents. When you sell, if you don't ask they don't
13 MR. RBBOTT: You know, and I'm not speaking 13 tell, or whether there's something that says they're
14  for the Department of Roads or whatever, but we have |14  required to tell you what's going through. I mean,
15  to this point not approached the Department of Roads |15  I'mnmot -- I just don't know what the rules are.

16 about making this a state route, as we have the 16 MR. FRIENDT: Well, following Jonathan's

17 South Beltway, because the South Beltway has been a |17  line of thinking, I think that is a critical issue.
18 higher priority, in order to get it, you know, under |18 I mean, to go through this whole process and not

19 construction. So, I mean, that -- 19 know that we can preserve --

20 MR, COOK: So we don't know how long it 20 MR. ABBOTT: Glenn, I agree. But I think
21 would be before design work will be under way on the |21  it's just like -- you can even take a Pine Lake
22 East Beltway. That will presumably be done within 22 Road. I have had people tell me they didn't know
23 some number -- small number of years before actual 23 Pine Lake road was going to be widened to four

24 construction is likely to take place. 24 lanes. It's been -- it's been in the comp plan,

25 MR. ABBOTT: I would assume that, depending 25  it's in the CIP, it's whatever, but -- you are
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1 on the action of these two groups, that the next 1 right. People buying property would have a more

2 step's going to be the development of the 2 difficult time if it were not recorded than if it

3 Comprehensive Plan. And what happens within that 3 were recorded, and know what was happening.

4  area will determine how quickly we have to proceed 4 MR. FRIENDT: Could they -- it's one thing

5  with the East Beltway. You know, it's a matter 5  to say, well, you should have been aware, and so

6  of -- I believe somebody said earlier not a matter 6  forth. And we're indicating that, of course, if

7 of if but when we do this. 7 somebody came with a change of zone, I want to put a
8 And, you know, it's -- everybody thinks the 8  gas station here, and then we're going to catch

9  South Beltway is needed now. Nobody thought it was 9  them. But what if I buy a piece of property and I
10 needed thirty years ago. So == but, you know, we're |10  decide to build a house and it's zoned residential
11 now ten years behind on the South Beltway. If 11 and I put it right --

12 planning has to be done to be able to preserve the 12 MR. ABBOTT: -- smack dab in the center

13 area so that costs don't go up, that it's not zoned |13  line.

14 commercial, where the right-of-way is so you pay 14 MR. FRIENDT: ~-- in the right-of-way?

15 commercial prices, that's -- that's the key. 15 MR. ABRBOTT: Well, you're -- that is --

16 MR. COOK: How many years from the time the 16  that is the problem, without the ability to record a
17 West Bypass was first put in the plan and the time 1T center line.

18 it was built? 18 MR. FRIENDT: Okay.

19 MR. ABBOTT: I believe the West Bypass was 19 MR. WORKMAN: Jon, you had a question?

20 also part of that 1977 study. And of course it was |20 MR, CAMP: Yeah. And, Allan, I'll talk
21  staged. I mean, it was two lanes first, and it was |21  with you later too. I might want you to check on a
22 four lanes, and the last stage it was -- 22 couple things for me between now and next week on
23 MR. COOK: But a number of decades. 23 Glenn's question on recording. Because we ought to
24 MR. RBBOTT: Yes. 24 try to do something to put in title searches and so
25 MR, WORKMAN: Mr. Friendt, and then Jon. 25  forth. It might help prospective buyers, for
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1 everyone's protection. 1 once you get in line you've got hope for the

2 Let's talk the dollar amounts. Because 2 project.

3 several people tonight addressed that issue, saying 3 MR. CAMP: Let's assume we're in line,

4  there's no money there, we're not going to be able 4  What could we expect the State of Nebraska to help

5 to afford it. I think as Mr. Foy spoke at the 5 fund out of that? Again, using my $150 million, it
6  conclusion there was a question that there's also 6  leaves $30 million after the 80 percent federal

7 talk about the 80 percent federal funding as part of | 7  coverage.

8  the -- to get federal qualification. 8 MR. ABBOTT: Well, the federal -- if we

9 And let's say we're talking about a §150 9  used federal funds, the normal participation in

10 nmillion project, regardless of what route is taken. |10  today's world, it's 80/20, that's correct. So it

11 If you have 80 percent of that -- and we'll forget 11 would be the 80 percent. Again, you're not

12 about inflation and so forth, but 80 percent say is |12  talking --

13 federal, so that still leaves about §30 million for |13 MR. CAMP: I'm talking about the State of

14 Lincoln. Well, $30 million. And of course you've 14 Nebraska.

15  Dbeen in the Department of Roads before. What is the |15 MR. ABBOTT: I know, but the State of

16 likelihood we would get state assistance on the 16 Nebraska more than likely would be using their share
17  East? I mean -- and I'd also like to carry it to 17 of federal funds to participate in this rather than
18 the South in a minute. 18 state funds for it.

19 MR. ABBOTT: Well, again, it's a matter of 19 MR. CAMP: Oh, so their part of the 80 --
20 when. I'm not avoiding your question. It's a 20 MR. ABBOTT: State funds may be there, but

21  matter of when. If we went over to the Department 21 again, this -- you know, looking so many years in

22 of Roads today and said, we want to build the East 22 the future, this more than likely would be a -- if
23 Bypass tomorrow, it would be very difficult to say 23 we went through the federal process to be eligible
24 that the state would support spending that money 24 for federal funds, assuming that that is successful,
25  tomorrow. They have a plan they have to follow. 25  and we have made the effort to follow all the
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1 They have a twenty-year plan they have to follow, 1 Federal Rules, we would not switch to funding other
2 just as we do. 2 than federal. Normal participation, the normal

3 But in order to get on the waiting list, if 3 participation would be 80/20.

4  you will, you have to take the step to say, this is 4 MR. CAMP: Lincoln's going to have to come

5  a needed facility within the area, this is what the 5  up with the 20 percent.

6  city is planning for. Otherwise you don't have a 6 MR. ABBOTT: That's correct. But again,

7 chance to get in line. 7 this is another one of those things -- yes, it's

8 You know, so the first step is to get in 8  §150 million, and using your §30 million -- that's

9  line. Obviously you don't start from the back of 9  not $30 million in one year. It's going to take us
10 the line and go to the front of the line. This isa |10  four or five years to build. We wouldn't let a §150
11 project that's going to take some time. How long? 11 nillion contract, you'd let that over a four-year

12 You know, I don't know. I don't really believe the |12  period or five-year period. So you divide $30

13 federal funds are drying up, as Mr. Foy said. 13 million by five and you're talking about §6 million
14 The -- as long as people are driving and paying gas |14  a year. §6 million a year the city could handle
15 taxes there's going to be a Federal Transportation 15 with a participation on the project. Assuming that
16 Act. Every year it goes up a little bit. It's 16 we've got time to get some of the other things done.
17 never enough to build everything everybody wants, I |17 And again, we're not talking about doing

18 do agree with Mr. Foy there. 18 this next year. It's as you prioritize. And that's
19 But that's what this process is about. The 19 what we've done here. We've got the match money set
20 first thing they're going to look for is, is there 20 aside in our CIP program to match the South
21 community support for this project? Is this what 21 Beltway.
22 the community wants? Is it in their Comprehensive 22 MR. WORKMAN: Other questions?
23 Plan? That's what it takes to get projects funded. |23 MR. FRIENDT: I don't have the questions
24 And then of course it's like I say, nobody 24 for Steve or Allan, but I have other questions.
25  comes to the front of the line immediately. But 25 MR. WORKMAN: Okay. Go ahead.
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1 MR, FRIENDT: My question is for Mr. 1 four different routes that were initially
2 Kosola. Did I pronounce that correctly? 2 considered. Two of them went through Wilderness
3 MR. KOSOLA: Yes. 3 Park, and that's a clear 4(f). In building the West
4 MR. FRIENDT: Okay. 4  Bypass we were sued for going through Wilderness
5 MR. KOSOLA: You did pronounce it 5  Park. So we have to be very careful when you go
6  correctly. 6  through Wilderness Park. And as soon as you prove
1 MR. FRIENDT: Okay. I know you're the 7 there is a feasible and prudent alternative, you
8  messenger, so don't take my questions personally. 8  need to eliminate that. So that's why the two
9  Let's say that they're aimed at the federal 9  through the park got eliminated early on.
10 government. 10 The far one on the south could have been
1 But after reading comments about what the 11 included in the study. However, it basically didn't
12 federal government is thinking or will do, why did 12 meet the purpose and need, so we didn't expend or
13 we go through this process? I'm a bit baffled by 13 didn't require any expenditure of time and effort to
14 the fact that if the fact is you are going to look 14 study that any further because of it just didn't
15 at a scientific study and determine where federal 15 serve the traffic needs --
16 money will go, we don't -- we really don't need to 16 MR. FRIENDT: Okay.
17 do this. 2And I was under the impression when we 17 MR. KOSOLA: -- that the SM 4 did.
18  started it, public input, that decision by the local |18 MR. FRIENDT: Thank you.
19 elected leadership was a vital part of making a 19 MR. WORKMAN: Okay. Any further questions?
20 decision, 20 With that, I'd like to remind everyone of
21 MR. KOSOLA: It is a vital part. We're not 21 our meeting on August 22nd. It will commence at
22 going to force you to build something if it isn't 22 3:00 p.m. in this room, and there will be at
23 what you want to do. So the initial planning for 23 beginning of the meeting time for public opinion
24 any highway project has to come from the state or 24 again. And those that have testified today are very
25  the local level before it gets to us. So it is a 25  much welcome to attend, although we ask that if you
198 200
1 very critical part to be in your Comprehensive Plan, | 1  have spoken today that you not speak on the 22nd.
2 your transportation improvement plan, and things 2 After public testimony is taken we will
3 like that. So that's just one of the steps before 3 again have a session of questions with staff. At
4 we would fund the project. 4  that time we will recess for one hour, and the time
5 MR. FRIENDT: But it sounds like you might 5  vhen we recess is unknown, because we have no idea
6  keep us from building a project that you didn't 6  how much public testimony will come forth at that
7 concur with. 7  time. We will recess for one hour, come back in an
8 MR. KOSOLA: That could happen, yes. We 8  hour, and act on these four amendments.
9  typically don't get to that point in time very 9 And I want to thank staff and Mr.
10 often, because part of our effort is to work with 10 Linderholm and the people from the federal
11 the cities, with the states, with the local elected |11  government for being here tonight. I know it takes
12 officials, to develop a highway project that we can |12  you away from your families. And we sincerely
13 all live with. But we have some fairly stringent 13 appreciate everyone who has come here to testify.
14 rules, in terms of historic properties, in terms of |14  And by order of the Chair, I rule that this meeting
15 4(f), that can come into play to preclude certain 15 is recessed until August 22nd at 3:00 p.m. And
16 things if there are -- in our judgment, if there are |16  thank everyone for being here.
17 reasonable and prudent alternatives to do otherwise. |17 (At 8:23 p.m. the hearing adjourned.)
18 MR. FRIENDT: One other question. I 18
19 understand the federal government -- and maybe this |19
20 was before you were involved, but requires us to go |20
21 through this environmental impact statement or study |21
22 for three routes on the east. Why did we not have 22
23 to do environmental impacts on the south, on 23
24 multiple routes? 24
23 MR. KOSOLA: On the south there were about 25
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I, Linda P. Swanson, General Notary Public,
duly commissioned, qualified, and acting under a
general notarial commission within and for the State
of Nebraska, do hereby certify that the foregoing
proceeding was taken by me at the time and place
herein specified.

IN TESTIMONY WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand
officially and attached my notarial seal at Lincoln,
Nebraska, this 21st day of August, 2001.

General Notary Public
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Facility

{1] 194

Factor

[1] 26 2

Factors

(1] 26 2

Facts

[25] 45 24 68 23 68 25 70 6
72 5 78 14 78 17 81 17 82 6
82 18 84 3 84 3 85 22 85 23
85 24 113 13 113 14 113 15
114 1 114 23 134 9 134 20
156 22 157 3 159
Factually

(1] 81 1

Fair

[2] 126 23 148

Fairly

f4] 12 3 13 2 27 7 198 1
Faith

[1] 99 1

Fall

[3] 25 13 127 6 186
Fallacious

[1] 511

Familiar

{11 67 1

Familiarity

[1) 142

Families

[6] 42 11 42 14 42 16 49 14
98 4 200 1

Family

[28] 42 20 42 21 42 22 43 8
45 8 45 9 47 16 48 6 61 4
74 1 96 23 97 16 99 14 102
8 106 3 115 19 115 20 141 7
142 9 143 7 144 3 145 19
151 5 156 5 163 25 168 7
168 10 185

Family's

[1] 44 2

Fan

[1] 181 1

Fans

[1] 166

Far

[120] 8 5 13 18 14 6 14 10
14 18 20 24 21 16 21 16 22
122 4232 2319 23 21 24
11 26 16 26 19 28 9 36 10
36 22 39 1 39 8 52 22 54 16
55 20 55 25 58 9 62 8 68 18
70 12 70 16 71 2 71 3 71 17
71 21 71 24 73 20 73 22 75
23 78 11 78 19 79 17 79 22
80 20 81 18 81 22 82 12 82
23 83 7 84 22 84 25 85 11
86 13 86 24 87 17 91 1 91 2
94 17 94 23 99 17 102 25
105 15 106 15 113 16 113 18
114 2 114 11 114 14 114 18
115 3 116 1 117 23 117 24
120 21 121 12 123 1 125 13
132 9 133 12 133 14 136 5
137 10 137 23 137 25 138 11
138 23 139 12 139 19 140 14
140 18 141 16 145 8 146 3
148 21 148 21 150 23 151 25
152 3 153 11 156 18 157 5
158 21 159 20 160 14 163 4
163 5 167 21 169 6 171 1
172 6 172 12 177 8 177 ¢
180 12 184 9 184 17 185 7
185 14 185 19 186 6 199 1
Farm
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137 17 137 18 141 5 141 22
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164 24 165 1 165 3 165 8
165 10 165 19 168 6 172 24
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184 13 184 14 184 19 184 23
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Farmed
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Farmers
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149 2

Farming
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Farmlands
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[8] 47 16 61 5 61 12 64 10
64 18 77 10 97 8 132 1
Farmland
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rmlands
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rarms
[19] 40 23 43 1 49 3 56 1 60
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25 132 18 148 22 158 2 171
21 171 2
Farmstead
[10] 74 9 91 14 97 5 98 3
100 2 100 3 101 24 103 1
103 3 103
Farmsteads
[5] 63 25 92 11 92 13 104 5
136 1
Farmyard
[6] 96 21 137 13 137 14 143
11 165 5 185
Fatal
[9] 54 6 174 11 174 20 174
24 175 9 175 10 176 25 177
14 180
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[4] 45 4 45 7 62 21 63 1

Favor
[4] 49 1 93 2 117 25 118
Favored
(2] 49 20 80
Favors
1] 117 2
Fear
[11 99 1
Feasible
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44 21 171 14 199
leral
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91 8 91 16 92 6 94 10 104
24 107 1 107 2 111 6 111 8
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114 14 114 25 115 25 116 2
116 11 117 22 122 1 138 20
138 25 139 5 139 16 143 2
145 8 157 20 164 19 164 20
165 10 167 10 170 9 170 15
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175 13 175 14 176 1 176 2
176 6 180 24 181 3 186 12
186 15 193 7 193 8 193 13
194 13 194 15 195 6 195 8
195 9 195 17 195 23 195 24
196 1 196 2 197 9 197 12
197 15 198 19 200 1
Federally
[2] 161 16 171
Feelings
(11 127 1
Feet
116] 30 10 33 20 41 14 41 20
46 14 46 14 66 7 97 1 101
17 103 7 103 8 103 24 105 1
105 2 182 6 188 2
Felt
(3] 24 4 59 15 69 2
Fence
(5] 42 9 97 1 101 17 103 24
105
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114 12 24 14 42 11 45 24
18 55 14 57 2 62 2 80 23
88 16 94 6 99 17 116 3 125
16 170 18 172 2
Fewer
[8] 22 24 26 17 26 18 78 25
113 19 125 11 125 14 132 2
Fewest

[1] o1
FHWA
[1] 14 1
Fields

[5] 34 24 91 19 92 10 92 14
98 1

Fifteen

[3] 51 9 154 18 175 2
Fifth

[3] 45 2 99 9 106
Fifty

[5] 100 7 100 11 128 17 129
7 172
Fifty-year
[1] 24
Figard
{11 170 1
Fighting
[2] 142 13 142 1
igure
(1] 176
Figures
[4] 46 20 46 21 82 7 170 2
Fill
[3] 33 16 34 11 70 2
Filled
[1] 129
Final
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61 17 61 24 65 5 65 22 66
14 66 20 72 9 72 13 83 24
85 19 88 12 176 2
Finally
[3] 27 3 65 10 68 2
Financial
[8] 45 25 46 17 46 20 47 18
50 2 88 3 89 1 178 2
Financially
[1] 47
Findings
[1] 164
Fine
[3] 43 3 50 16 165 2
Finished
[1] 52
Finishing
[1] 182
Finitely
[1] 188 2
Firms
[1] 150
Fiscally
[1] 154 1
Five
[16] 5 18 10 19 17 1 17 4 25
20 26 1 26 24 27 8 40 2 44
19 63 11 102 7 152 11 172 2
196 10 196 1
Five-minute
[1] 39 2
Five-year
[1] 196 1

[e] 54 6 174 24 175 9 175 10
176 25 177 1

Flawed

[2] 163 19 163 2

Flaws

[3] 174 11 174 20 180
Fletcher

{1} 128 1

Float

(1] 176 1

Flood

{10] 29 5 32 11 32 23 33 13
33 24 35 7 35 11 35 19 168
24 177

Flooding

(4] 36 15 37 16 80 12 114
Floodplain

[22] 28 24 29 2 29 14 29 21

31 23 36 5 36 6 36 8 36 9
36 15 38 18 38 25 53 8 108
11 176 25 177 1 177 4 177 6
177 10 177 14 177 18 177 2
Floodplains

{2] 35 16 35 2

Floodway

(3] 36 8 38 4 177 1
Floodways

[1] 35 1

Floor

[1] 140

Flow

[11 176

Focus

[2] 51 1 120

Focused

[1] 170 2

Folks

[4] 52 14 57 22 63 15 115 1
Follow

[10] 72 12 90 18 93 14 112 1
121 8 127 7 136 23 193 25
194 1 195 2

Followed

[27] 44 15 48 15 50 8 55 6
59 5 62 16 68 9 73 7 77 25
86 6 89 10 94 1 102 17 105
22 112 24 116 19 128 13 131
17 133 20 133 22 137 2 144
11 149 4 155 7 162 17 166
17 168

Following

[6] 2 543 6 78 21 108 15
128 23 191 1

Follows

[1] 90 2

Food

[11 132 1

Foot

[3] 33 12 66 3 66 2
Force

[5] 169 2 169 3 169 7 169 11
197 2

Forces

{11 112 1

Ford

[1] 140

Forecasting

[11 175

Forecasts

(1] 174

Forefathers

[11 177 1

Foremost

[1] 174 2

Foreseeable

[2] 139 18 139 2

Forest

[6] 41 19 137 16 163 8 164
24 184 23 185 1

Forever

(71 47 17 74 21 108 6 114 12
122 24 130 9 154

Forget

[3] 43 15 43 16 193 1
Forgot

[1] 173 1

Form

{1} s0 2

Formal

{2] 4 6 123 2

Formally

[1] 80 2

Forth

[4] 192 6 192 25 193 12 200
Forum

[11 13 2
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134 1
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Founded
[1] 49
Four
[27] 513 52152271713
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26 1 40 1 46 7 47 11 50 11
58 11 71 18 88 14 94 19 110
19 135 24 181 10 190 22 191
23 196 10 199 1 200
Four-lane
[17] 7 20 8 58 14 8 23 18
24 19 5 31 8 41 12 46 7 58
21 101 16 110 7 110 19 112
4 153 6 167 9 181 2
Four-laning
[1] 20 2
Four-way
[1] 181 1
Four-year
[1] 196 1
Fourth
[2] 73 25 163 1
Foy
[14] 50 24 166 17 168 2 173
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180 4 182 3 183 9 193 5 194
13 194 1
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[2] 159 23 166 1
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[4] 170 13 173 23 173 24 183
1
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Fred

[4] 112 25 116 19 128 12 128
1

Freeway
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Frequent
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Friend
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Friends

[5] 42 15 42 22 115 15 115
18 179 1

Friendt
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115 11 115 13 115 17 115 19
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143 1 143 2 143 16 147 20
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Front
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Fruits

[1} 130

Frustrating

{11 141 1

Full
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Full-time

[1] 64 1




[2] 21 14 136 1
Fruits
(1] 130
Frustrating
[1] 141 1
Fuall
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- wil-time
[1} 64 1
Fully
[4] 72 10 161 22 177 15 177
1

Fumes
[1] 106 1
Function
[1] 108
Functioning
[1] 156
Functions
[7] 15 20 17 17 22 4 24 21
26 25 27 528 1
Fund
[5] 52 11 171 2 176 5 195 5
198
Funded
{41 157 19 161 16 171 4 194
2
Funding
[20] 32 15 32 22 33 5 81 8
85 25 88 20 91 9 109 13 114
14 116 1 116 11 139 5 145 9
164 20 175 13 175 22 176 6
176 8 193 7 196
Funds
[18] 17 10 23 16 52 12 52 13
715 79 21 107 2 111 6 112
g8 171 12 180 24 181 3 194
13 195 9 195 17 195 18 195
20 195 2
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ruture
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32 19 35 13 44 1 44 7 45 16
56 23 57 12 57 19 58 23 66
14 66 22 76 8 90 1 93 1 93
13 58 18 99 3 99 19 109 14
110 10 114 19 126 10 128 3
142 9 145 24 146 13 146 15
147 13 168 22 171 9 171 19
172 1 172 18 175 15 181 21
182 18 187 25 195 2
Future's
{1] 45 1

Gain
(1] 43 2
Gas
(7] 74 22 76 5 76 9 76 10 76
12 192 8 194 1
General
[5] 22 3 117 15 201 2 201 4
201 1
Generally
[19] 7 20 8 58 14 8 23 11 2
15 17 15 18 18 2 22 2 24 13
24 19 25 12 25 20 82 8 88
14 120 19 176 7 184 10 185
Generation
[6] 45 2 48 6 73 25 99 9 106
9 163 1
Generations
(7] 98 18 99 3 99 19 128 3
© 7 156 6 172
ieric
(i1 o31
Gentlemen
(1] 94
George
[3] 96 4 96 10 102 1
Germany

[1] 45

Given

[10] 17 20 25 3 30 21 64 5
83 6 84 14 114 1 159 5 174
15 174 1

Glad

[3] 57 22 57 24 116 2
Glenn

[16] 1 16 29 18 29 19 29 21
29 23 31 20 31 22 31 24 32
3 33 9 38 12 39 21 84 6 95
3128 1 191 2

Glenn's

(1] 192 2

Goal

[5] 12 2 12 4 23 24 70 1 150
1

Goals

[9] 11 11 11 22 12 11 12 25
15 25 135 2 139 13 156 9
163

Golf

[3] 25 18 132 6 152 2
Gorman

[1] 61 2

Gosh

[1] 182 1

Government

[10] 46 13 69 15 87 24 157
20 178 21 180 23 197 10 197
12 198 19 200 1

Graders

[1] 108 1

Grain

[2] 21 22 130

Grains

(2] 129 25 130
Granaries

[1] 166

Grand

[1) 97

Grandchildren

{11 183

Grandfather

[5] 45 3 45 6 97 12 141 4
165

Grandfather's

[3] 48 22 102 1 145 2
Grandpa

[1} 121 2

Grandparent

[1] 142 1
Grandparents

[3] 97 11 145 19 145 2
Grandsons

[1] 99

Granted

[11 51

Graph

[1] 65 1

Grass

[4] 132 7 161 3 161 10 161 2
Grave

{11 50

Gravel

{5] 98 10 101 3 101 8 101 15
181 1

Great

[12] 45 3 48 22 110 15 121 6
127 11 141 4 141 4 141 4
162 11 171 12 183 6 183
Greater
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72 17 79 4 107 9 109
Greatest

{16] 24 12 28 12 79 5 79 8
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22 113 21 113 22 113 24 135
3 135 14 135 17 158 2
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[1] 98 1

Greed

[1] 132 1

Green

[3] 33 19 132 7 184 1
Greg

[5] 40 11 40 14 50 23 91 25
154 1

Grew

{31 42 17 168 6 168 1
Grocery

[1] 130

Ground

[6] 42 7 108 4 144 25 148 20
166 11 177

Groundwork

(11 72

Group

[10] 6 1 6 3 32 14 38 11 69
24 85 23 98 21 150 8 168 24
168 2

Groups

[5] 91 23 98 3 102 11 140 11
190
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[1] 89

Grove

[1] 137 1

Grow

[7] 146 3 146 5 146 7 160 21
178 24 182 25 182 2
Growing

[5] 43 4 97 7 129 12 129 12
129 1

Grown

{2] 129 5 148 2

Grows

[2] 159 16 178 2
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[19] 24 7 51 20 51 24 52 1
56 17 57 19 89 25 93 1 93 4
114 19 120 1 120 22 123 3
139 13 146 5 146 23 160 21
160 24 160 2

Guarantee

{11 126 2

Guess

[19] 65 6 76 13 77 5 77 8 91
24 110 9 110 20 110 22 113
2 123 19 130 12 141 23 145
16 146 7 159 22 160 3 160
24 173 8 191 1

Guidance

[2] 4 22 122 2

Guide

[2] 120 22 160 2

Guided

[1] 118 1

Guideline

[1] 23

Guidelines

[5] 14 19 15 3 91 16 104 24
170

Guys

[3] 48 11 150 22 154 1

Hagaman

[18] 62 17 68 10 73 6 73 8
73 9 75 8 75 11 75 14 75 19
75 23 76 1 76 6 76 13 76 21
76 23 77 5 77 18 77 2
Hagaman/Sartore

[2] 55 9 51 1

Half

[18] 7 20 14 1 25 20 41 12
41 24 44 5 46 6 62 8 63 8
87 8 88 9 97 13 101 10 108
22 136 2 149 18 152 17 177
1

Hallway

(11 7

Hand

[1] 201

Handle

[4] 5 4 58 23 114 19 196 1
Handles

[1] 57 1

Handling

[2] 39 25 126 1

Hands

[2] 45 6 47 2

Happy

[4] 82 1 89 22 93 18 147 1
Harbor

[1] 140

Hard

[16] 42 14 45 1 46 6 47 18
47 25 53 21 99 14 103 22
118 11 118 13 119 13 121 14
122 25 127 11 162 1 162
Harm

[4] 41 13 91 7 145 1 158 2
Harmed

[1}] 61 1

Harmful

[2] 50 18 90 2

Harming

[1] 47 2

Hate

[3] 76 6 83 8 172 1
Havelock

[2] 71 25 128 1

Hay

[1] 64 1

Haymarket

[1] 100

Hazardous

[1] 147 1

Head

[2] 47 18 153 1

Heads

{11 47 2

Hear

[12] 45 13 96 18 115 13 116

25 123 20 129 24 153 24 153
24 153 25 177 25 179 12 183

Heard

[20] 21 6 30 8 40 19 42 4 71
7 85 16 91 12 116 2 118 20
120 5 139 2 144 23 145 5
145 11 150 6 152 9 166 24
179 11 183 25 184 2
Hearing

[21] 13 4 154 165 6 5 12
5 14 520525626257
10 15 3 67 7 71 10 72 3 137
4 151 10 151 13 187 6 189 8
200 1

Hearings

[6] 9 12 10 5 30 6 66 14 €9
10 69 1

Heart

[2] 45 11 47 1

Hearts

[1] 47 2

Heat

[1] 166

Heavily

[1] 86

Hectic

[1] 44 2

Held

[6] 1 9 13 24 14 25 15 3 15
10 21

Hell

[1] 125

Help

[5] 42 14 54 22 97 11 192 25
195

Helping

(2] 99 16 162 1
Henrichsen

[20] 92 9 23 9 24 37 17 38
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1] 125
Help
[5] 42 14 54 22 97 11 192 25
195
© Tping

99 16 162 1
Henrichsen
{201 929239243717 38
5666 67 467 14 84 584 6
85 8 143 19 143 19 143 25
184 4 184 4 186 3 186 11
186 14 187 1
Hereby
[2] 2 12 201
Herein
[1] 201
Hereunto
[1) 201
Heritage
4] 97 9 97 17 99 4 99 1
Herter
{4] 559 74 1 91 13 137 1
Herter-Hagaman
[1] 55 1
Herter/Hagaman/Sartore
[3] 23 12 73 12 137 1
Hi
2] 339621
High
[9) 56 4 71 25 106 22 107 5
119 3 119 11 120 19 175 23
177
Higher
{51 20 24 21 16 30 25 52 7
189 1
Highest
[3] 101 12 134 18 135 1
Highlight

2813 711

4hly
(2] 12 16 182 1
Highway
[62] 721721868158 24
9 17 14 13 15 17 15 18 15
19 16 8 16 10 16 12 16 17
18 14 19 18 19 19 19 22 25
4258 28229 17 41 12 42
9 46 10 46 10 46 11 52 17
52 18 53 6 54 24 71 1 80 4
80 4 80 17 87 25 91 3 94 10
94 16 104 25 106 19 107 18
107 18 107 25 111 9 115 1
116 3 117 22 136 11 139 17
146 22 152 15 152 16 153 7
153 18 170 9 170 16 177 19
177 19 187 10 197 24 198 1
Highway's
[1] 172
Highways
[2] 138 21 171 1

frill

[10] 19 5 19 10 19 25 20 7

96 20 101 5 101 11 104 8

104 14 104 1

Hillside

[1] 103 1

Himself

[11 152 1

Hired

[3] 137 74 6 164
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"7 40 23 41 16 41 22 42 6
!5 43 3 43 24 49 3 49 4

. 17 56 1 56 18 69 20 71
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74 1 74 674 8 74 20 75 1
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291 7 91 16 91 18 91 21 91

2292192 39249250926

92 7 92 12 92 24 92 25 93 3
98 12 98 16 100 8 100 10
100 19 111 23 112 9 112 11
114 12 115 2 117 3 117 11
117 18 119 5 119 5 120 7
120 8 120 18 121 2 121 7
123 15 124 17 124 21 125 12
126 11 126 17 126 18 127 1
127 4 127 20 127 23 128 7
132 23 137 8 138 10 139 7
139 16 139 24 140 1 143 8
145 12 145 13 151 16 156 20
158 2 161 14 163 8 163 13
163 20 163 22 164 1 164 4
164 8 164 12 164 18 165 11
167 12 168 16 168 17 168 21
169 3 169 5 170 2 170 5 170
7 170 8 171 3 171 7 171 10
171 21 171 25 177 3 185 12
186 24 187 3 198 1
Historical

[19] 45 8 45 10 74 4 104 17
106 8 106 10 106 24 108 8
111 20 118 24 123 21 150 17
150 18 150 24 151 9 151 18
151 22 168 18 185 2
Historically

[8] 106 6 120 3 123 1 137 9
137 19 142 21 171 3 186
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[13] 13 3 13 4 24 2 44 22 45
12 47 16 68 17 85 11 89 20
99 12 108 8 117 6 118

Hit

[1] 46 1

Hodgepodge

[1] 122 2

Hold

[1] 66 1

Holdrege

[3] 108 13 108 16 174
Hollow

[1] 106
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[1] 151 1

Home

[25] 44 19 44 24 61 1 63 11
67 23 67 25 68 1 68 5 68 14
92 24 102 6 102 9 104 15
104 18 104 19 105 2 121 23
121 23 128 16 140 3 166 1
166 11 166 12 182 2 182
Homes
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26 1 26 7268 27 15 27 17
47 11 63 11 90 23 140 24
148 20 157 2

Homestead

[2] 48 22 63

Honest

(1] 95 2

Honestly

[1] 48

Hooked

[1] 46 1

Hooking

(1] 178 1

Hope

{7) 49 11 50 3 61 23 84 1
133 23 136 22 195
Hopefully

{3] 80 21 83 11 87 2
Hornung

[20] 55 6 59 5 59 9 59 10 59
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16 62 18 62 18 63 10 65 6
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g 85 1

Hornungs

[4] 59 15 60 7 60 16 61 1
Horse

[2] 101 12 104 1
Horseback

[1] 98

Horses

[3] 98 2 99 9 101 2
Hosted

[13 97 2

Hour

[3] 200 4 200 7 200
Hours

{11 69 1

House
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44 20 44 21 44 22 58 20 59
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148 17 166 4 166 9 185 1
192 1

Houses
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153 1

Housing

(2] 126 12 132 1

Huge

[4] 174 14 175 9 178 15 179
Hugely

(11 175 1

Human

[1] 160 1

Humanly

[2] 14 16 17 2

Humble

[9] 50 8 55 6 59 4 55 6 59 8
62 6 62 10 62 14 62 2
Hundred

[12] 73 13 75 9 75 13 75 14
75 17 75 19 76 18 97 18 105
3172 2 177 6 177 1
Hundred-year

[2]1 177 6 177 1
Hundreds

[2] 13 15 174

Hunzeker

[10] 44 15 48 15 50 7 50 9
50 10 50 15 50 17 55 4 175
1 187

Hurt

[1] 172 1

Husband
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113 4 137 6 156

HWA

(11 111

HWS

[2] 38 10 61 2

I've

[9] 49 21 57 15 63 1 110 11
113 15 130 25 144 16 144 23
155 1

I-80

[4] 18 13 21 4 46 11 136 1
Ice

[1] 128 2

Idea

[5] 30 2 31 4 128 24 130 10
200

Ideas

[1] 30 2

Identified
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63 1

Identify

[2] 119 23 152
Identifying

[1] 120 2
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(1] 182 1

Illustrate

[2] 53 6 88
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Immediately
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Immoral

[1] 48

Impact
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Importing
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Impression
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Improve
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Improved
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Improvement
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Improvements
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Improving
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(1] 148 1
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(11 147

Incentives

[1] 128

Include

[11] 9 9 11 25 18 13 31 10

31 11 38 16 46 21 46 23 150

5 164 7 185

Included

[20] 10 2 11 6 13 7 19 4 21

537 18 38 9 47 9 71 9 74

11 86 17 88 18 91 20 91 22

104 21 164 9 167 19 185 18

186 14 199 1

Includes

[5] 92 16 106 6 137 12 155

12 155 1

Including

[11] 7 22 11 13 12 14 21 17
10 26 6 28 25 70 25 90 4
197 2

wnclusion

[51 7 19 8 4 8 13 8 22 86 1

Incomplete

[1] 46

Incorporate

[1] 163 1

Incorporated

(1] 21 2

Incorrectly

[2] 10 3 108 2

Increase

[4] 16 11 17 533 21 74

Incredible

[1] 101 1

Indecision

[1] 118 1

Indeed

3] 94 11 105 12 123 1

Indicate

[6] 39 11 40 2 40 3 72 24 83

23 96 1

Indicated

[11 71

Indicates

[4] 87 19 123 6 123 7 183 2

Indicating

[2] 184 1 192

Indirect

[6] 107 2 139 18 139 23 143

13 171 7 171 1

Indirectly

"7 156 6 158 2
lividual

(4] 21 2 50 20 65 7 118 1

Individuals

{11 127 2

Industrial

[3] 53 3 53 11 108

Industry

[17]1 14 23 15 1 28 23 29 10
69 3 85 10 85 12 85 14 85
19 89 1 140 22 142 1 169 12
170 6 171 17 174 6 185
Informed

[3] 61 21 67 1 67 1
Infrastructure

[6] 24 1 147 3 147 5 147 7
180 12 181

Infringe

{11 165

Ing

[2] 181 18 183

Initial

[4] 13 16 84 8 85 19 197 2
Initiative

[2] 35 22 117 1

Inner

[2] 98 21 178
Inner-city

[1] 98 2

Input

[7] 30 11 66 16 69 9 72 7
160 2 174 19 197 1
Insignificant

[1] 60 1

Installed

[1] 56

Instance

(2] 161 21 186 1
Instead

[5] 19 12 41 7 80 1 107 14
113

Instilled

{11 99 1

Insurance

(1] 178 2

Intact

[4] 118 1 121 10 121 11 125
2

Integral

[1] 100 2

Integrity

[4] 98 14 108 7 124 19 163 2
Intelligent

[1] 154 1

Intensive

[11 91

Intent

[1] 123 2
Interactions

[1] 155 2

Interchange

[2] 52 25 74 2
Interchanges

[4] 28 1 31 6 31 6 53 2
Interest

(9] 4 1 4 6 16 21 35 17 68
23 144 4 176 9 179 8 179 2
Interested

[6] 5 24 66 25 89 17 92 25
168 22 172 1
Interesting

[2] 118 3 119 1
Interests

[4] 76 19 147 25 148 1 158
Internal

(6] 15 23 16 7 22 7 24 22 27
7711

International

[2] 97 25 158 2
Interruption

Intervals

[1] 53 1

Invest

[1] 146 1

Investigated

[2] 119 6 124
Investment

[3] 87 23 141 1 146 1
Investors

{11 174

Invoke

[1] 112 1

Involve

[2] 7 13 181

Involved

[11] 67 17 78 14 112 10 117
8 120 8 120 13 120 15 149
12 169 17 179 21 198 2
Involvement

[1] 106 1

Involvenments

(1} 117 1

Involving

(1] 78 2

Towa

[1} 130 1

Irrigators

[1] 130 2

Island

[1] 140

Issue

[16] 4 18 36 12 51 6 58 4 59
16 80 12 80 22 85 25 114 8
141 9 146 9 176 18 187 8
189 10 191 17 193

Issues

[10] 31 23 50 2 57 3 58 13
86 18 127 10 155 21 170 23
176 19 176 2

It'11

{1] 104 1

ITtem

[4] 10 2 10 3 23 20 143 2
ITtems

[6] 10 24 12 6 20 11 28 6 31
12 37 2

o D
[1] 130 [2] 45 15 178 2 [1] 74 1 Jogs
Imposed Inflation Intersection [1] 172 2
[11 90 1 [2] 46 22 193 1 [1] 84 2 John
Impossible Influenced Intersections {4] 77 25 86 6 89 9 89 1
[2] 118 14 141 {21 145 10 145 1 [2] 71 19 84 2 Johnson
Impression Informal Interstate [26] 29 18 29 20 31 21 31 22
197 1 [1] 69 1 [9] 8 7 8 16 8 25 33 15 148 32 3323328 3413513
orove Information 6 148 7 148 11 152 16 178 1 36 7 36 17 36 21 94 2 95 3

96 14 102 18 105 22 112 24
113 1 113 4 115 10 115 16
115 18 115 20 116 4 116 1
Joint

[4] 1228 14 1151
Jon

[9] 1 15 33 8 65 1 109 24
128 8 159 7 187 4 190 25
192 1

Jonathan

[2] 1 16 162 2
Jonathan's

[1] 191 1

Journal

[3] 46 1 47 5 171 1
Joys

[1] 168 1

Judgment

{1] 198 1

Judgments

[1] 124

July

[4] 15 11 46 1 6% 25 80 1
July/August

[1} 114

June

[10] 13 17 13 22 15 5 15 10
69 21 71 14 80 9 82 22 108
24 114

Jurisdiction

{11 138

Justified

[1] 55 2

Jail

[1] 125

Jams

(1] 180

Jeopardize

[1] 161 1

Jeopardy

[1] 911

Jim

[7] 38 6 38 10 39 21 65 6 72
10 82 5170 1

Jisa

[8] 131 17 133 20 133 22 133
25 134 2 134 2 136 25 167
Joan

(11 11

Job

[9] 62 25 64 14 110 15 124 1
124 2 124 4 154 11 171 17
174

Jobs

(1] 47 1

Joel

{51 55 12 55 15 56 25 73 17
75 1

Kai

[1] 140

Karen

[4] 68 10 73 7 77 24 78
Kathy

[9] 1 14 4 24 73 17 75 15
131 17 133 20 133 22 134 2
167

Katoulas

[1] 151

Keep

[18] 40 22 45 12 56 24 77 7
77 9 102 13 112 20 128 9
129 11 130 8 131 7 131 8
131 11 132 7 132 13 146 19
153 11 198

Keeper

(2] 74 7 164 1

Keeps

{11 130

Ken

{11 11

Kept

[3] 67 1 151 10 151 1
Kevin

(1] 50 2

Key

[1] 190 1

Kids

[5] 42 15 98 22 98 25 99 2
99 1

Kill

[1] 150 1

Killing

[1] 45 2

Kind

[12) 31 7 31 7 35 16 58 4 66
16 77 9 123 3 144 22 155 15




Kids
[5] 42 15 98 22 98 25 99 2
99 1
Kill
[1] 150 1
Killing
i 45 2
ad
[12] 31 7 31 7 35 16 58 4 66
16 77 9 123 3 144 22 155 15
165 21 167 5 189
King
[8] 59 5 62 17 68 9 68 11 68
12 72 20 73 1 73
Knocked
[1] 126 2
Known
[6] 47 17 55 18 70 4 78 7 81
193
Knows
[1] 191
Korea
[1] 98
Kosola
{11] 111 2 111 11 112 7 170
13 197 2 197 3 197 5 197 21
198 8 198 25 199 1
KRVN
[1] 130 2

L&W
(1] 50 2
Labor
11 178 1
Lack
[1] 118 1
Ladies
(11 94

\‘y

154

Laid
[2) 35 2 182
Lake
[8] 11 4 19 6 20 3 20 6 44
18 151 24 191 21 191 2
Lancaster
f22] 1 1216 4 11 5 1 44 16
46 18 51 3 56 1 68 17 77 7
90 11 93 8 101 13 108 24
109 14 116 22 131 18 132 11
139 14 162 8 162 10 162 1
Land
[52] 12 14 12 16 35 1 39 18
43 18 44 21 45 3 45 5 45 6
45 17 47 12 49 9 50 22 76 9
76 20 77 16 77 17 79 3 79
19 92 16 97 8 98 15 99 15
103 3 108 3 108 5 113 20
113 22 125 25 126 1 128 18
131 4 132 20 132 21 138 8
139 22 140 24 142 24 143 3
143 7 151 3 151 4 151 6 151
7 151 11 151 16 151 22 163
11 163 20 184 18 185 12 186
1
Landlock
[1] 108
Landmarks
{4] 126 17 137 20 165 11 168
1

Lands
[51 33 23 42 5 91 19 110 13
156
I andscape
104 3 106 2
-ndscapes
[2] 117 & 170
Lane
{71 8 14 31 9 41 14 46 7 110
7 110 19 167
Lanes
[12] 18 25 19 7 19 8 19 11

19 21 20 2 20 6 58 11 110
18 190 21 190 22 191 2
Large

[8] 11 5 53 5 100 1 107 6
122 9 129 3 130 3 188 1
Larger

[1] 119

Largest

[1] 91

Last

[12] 31 3 34 23 56 1 80 15
80 21 150 22 152 8 152 16
174 1 181 24 182 11 190 2
Lastly

[1] 178 1

Late

[2] 92 20 94

Lately

[1] 130

Latest

[1] 63

Latitude

[3]1 65 10 65 14 66 2

Law

[11] 91 5 107 1 116 8 116 13
143 3 158 18 161 4 161 12
164 19 165 11 170 2
Lawns

[1] 130 1

Laws

[9] 111 22 122 1 122 4 127
22 148 10 170 17 171 2 171
5191 1

Lawyer

[1] 161 1

Lead

[3] 98 24 121 2 156 2
Leadership

{4] 118 6 118 13 150 9 197 1
Leading

{2} 24 13 71 1

Leaning

{1} 180

Learn

[2] 97 20 99

Learned

[4] 168 10 168 12 170 16 170
2

Learning

[11 97

Least

[50] 4 13 19 16 20 16 24 11
27 128 3 49 1 49 6 49 13
49 13 50 1 50 4 72 23 73 23
78 23 90 23 111 15 113 20
117 9 122 16 122 17 122 18
126 8 128 22 131 23 133 1
133 5 134 21 134 25 135 8
136 7 138 1 138 5 138 6 138
23 148 19 154 23 156 8 156
19 157 24 157 25 158 1 158
1 158 2 158 3 158 3 158 5
160 18 173 8 173

Leave

[11 173 2

Leaves

[3] 123 4 193 13 195

Led

{2] 108 20 156 2

Left

[5) 25 5 40 2 99 6 99 18 174

Legal

[31 119 12 120 5 123 1
Legislation

[1) 112

Leisure

(11 144 2

Lemke

[18] 40 12 44 15 44 16 44 17

48 5 48 9 48 10 137 2 144
11 149 3 149 5 152 6 154 4

154 6 154 15 154 17 154 20
155

Lemkes

[1] 151

Length

[6] 17 20 27 9 28 18 79 4
169 4 169 1
Lengthening

[2] 29 4372

Lengthy

[1] 28 2

LES

[11] 16 20 16 22 22 10 25 7
25 10 25 14 27 12 80 7 80 8
90 22 114

LES's

[2] 80 9 114

Less

[18] 21 1 24 11 26 4 41 20
46 15 53 15 64 21 72 19 72
25 79 1 96 25 108 2 112 17
135 8 158 15 161 22 162 7
173 1

Lessen

[2] 37 2 59 1
Lessening
111 58 1
Let-down

[2] 80 14 114 1
Letter

{71 55 15 80 9 111 5 114 5
138 17 144 18 158
Letters

[6] 68 21 70 5 99 1 124 21
150 24 163 1

Letting

(1] 116 2

Level

[10] 17 6 19 20 19 23 119 4
119 11 124 13 179 13 179 13
183 21 197 2

Levels

(1] 121

Lewis

[7] 48 16 50 8 55 5 55 7 55
8 58 17 59

Liberty

[1} 95 1

Lies

[1] 165

Life

[10] 43 4 44 24 58 16 63 18
81 15 93 5 99 14 119 19 168
5 174

Lifestyle

[1] 118

Light

[1] 103 2

Lights

[1] 106 1

Likelihood

[1] 193 1

Likely

[7] 42 2 54 9 54 11 58 10
189 24 195 16 195 2
Likewise

[1] 19 2

Limbo

{11 109

Limit

[3] 6 9 14 16 40
Limitations

(1] 22

Limited

[1] 188

Limiting

{11 117 2

Limits

{4] 54 25 90 13 136 1 151
Lincoln

(881 111923519 16 17

14 43 22 43 25 44 3 44 7 44
17 46 1 46 10 46 18 47 5 47
12 51 3 56 8 56 10 56 15 56
21 69 19 74 5 80 15 86 9 89
20 89 21 90 2 90 10 90 13
90 16 93 9 94 9 95 2 97 24
98 4 98 22 108 24 114 25
116 21 117 2 117 5 117 7
117 19 119 19 126 16 127 6
131 5 132 2 138 8 139 14
141 5 141 13 144 14 146 1
146 3 147 6 147 15 148 16
159 16 160 20 162 7 162 19
162 23 164 2 167 3 168 19
175 15 176 3 176 19 178 1
178 4 178 8 178 9 178 14
178 17 178 19 178 24 179 3
179 22 180 5 180 8 180 10
180 21 182 21 182 24 193 14
201 1

Lincoln's

[10] 94 13 94 15 120 22 126
16 171 19 176 10 176 16 178
2 179 20 196
Lincoln-Lancaster

[6] 7 18 8 3 8 12 8 21 9 24
24

Linda

[11 201

Linderholm

[10] 38 6 38 10 38 10 39 3
65 13 66 2 82 5 82 10 170
14 200 1

Line

[30] 33 23 53 9 60 5 60 23
62 7 62 8 65 15 78 23 101
17 103 25 105 2 128 24 128
25 187 17 187 19 187 20 188
3188 15 188 16 191 2 191
17 192 13 192 17 194 7 194
9 194 10 194 10 194 25 195
1195

Line's

[1] 60

Linear

[13 11 2

Lines

{53 25 7 25 11 25 14 90 22
129

Link

(11 77

Links

[1] 11 2

Lisa

(1] 59 1

List

[11] 27 22 31 14 40 10 46 3
95 19 96 3 96 6 96 11 142 8
142 13 194

Listed

{121 55 17 73 15 79 18 84 16
85 22 91 17 96 21 139 25
140 2 141 22 168 8 185 2
Listen

(1} 174 1

Listened

{21 69 11 113 1

Listing

[3] 22 15 140 8 142 1
Lists

151 17 6 22 17 28 17 29 12
29 2

Literally

[4] 13 15 87 21 87 22 88
Litigating

[11 170

Live

[39] 43 10 44 18 48 17 48 23
55 8 55 9 60 8 61 10 61 19
73 11 75 9 78 3 86 8 89 14
90 12 93 7 95 5 96 20 97 12
106 5 113 5 113 8 115 14
116 24 128 15 134 2 137 7
141 11 148 17 151 24 155 10
162 25 168 4 174 3 178 17
181 11 181 13 181 25 198 1




23 55 8 55 9 60 8 61 10 61

19 73 11 75 9 78 3 86 8 89

14 90 12 93 7 95 5 96 20 97

12 106 5 113 5 113 8 115 14

116 24 128 15 134 2 137 7

141 11 148 17 151 24 155 10

162 25 168 4 174 3 178 17

11 181 13 181 25 198 1

red

[5] 55 10 63 17 68 13 77 8

86

Livelihood

[1] 92 1

Lives

[7] 72 5 81 2 81 10 81 14

113 11 152 23 162 2

Livestock

[4] 64 16 97 8 99 15 165
Living

[3] 43 545 1 81 1
Local

[15] 23 8 69 15 88 21 157 17
157 18 158 16 158 19 169 14
176 8 186 24 186 25 187 3
197 18 197 25 198 1
Locality
[1] 161
Locate
[1] 147
Located
[13] 30 9 55 18 58 14 59 14
63 2 63 8 74 18 81 11 98 14
107 9 109 11 137 10 163
Locates
[1] 65 1
Location
[11] 36 1 60 13 64 7 81 6 91
11 94 11 108 19 113 10 114
17 125 9 184 1
Locations
(2] 36 24 46

rkyer

; 96 4 96 4 96 10 96 11
o 19 96 20 99 23 100 3 100
16 101 23 102 1 102 6 102
15 102 19 102 1
Lockyers
{1} 96 1
Logic
[2] 81 17 135 2
Logical
(8] 54 13 69 21 81 18 94 11
109 21 141 14 177 2 177
Long-distance
[1] 178
Long~range
[6] 7 16 8 28 11 8 20 18 24
174
Long-term
[2] 51 6 52 1
Longitude
[1] 142 1
Look
[31] 14 9 14 21 18 23 29 1
30 15 34 9 40 25 43 20 48 4
56 23 56 25 65 10 65 19 110
4 110 10 112 13 112 16 116
6 116 9 124 3 129 7 129 10
129 21 148 2 150 15 151 12
153 4 160 17 184 16 194 20
197 1
Looked
[16] 11 23 12 4 12 7 12 8 15
20 18 9 18 20 19 1 20 22 21
13 32 17 57 16 145 3 151 14
151 14 167
" king

;12 13 12 20 12 22 16 4
1o 2118 219 4 19 6 19 21
21 25 22 13 24 4 24 20 26
20 28 6 2% 7 37 20 72 17 76
25 82 5 100 7 100 11 122 16
146 10 154 9 176 14 183 1
186 23 186 23 187 1 195 2
Looks

(3] 61 22 150 16 160 1
Loop

[1] 11 2

Lorraine

[4] 116 19 128 13 131 16 131
1

Lose

[6] 47 12 47 14 47 16 99 13
104 20 104 2
Lose-lose
[1] 104 2
Losers

{11 99 1
Losing

[1] 47 1
Losses

[1] 56 2
Lost

[1} 147
Lnnr‘:

Ll

[13] 144 11 149 4 155 6 155
9 155 10 159 17 160 3 161 5
161 11 161 24 162 4 162 9
162 1

Love

[2] 42 25 121 1

Loved

[1] 97 1

Low

[2] 22 6 130

Lower

{7] 20 25 29 19 33 23 80 10
87 2 95 3 114

Lowest

[2] 109 2 138 1

Lucky

[1] 145 2

[6] 133 20 133 22 137 1 137
6 141 20 142 1

Machinery

[1) 132 1
Magazines

[1] 45 1

Main

[3] 42 1 86 19 88 1
Maintain

[2] 49 10 124 1
Maintained

[11 6 1
Maintaining

[2] 54 24 56 1

Major

(8] 11 24 29 12 39 11 46 6
55 21 107 24 110 5 135
Majority

[3] 25 15 90 2 156 2
Malaysia

(1] 98

Managed

[2] 37 8 163 2
Management

[31 9 15 34 3 111 1
Manipulated

[1] 163 2

Manner

[2] 49 7 65

Map

[8] 64 5 125 9 137 11 141 21
164 21 165 4 184 6 186
Mapped

[3] 79 12 132 23 135 1
Maps

[4] 13 13 36 5 64 8 69
March

[3] 13 8 14 25 56 1

Mark

[5] 44 15 48 15 50 7 50 10
175

Market

[1] 129 2

Marking

[1] 164 2

Marleen

[6] 86 10 86 17 166 17 168 1
1e8 4 172

Married

[11 42 1

Martin

[4] 128 14 131 17 133 20 133
2

Marysville

[1] 140

Master

[1] 155 1

Match

[2] 196 19 196 2
Material

[1} 129 1

Materials

[1] 72 2

Math

[1] 152

Matrix

[1] 183 2

Matter

{12] 4 10 6 22 52 7 59 14 61
17 69 13 113 11 172 16 190
5 190 6 193 19 193 2
Matters

[11 4 1

Matthew

[1] 162 2
Maximumization

[1] 157 1

Mayor

[4] 13 21 94 10 172 4 180 1
McRoy

[13] 1 17 2 10 2 12 2 21 3
15 3 16 141 20 161 1 161 2
161 7 161 20 162 2 162
Meadow

(1] 137 1

Mean

[18] 32 18 56 21 68 22 123
19 124 17 144 6 151 25 160
13 161 22 167 4 179 15 187
12 188 10 189 19 190 21 191
14 191 18 193 1

Means

[3] 87 6 88 20 142

Meant

{1] 88

Measure

(1] 61

Measurements

[i] 41

Mechanical

[1] 59 2

Mechanism

(1] 123 2

Medcalf

11 11

Meet

[4] 4 14 15 3 147 8 199 1
Meeting

[24] 1219284114256
12 10 17 13 19 13 20 14 2
14 19 29 21 29 24 70 14 95
17 95 20 95 24 96 3 139 13
150 8 169 25 199 21 199 23
200 1

Meetings

[10] 4 12 9 12 9 14 10 6 10
8 15 10 15 12 41 6 69 10 69
1

Meets

i
[1] 46
Mega
[1] 160
Members
[28] 2 42469 6 18 42 20
42 21 50 9 59 7 68 11 70 3
70 15 70 21 73 9 78 1 78 5
78 13 89 13 90 8 93 16 105
24 113 1 116 21 122 20 134
3 137 3 144 3 162 18 168 1
Memo
[8] 28 15 28 17 28 20 29 25
30 13 30 15 31 3 37 1
Memorandum
[2] 37 5 39
Memory
[1] 142 1
Memos
[6] 10 19 10 21 28 13 28 16
36 19 66 1
Mentally
[1] 159 2
Mention
[6] 3 2529 15 80 23 92 17
148 4 159 1
Mentioned
[4] 13 2 27 18 76 17 186
Mere
[1]1 176 1
Merits
[1] 138 1
Message
[4] 37 19 117 2 120 11 122 1
Messenger
[11 197
Met
[1] 69 2
Mid
[3] 120 23 125 12 125 1
Middle
[74] 8 14 S 10 9 18 22 21 22
22 22 23 23 1 24 14 24 17
24 18 24 24 25 6 25 13 25
22 26 22 26 24 36 12 38 2
38 9 38 25 39 5 39 7 49 2
49 24 51 7 51 10 51 21 52
21 54 1 56 3 72 19 73 24 82
12 84 15 84 18 84 20 84 21
87 15 90 20 90 25 93 17 94
8 103 21 108 3 108 19 119
23 120 4 121 3 122 12 123 5
136 8 137 8 138 2 144 20
145 10 145 14 147 17 149 21
150 14 151 20 153 25 156 10
156 17 156 19 156 25 157 4
164 17 165 3 166 22 167 23
173 10 177 23 181 25 182
Midway
(2] 153 16 153 1
Might
[17] 31 8 31 9 32 6 32 23 35
11 38 6 53 15 60 24 85 21
100 1 108 19 113 6 148 5
186 24 192 21 192 25 198
Mike
{4] 61 21 96 17 96 18 151 2
Mile
[26] 7 20 25 20 25 20 31 5
41 12 41 24 43 2 46 5 46 6
46 25 53 15 62 11 63 3 63 9
65 15 101 10 108 2 135 22
136 1 152 17 153 1 177 20
181 8 181 20 181 21 188 2
Miles
[16] 17 21 18 12 18 13 18 14
18 16 18 16 28 18 46 24 53
20 71 18 88 14 94 19 135 24
136 2 145 23 157 1
Miller
[14] 68 10 73 7 77 24 78 1
78 3 78 4 82 3 82 4 82 13
82 16 82 20 83 22 85 21 86
Million
[41] 17 9 17 9 23 15 26 20
27 24 46 24 46 25 69 14 72




135 22 136 1 152 17 153 1
177 20 181 8 181 20 181 21
188 2
Miles
{16} 17 21 18 12 18 13 18 14
18 16 18 16 28 18 46 24 53
20 71 18 88 14 94 19 135 24
2 145 23 157 1
. ~ller
[14] 68 10 73 7 77 24 78 1
78 3 78 4 82 3 82 4 82 13
82 16 82 20 83 22 85 21 86
Million
[411 17 9 17 9 23 15 26 20
27 24 46 24 46 25 69 14 72
18 72 25 82 12 82 13 84 22
84 23 108 22 114 20 131 9
132 17 134 9 141 13 149 14
149 18 167 17 176 12 176 14
176 15 176 17 181 19 181 21
193 10 193 13 193 14 195 5
195 6 196 8 196 8 196 9 196
11 196 13 196 13 196 1
Millions
[1] 174
Mind
[3] 12 25 111 1 122 1
Mine
[1] 179 1
Minimization
[11 157
Minimize
[3] 17 19 26 5 29
Minimized
[1] 17 2
Minneapolis
[1] 164
Minor
{8] 19 17 24 21 27 8 29 11
39 11 63 6 85 16 95 1
Minute
40 2 95 9 95 10 152 5
4 193 1
roanutes
[6] 5 18 40 1 40 2 50 12 50
14 116
Misconception
[2] 174 13 178
Misconceptions
[2] 174 12 177 2
Mislead
[11 144
Miss
[1] 173 2
Misses
(1} 171 1
Mission
[1] 169 2
Missouri
[1] 45 2
Mitigate
[3] 32 233722371
Mitigated
[1] 33
Mitigates
(1] 35
Mobile
[1] 6 1
Mobility
(1] 12 2
Modeling
[3] 36 25 36 25 170 2
Modes
{11 16
* ines

180 2
moment
[1] 169 2
Monahan
(2] 137 13 137 1
Monetary
[1] 182 1

Money

[17] 42 22 43 14 43 18 52 2
52 5 134 10 149 16 149 17
154 21 167 10 176 1 182 16
182 19 193 4 193 24 196 19
197 1

Money's

[1] 149 1

Month

[1] 99

Months

{7] 14 12 30 3 87 16 87 17
87 17 99 6 182

MOPAC

1] 25 1

Morning

[2] 99 7 108 1

Most

[63] 13 11 21 6 22 24 24 24
27 6 27 17 27 18 32 16 42 2
42 15 46 5 46 8 46 8 47 19
49 10 56 11 58 10 58 20 73
20 73 22 78 24 81 2 85 2 87
2 87 12 90 25 91 18 92 15
97 6 102 23 113 12 113 18
120 18 132 19 132 20 132 21
134 19 135 6 135 1% 138 5
139 25 141 21 142 8 146 23
150 7 152 3 156 8 157 1 157
6 157 11 157 13 157 21 157
22 158 1 158 14 158 23 159
12 162 11 166 23 168 5 174
9 177 2 182 2

Mostly

[2] 48 2 184 2

Mother

[4] 45 7 62 21 162 24 163
Motion

1] 2 2

Motorists

[6] 78 25 107 7 107 19 113
19 132 20 1331

Move

{12] 64 7 65 23 66 2 66 18
96 2 104 14 104 16 107 17
134 15 146 7 177 8 178 1
Moved

[9] 44 21 60 11 60 23 61 16
61 22 65 17 66 10 97 10 104
1

Movement

[2] 60 15 61 1

Moving

[7] 47 11 63 20 64 21 67 22
132 13 173 3 173

Multi

[1] 157 2
Multimillionaire

[1] 152 2

Multiple

[6] 16 1 16 19 21 2 71 16
135 9 198 2
Multiple-use

[5] 16 1 16 19 22 9 27 11 71
1

Multiuse

[4] 12 6 25 1 53 9 157 2
Murder

[1] 129

Must

[5] 56 16 81 5 83 5 91 8 119
2

Mutual

[1} 132

Name

[23] 5 95 17 40 4 40 10 40
11 40 14 44 17 68 12 78 2
86 7 89 14 94 4 96 19 113 4
133 24 134 2 137 6 144 12
151 6 162 21 164 25 168 3
174

Name's

[1] 62 1

Named

[1] 120 1

Names

[2] 5 6 67 1

Naming

[11 179 1

National

[44] 23 12 23 13 45 10 55 17
73 15 74 4 79 18 79 20 80
11 80 16 91 12 91 15 91 20
92 3 92 10 117 3 117 11 119
4 119 5 120 7 120 7 123 11
125 1 126 18 139 15 140 7
142 2 142 7 143 8 143 22
156 1 158 18 158 20 163 25
164 11 168 8 168 17 170 1
170 3 170 8 183 24 184 12
184 16 185 1

Nationally

[1] 164

Native

[3] 22 18 26 3 71 2
Natural

[17] 34 1 44 1 45 16 79 14
83 19 98 4 98 18 100 20 113
25 114 7 115 1 118 24 135
18 138 9 156 21 160 12 161
1

Nature

[2] 56 19 161 2

Near

[16] 25 6 41 22 51 5 51 8 51
21 52 1 54 14 74 24 76 16
89 16 123 2 131 1 141 24
156 18 162 25 169
Near—term

[3] 51 5 51 6 52

Nearly

(1] 141

Neat

[2] 44 3 125

Nebraska

[381 1 9234741929 17
30 11 45 15 45 25 47 15 54
20 62 19 66 13 67 15 92 18
52 19 94 6 94 23 98 1 123
15 129 1 145 20 153 23 155
24 163 1 168 18 175 20 175
21 176 9 179 8 179 11 179
12 179 21 179 23 195 4 195
14 195 16 201 5 201 1
Nebraska's

[2] 45 12 45 1
Necessarily

[1] 18

Necessary

[1] 93 1

Need

[33] 4 13 20 12 29 1 38 21
44 9 63 13 65 18 66 1 67 10
81 13 89 24 96 16 105 10
116 5 116 9 124 23 129 3
129 6 130 7 146 2 153 6 167
16 167 16 170 22 172 20 178
4 180 16 180 22 181 2 183 3
197 16 199 8 199 1
Needed

[11] 39 13 56 24 57 21 94 12
122 21 122 22 135 4 136 16
190 9 190 10 194

Needs

[16] 12 22 40 21 44 4 56 9
56 17 57 15 57 21 58 4 100
25 130 11 147 8 153 1 171
20 171 25 178 14 199 1
Negative

[3] 138 9 138 12 163 1
Negatively

[3] 73 21 114 11 165
Negatives

[1] 157

Negotiate

[1] 187 2

Negotiation

(1] 125 2
Neighborhood

[1]1 89 1

Neighborhoods

[3] 12 15 89 23 93
Neighbors

[11] 42 15 42 23 64 23 67 21
68 4 69 23 74 6 77 16 110
13 115 18 164

Neil

[11 137

NEPA

[1] 170 2

Nervous

[2] 144 1 155 1

Net

[1] 39 1

Network

[11] 11 17 12 9 12 24 15 23
16 6 18 4 18 8 22 5 24 23
27 6 71 1

Neutral

[2] 80 8 114

Never

[6] 83 4 83 6 98 2 114 1 176
3194 1

Nevertheless

[2] 59 15 87 2

New

[10] 15 24 16 16 19 11 21 9
69 3 114 22 129 21 144 24
157 11 167 1

News

[S] 10 2 80 10 108 14 114 6
129

Newspaper

[1] 69

Newspapers

{11 45 1

Next

[74] 5 9 5 10 15 13 32 12 40
12 42 3 44 13 44 14 48 13
48 14 50 5 51 9 51 18 55 4
59 2 59 4 62 14 62 16 67 3
68 8 68 9 72 3 73 4 73 6 77
22 77 24 79 15 84 7 84 17
86 3 89 7 89 9 93 24 96 7
96 10 96 12 100 14 102 7
102 14 105 20 112 22 116 17
126 24 127 14 127 15 128 10
128 12 128 13 131 14 133 18
133 19 133 22 135 23 136 25
143 11 144 8 144 10 148 6
149 2 149 3 155 4 162 14
166 15 166 16 167 25 168 1
173 20 173 21 182 7 183 15
189 7 190 1 192 22 196 1
Nice

[3] 61 1 61 2 154
Nice-looking

[1] 154

Niece

[1] 154

Nightmare

[1] 136 1

Nine

[1} 28 1

No-brainer

(1] 152 1

No-build

[8] 18 22 19 16 20 13 21 25
166 25 166 25 167 1 172 1
Nobody

[4] 87 21 180 18 190 9 194 2
Nobody's

(1] 177 2

Noise

[23] 17 3 17 5 22 16 22 23
26 1 26 9 27 16 35 2 35 9
54 3 63 14 71 23 74 19 97 2
101 14 104 23 105 7 106 17
135 12 157 25 165 9 182 4
182




25 166 25 166 25 167 1 172
1
Nobody
[4] 87 21 180 18 190 9 194 2
Nobody's
[11 177 2
" ise
! ;17 317 522 16 22 23
6 1 26 9 27 16 35 2 35 9
54 3 63 14 71 23 74 19 97 2
101 14 104 23 105 7 106 17
135 12 157 25 165 9 182 4
182
Noises
[1] 100 2
Noisier
[2] 101 8 101
Nominate
(21 22122
Nomination
[21 2 20 74 1
Nominations
[11 3
Nonbel tway
[4] 18 19 19 24 20 11 21 2
Nonbinding
[1] 13 2
None
[6] 80 3 81 3 81 3 81 14 107
17 181 1
Nonhistoric
[1] 41
Norma
[4] 55 9 63 10 73 10 73 2
Normal
[4] 96 11 195 9 196 2 196
North
[12] 7 22 46 9 60 12 61 8 68
13 76 17 76 18 110 16 116
24 134 3 151 15 153 1
sth-south
53 14 167 3 178 10 180 1
Northwest
[1] 45 2
Note
[9] 26 4 29 19 30 4 30 18 46
21 47 14 48 3 95 25 145 1
Notebook
(1] 164
Noted
[1] 103 1
Notes
[5] 23 6 49 22 102 23 118 4
166 2
Nothing
(3] 43 17 70 12 84
Notice
[2] 67 9 83
Notification
[1] 191
Notify
[1] &4
November
(1] 13
NRD
[15] 29 19 32 1 32 3 32 7 32
739 17 80 6 80 8 80 12 95
3108 17 114 4 114 8 168 24
177 2
Number
[41] 7 14 7 24 8 8 19 24 28
15 28 17 28 20 29 10 29 12
29 25 30 3 30 14 30 15 35 6
39 9 45 14 49 14 57 18 88
E 39 15 91 2 92 19 101 7
10 114 16 119 2 119 2
120 13 120 14 125 11 135 4
135 16 157 24 158 22 178 1
178 6 188 17 188 18 189 23
189 23 190 2
Numbers
[4] 57 16 87 20 88 1 88

Numerous

[3] 91 14 183 25 184
Nursery

[11 78

Nuts

[1] 130

Oak

(1} 172 2

Objection

[2] 95 8 105 1
Objections

[1] 95

Objective

{21 33 21 126
Objectives

[1] 35

Observed

[1] 134 1

Obvious

[2] 46 1 177 1
Obviously

[4] 48 20 124 18 145 6 194
Occupation

[1] 186 1

Occupied

[2] 107 11 163 2

Occupy

[2] 184 18 185

Occur

{2} 61 15 107

Occurs

[3] 61 17 172 22 189 1
Offend

[1] 154 1

Offense

[1] 124 1

Offer

[2] 43 25 95 2

Office

[3] 4 21 57 4 58
Official

(1] 71 1

Officially

{1} 201 1

Officials

[6] 70 6 81 5 83 20 90 18 91
4198 1

Often

[1] 198 1

Okayed

[1] 153 1

Oklahoma

(1) 180 1

0ld

[14] 41 2 55 19 63 17 68 14
94 5 97 14 110 11 149 16
150 25 151 4 151 5 151 7
166 2 183

Older

(2] 42 7 166

Oldest

[3] 92 16 99 8 171 2
Omaha

[10} 56 25 93 8 93 11 130 13
130 14 130 17 132 2 167 18
173 6 180 2

Omaha's

{1} 131

Once

{12] 5 16 83 4 101 19 126 9
128 3 134 20 138 21 159 12
177 7 182 19 183 2 195
One

[113] 6 2 7 20 10 2 10 4 10
614 22 16 517 1 17 25 18
10 21 22 23 3 26 21 31 1 32
10 33 2 34 5 34 6 34 25 36
22 38 3 40 2 45 14 46 4 46

7 48 14 50 4 50 4 52 24 55
12 57 3 63 11 70 1 70 14 74
15 75 23 76 24 80 7 84 14
84 16 84 17 84 20 85 22 85
23 87 1 88 12 93 7 93 22
101 7 101 12 103 10 106 19
110 25 113 11 114 20 120 17
121 2 121 14 121 15 123 5
123 17 125 8 129 17 129 21
129 24 130 22 132 17 133 4
134 6 136 1 136 2 137 9 140
11 143 21 145 2 148 6 148
17 148 22 149 13 149 20 149
21 152 3 152 5 153 3 153 25
154 4 156 7 158 15 161 23
162 7 167 10 174 1 174 9
177 1 178 1 179 10 180 19
180 20 180 20 180 20 180 21
180 21 180 22 181 24 183 20
192 4 196 7 196 9 198 3 198
18 199 10 200 4 200

One's

{1] 154

One-half

[1] 135 2

One-mile

(11 136

Ones

[3] 29 11 100 1 152 1
Ongoing

[1] 117 1

Open

[15] 520 7 10 11 24 12 5 14
25 16 1 16 24 22 12 25 9 25
17 25 22 29 8 69 12 102 13
124

Operate

[2] 59 20 74

Operated

(11 78

Operating

[1] 411

Operation

[3] 64 11 64 18 165
Operations

[2] 61 6 61 1

Opinion

[5] 133 9 158 16 159 5 161 5
199 2

Opportunities

[7] 25 22 29 3 34 9 43 11 43
11 146 1 146 2
Opportunity

[20] 11 25 33 17 39 22 66 8
68 19 68 23 69 4 69 9 70 6
72 6 78 7 95 14 105 16 145
23 146 14 147 6 165 12 171
18 174 17 183 1

Opposed

[2] 123 24 142 1
Opposition

[1] 6 2

Optimization

(4] 122 16 157 7 159 6 160 1
Option

[15] 18 22 19 4 19 9 19 16
19 24 20 5 20 13 20 13 20
14 20 21 80 3 80 5 107 17
146 6 166 2

Options

{117 18 19 19 1 19 2 19 3 19
15 19 25 20 11 21 25 43 25
114 15 150

Oral

[1] 69 1

Orange

[2] 185 2 185

Order

[20] 26 292102 11 2 13
216218 415535767
28 21 53 16 53 17 54 23 95
9 174 6 189 18 194 3 200 1
Ordinances

[1] 37 1

Organization

[1] 98 2

Original

{71 98 14 100 3 100 4 102 2
142 24 144 2 166 1
Originally

[1] 84

Otherwise

[6] 6 21 56 24 62 1 83 7 194
6 198 1

Otley

[6] 155 8 162 17 166 16 166
18 166 18 167 2

Ought

[3] 167 18 177 12 192 2
Ourselves

(2] 2 10 112 1

Outcone

[2] 108 16 174 1
Outdated

[1] 146 2

Outlined

[3] 37 5 165 18 173 1
Outlines

[1] 184

Outright

[1] 111 1

Outside

[8] 565 24 90 12 98 5 113
8 116 25 177 4 183
Outward

[1] 56 1

Overall

[7] 17 8 20 5 20 9 24 3 24
15 24 25 148
Overburdened

[1] 146 2

Overlook

[1] 119 1

Overlooked

(1] 177 2

Overpass

[6] 33 17 104 10 104 10 136
11 153 18 165
Overpasses

[2] 52 23 53 1
Overwhelming

(13 101 1

Owen

[1] 137 1

Own

[19] 50 22 55 14 55 16 59 10
73 13 74 1 75 16 76 9 76 10
76 11 76 12 76 20 90 2 100
4 106 10 128 18 156 4 179
22 191

Owned

[3] 63 9 73 17 78
Owner

[2] 156 2 166 1
Owners

{10] 33 22 50 20 50 24 67 6
73 11 76 11 106 2 140 10
142 6 185 1

Owns

[4] 90 3 106 4 143 7 163

P.m.

{111 110 124215157 4
15 14 95 11 95 12 199 22
200 15 200 1

Pace

(1] 148 1

Packet

[1] 144 1

Page

[5] 72 18 103 7 136 5 161 2
184

Paid

[3] 78 19 87 16 113 1
Painful




4 15 14 95 11 95 12 199 22
200 15 200 1
Pace
[1} 146 1
Packet
[1] 144 1

e

72 18 103 7 136 5 161 2
184
Paid
[3]1 78 19 87 16 113 1
Painful
[1] 48 2
Painfully
[2] 45 20 180
PAL
[8] 117 4 117 15 117 25 119
23 121 7 122 19 126 25 168
1
PAL's
[1] 121
Palmer
111 50 2
Pants
(1] 129 1
Paper
[2] 139 4 139
Paragraph
{21 103 10 103 1
Parallel
{11 251
Parcel
[2] 163 20 164
Pardon
[1] 96
Parents
[5] 44 25 59 11 63 10 97 5
102
Parents'

67 25 68

'k
1:0] 19 6 19 9 19 12 19 13
201 20 8 199 3 199 5 199 6
199
Part
[38] 9 10 11 14 16 5 18 3 18
7 24 25 29 8 52 17 52 18 67
6 67 16 81 4 85 17 100 22
102 2 106 2 110 16 111 16
119 19 121 15 122 9 125 19
132 4 142 7 142 9 142 24
165 5 180 9 184 20 186 12
187 10 190 20 193 7 195 19
197 19 197 21 198 1 198 1
Participate
(4] 4 9 4 17 169 23 195 1
Participation
[5] 145 9 195 9 196 2 196 3
196 1
Particular
[7]1 23 10 27 ¢ 61 13 66 12
84 13 101 6 123 2
Particularly
(3] 156 1 185 16 186
Parties
[21 871671
Parts
{4] 17 25 119 2 120 2 180
Party
1y 170 1
Pass
[1] 173 1
Passed
110311

;sing

.i 46 10 105 3 105
Passion
{2] 42 25 103
Past
14] 63 21 91 22 99 13 128
Pastor

[1] 102 2

Pasture

[5] 42 8 91 19 101 12 151 14
165

Pastureland

[1] 100

Path

[1] 56

Paths

[1] 47 1

Patiently

{1} 69 1

Pattern

[1] 129

Patterns

[2] 12 13 24

Paul

[3] 137 2 144 11 149
Pave

[23 71 206 135

Paved

[15] 42 2 42 2 42 2 88 16
101 5 101 9 101 19 101 22
107 25 108 2 135 22 135 23
159 15 159 18 159 2
Pavement

[3] 101 8 101 14 181 1
Paving

[2] 24 12 101

Pay

[8] 47 6 70 8 87 8 125 5 127
24 176 21 181 6 190 1
Payback

[2] 87 13 88

Paying

[1] 194 1

Peaceful

(1] 98

Pearl

[1] 140

Peggy

[4] 59 5 62 17 68 9 68 1
Pent

[1] 51 1

Pent-up

[1} 511

Penterman

1] 96 2
Penterman/Hunt

{1y 137 1

People

[62] 10 4 10 5 30 9 31 14 35
4 40 5 42 4 42 18 42 24 43
9 49 23 50 21 53 22 57 4 62
2 648767 77 12 90 12 91
5 95 15 95 19 96 3 101 20
101 20 118 6 118 7 120 13
124 2 124 21 126 21 126 25
126 25 130 25 131 8 133 13
146 4 146 12 147 1 148 3
148 13 148 23 150 6 152 12
152 24 153 21 153 22 154 12
156 20 160 6 160 19 160 24
167 15 172 21 182 23 187 18
187 24 191 22 192 1 193 3
194 14 200 1

People's

[4] 58 15 77 6 92 1 92
Per

[7] 31 5 46 25 65 5 105 &
106 21 181 19 181 2
Perceived

(1] 180 2

Percent

f23] 22 8 27 8 30 24 71 4 87
2 87 11 87 23 88 7 158 15
161 23 174 13 176 5 176 6
176 7 176 7 176 11 176 14
193 7 193 11 193 12 185 6
195 11 196

Percentage

(1] 88 2

Performance

[1] 6 1

Perhaps

[9] 12 6 31 24 35 8 41 8 42
24 77 3 93 23 111 8 145 2
Period

[8] 15 5 15 6 112 19 128 4
138 19 163 22 196 12 196 1
Periodically

[11 124 2

Periods

(1] 87 1

Permanent

[1] 43 2

Permit

[11 6

Perplexing

[1] 58 1

Person

[5] 5 15 5 16 82 14 153 13
182 1

Personal

[6] 47 14 48 3 57 2 58 18
134 12 145 1
Personally

[3] 63 13 138 17 197
Persons

(11 5

Perspective

[2] 146 10 157 2
Pertain

(11 12 1

Pertains

[1] 114 1

Peter

(8] 92 8 105 22 112 24 116
18 116 23 121 1 122 9 127 2
Petersen

[9] 86 6 89 10 93 25 94 3 94
5 95 6 96 6 96 9 154
Ph.D.

[2] 155 18 162 2

Phase

[2] 20 20 176 2
Philosophy

{11 150 1

Phonetic

[1] 151

Photo

[1] 184

Phrase

[1] 123 2

Physical

[2] 68 20 186 1

Pick

[7}] 57 6 57 6 76 6 176 7 180
24 188 18 188 2

Picture

[5] 25 12 51 2 54 8 62 9 65
1

Pictures

[2] 21 19 63

Piece

[10] 36 22 69 3 125 25 125
25 126 2 158 25 165 17 175
7 191 5 192

Pillar

(1) 122 2
Pillar-to-post

(11 122 2

Pine

[8] 11 4 19 6 20 3 20 6 44
18 151 24 191 21 191 2
Pioneers

[6] 49 B 55 19 74 24 76 16
78 4 184 1

Place

(22] 32 13 34 12 41 25 44 3
44 3 44 4 48 23 56 6 56 10
70 22 93 4 98 25 119 17 119
18 126 11 142 2 151 1 168
13 171 2 175 4 189 24 201

Placed

[3] 44 21 109 16 114 1
Places

[34] 38 20 39 10 49 4 55 17
73 16 86 1 91 16 91 21 92 4
92 5 98 7 99 17 117 3 117 5
117 11 118 1 118 8 118 14
118 21 119 2 119 6 119 10
119 13 120 8 120 18 121 5
121 7 121 10 126 18 127 2
140 1 141 21 141 22 142

Placque

[2] 125 4 127 2

Plain

[2] 129 4 177 2

Plains

[2] 162 11 168 1

Plan

[86] 52 5 14 521 7 14 7 17
7197248284888 11
8 13 8 17 8 20 8229 9 9
10 10 12 10 24 11 1 11 6 11
11 11 14 11 15 12 3 13 6 13
9 14 7 15 21 16 14 17 18 18
23 18 24 19 3 21 7 22 13 23
14 23 25 24 5 25 24 26 25
27 2 47 9 51 16 56 22 66 7
70 25 73 19 78 12 80 2 81 7
81 12 81 24 86 14 86 21 106
15 107 16 109 6 109 12 109
20 134 23 136 4 136 6 137
24 138 1 138 3 138 14 146
13 147 17 147 18 156 9 157
6 160 22 163 6 180 10 186
22 188 4 190 3 190 17 191 5
191 24 193 25 194 1 194 23
198 1 198

Planned
(3] 19 8 98 20 157

Planning

(108) 7 157 258 98 18 9 2
9 8 9 2513 20 15 10 17 14
17 15 24 2 26 23 28 8 28 16
30 B 35 21 40 16 52 12 36

2 56 13 69 5 70 20 70 24
7112 72 11 73 18 75 3 75 4
78 9 78 10 80 18 80 18 81
20 81 21 86 12 86 14 88 25
89 2 85 4 90 1 90 18 90 18
93 15 93 16 94 9 96 24 99
21 106 13 106 13 109 3 109
4 109 17 109 18 109 18 111
17 114 24 114 24 115 7 117
8 117 13 117 16 117 19 117
21 119 24 119 24 128 20 128
21 130 9 131 21 131 22 132
24 132 25 134 6 134 16 136
23 137 22 139 10 141 15 143
20 146 10 152 8 152 12 156
12 156 24 159 3 163 2 163 3
164 10 165 13 165 14 166 20
166 21 168 22 169 16 171 16
172 3 172 4 172 18 173 9
174 17 173 13 180 17 184 5
186 22 180 12 194 6 197 2

Plans

[3] 24 6 34 3 146 1
Plant

[2] 102 12 182
Planters

(11 173

Platte

[6] 29 19 80 10 95 3 114 6
130 18 132

Play

[2] 146 16 198 1
Playing

[1} 110

Pleased

[1] 69 1

Plow

[1] 144 2

Plus

[4] 47 9 47 11 60 19 98
Pocket

{1] 94 2




Playing
[1] 110
Pleased
[1] 691
Plow
[1} 144 2
18
47 9 47 11 60 19 98
Pocket
[1] %4 2
Point
[37] 13 22 14 7 14 8 14 9 15
7 15 8 20 15 29 22 31 15 35
18 38 22 41 23 58 11 66 4
66 8 77 5 77 6 84 12 87 11
115 23 115 24 120 12 121 17
123 23 125 8 148 7 148 17
148 22 153 12 158 13 159 15
162 12 188 2 189 4 189 6
189 15 198
Pointed
[2] 38 12 157
Pointer
1] 153
Points
[8] 21 2 21 15 39 4 48 10 86
20 101 13 134 22 144 22 144
2
Policies
(11 178 1
Policy
[5] 39 16 139 4 139 9 158 19
170 2
Political
[3] 47 21 109 5 113 1
Politicians
(1] 47 2
Pond
{2} 102 10 177 2
Ponds
32 132 7 327 32 11 80
108 18 114 1
=Ip
[11 150 2
Population
[1] 146 2
Pork
[1] 130
Portable
(11 6 2
Portion
[3] 73 12 108 9 119
Portions
[51 7177228381282
Portray
(1] 43
Position
[8] 54 13 117 20 117 22 132
4 147 21 148 9 148 10 155 2
Possibility
[3] 74 22 76 5 107
Possible
[211 6 4 6 8 14 16 17 23 26
12 32 20 34 19 41 8 47 3 49
7 49 13 49 16 63 22 65 22
69 18 70 5 70 17 74 25 81 9
114 19 169 1
Possibly
[2] 75 24 181 2
Post
{1] 122 2
Potential
[20] 12 12 16 2 16 20 16 23
208 20 17 22 12 23 9 25 1
T 926 9 27 42711292
9332375 918 157 22
o
Potentially
{71 17 4 19 7 19 21 25 16 29
6 37 21 37 2
Potentials
(1] 186 2

S
Power
[5] 25 7 53 9 90 22 113 12
128 2
Practical
[3] 33 20 46 15 159 1
Prairie
[171 12 19 21 19 42 8 49 4
71 25 79 14 135 18 158 6
158 7 158 10 158 14 158 17
158 23 158 24 158 25 161 3
161 1
Prairies
{71 17 7 22 19 26 3 85 7 113
25 151 13 156
Preclude
[1] 198 1
Precludes
(1] 79 2
Preexisting
[2] 90 22 90 2
Prefer
[1] 311
Preference
[3] 122 12 122 19 133
Preferred
[3] 134 12 134 19 140 1
Preliminary
[3] 17 11 85 9 183 2
Preparation
[13 170 1
Prepare
[2] 74 7 84
Prepared
[4] 10 20 113 15 145 18 164
2

Preparing

{1] 171 1

Present

(111 112 1 24 2 5 4 13 4 14
416 9 7 51 11 78 16 94 16
119

Presentation

[7] 10 1 10 11 10 13 10 18
24 10 40 15 179 1
Presentations

{11 10 1

Presented

[8] 10 14 28 14 28 16 82 18
85 25 87 14 88 1 175
Presenting

[1]1 78 1

Presently

[2] 73 15 156 1

Presents

[1] 86 2

Preservable

(1] 118 1

Preservation .
[37] 43 20 74 4 74 5 80 16
89 18 92 6 92 25 100 9 100
10 111 23 112 10 115 2 117
1 117 4 123 15 124 21 127
21 127 23 128 7 139 16 140
11 141 8 145 16 164 1 164 1
164 12 168 13 168 15 168 17
168 18 168 21 170 7 170 8
171 20 171 25 187 9 187 1
Preserve

[14] 12 18 44 1 45 2 49 4 97
17 118 6 118 7 118 14 118
15 120 2 140 11 142 10 190
12 191 1

Preserved

(6] €5 24 59 18 118 15 126 4
126 5 169

Preserving

(8] 12 16 53 1 54 1 93 5 98
17 99 3 117 5 118
President

(2] 117 1 123 1

Prestage
(1] 40

Presumably

[2] 124 7 189 2
Pretty

[4] 95 15 148 19 150 7 172 1
Prevail

[1] 81 1
Prevent

[2] 119 25 126
Prevention

[1] 122 1
Previous

[3] 10 13 24 g 172 1
Previously

[1] 31
Prices

[2] 154 22 190 1
Primarily

[3] 107 11 124 24 179
Prioritize

[1] 196 1
Priority

[3] 52 8 175 23 189 1
Pristine

[1] 911
Private

[2] 25 17 74
Pro

[1] 44

Problen

[11] 40 8 46 16 52 14 53 23
53 24 67 20 95 17 104 15
122 15 135 20 192 1
Problems

[4] 46 3 63 15 93 12 94 1
Procedures

{11 4 1

Proceed

[3] 39 20 167 17 190
Proceeding

[4] 2 52 22 4 22 201
Proceedings

(4] 219314261
Process

[36] 13 3 30 12 32 10 34 2
35 21 37 7 51 15 67 1 67 5
67 7 67 9 67 15 67 17 69 7
69 15 70 1 70 23 78 14 81 4
123 4 126 5 134 10 134 14
136 20 140 21 141 10 157 7
160 16 169 19 169 21 169 24
186 12 191 18 194 19 195 23
197 1

Produce

[2] 147 11 147 1
Produces

{11 106 1

Production

{4] 73 21 131 10 132 22 158
Productive

[1] 12 1

Profession

[1] 102 2

rofessional

[7] 155 11 155 12 155 16 155
24 158 9 160 2 174
Professor

[1] 155 2

Profile

[1] 120 1

Program

[4] 34 24 127 4 127 4 196 2
Progress

[1] 93

Prohibit

{2} 112 15 187 2
Prohibition

[21 111 12 111 1
Prohibits

[1] 139

Project

[31] 17 8 43 O 43 10 54 4
54 5 61 15 68 21 87 25 88 8
91 9 139 1 139 6 168 25 169
18 170 13 175 11 175 14 175
16 176 14 177 13 179 14 179
24 193 10 194 11 194 21 195
2 196 15 197 24 198 4 198 &
198 1

Projected

[5] 38 2 82 7 82 12 82 13
109

Projections

[3] 72 24 82 9 182 1

Projector

[1] 103 1
Projects

[3] 12 2 171 4 194 2

Promote
[1] 107 2
Pronounce
{21 197 2 197

Pronounced

[1] 133 2
Proper

[3] 67 9 91 21 185

Properties

{421 21 18 23 10 24 15 29 7
41 9 6520 75 1 76 15 79 6
79 18 91 2 91 8 91 12 91 15
91 18 91 18 111 21 114 12
121 12 123 2 123 10 126 19
128 2 128 5 137 10 137 19
139 25 141 2 145 13 156 21
161 13 161 15 167 12 171 5
171 7 177 3 185 12 186 1
186 4 186 10 186 19 198 1
Property

[58]1 29 6 29 8 37 22 42 21
43 14 50 20 58 15 59 11 60
4 60 14 61 3 61 11 63 1 63
8 63 18 64 1 67 6 67 20 68
15 75 22 85 13 90 3 90 4 97
2 103 8 103 13 103 15 103
17 103 21 104 13 104 17 104
18 106 4 106 5 106 8§ 112 11
123 17 123 21 123 22 124 18
125 2 140 10 143 21 156 2
164 18 165 18 166 19 184 21
185 5 185 15 185 18 186 4
187 21 187 23 191 3 191 5
192 1 192

Property's

[1] 108

Proponent

[1] 167

Proposals

(1) 71

Proposed

[18] 52 5137 6321327
44 19 55 20 56 3 66 4 68 18
90 5 91 23 104 12 112 8 139
21 154 21 156 10 156 2
Pros

[11 30

Prospective

[1] 192 2

Protect

[10] 100 25 122 1 161 4 161
9 162 2 171 3 171 5 171 6
188 8 188 1

Protected

[3] 40 21 161 3 161 2
Protecting

[3] 12 17 93 2 98 1
Protection

[7] 52 19 91 17 112 7 161 14
165 11 189 1 193

Protections
(11 112
Protects

[11 107
Protest

(11 122
Protocol




14 165 11 189 1 193
Protections
[11 112
Protects
[1] 107
Protest

122

>tocol
[1] 3 2
Prove
[1] 199
Provide
[11] 15 1 16 7 16 16 21 4 24
22 25127 527 10 113 20
136 16 159
Provided
[4]1 72 21 92 14 138 18 186
Provides
[5]1 27 6 35 10 79 1 134 25
157 1
Providing
{71 11 18 11 20 15 23 15 24
19 17 25 21 157 1
Provision
{11 80
Prudent
[4] 112 13 139 8 198 17 199
Public
[51] 1 324 412 4 15 6 18
6257107168 18 10 8
199395989129 12 10
7 10 14 15 2 17 14 28 21 30
6 30 7 35 17 3% 18 39 20 39
23 56 13 57 4 65 21 67 16
68 23 69 13 72 7 90 17 117
20 128 20 131 22 132 25 138
18 166 20 169 25 183 15 187
6 187 15 197 18 199 23 200
2 200 6 201 2 201 1
Public's
]y 61

led

73
Punch
(1] 175 1
Purchased
[4] 45 5 46 13 102 8 140 2
Purchasing
(1] 64
Purpose
[7] 512 61 6 78 16 138 14
156 11 170 22 199 1
Purposefully
[1] 66 2
Pursue
[1) 145 2
Push
[2] 43 2 182 2
Pushing
(1} 67 2
Put
[37] 34 12 47 20 53 19 55 21
56 10 59 19 67 24 70 16 70
16 83 1 96 5 101 16 104 9
104 11 105 1 116 6 116 7
122 23 150 1 150 2 150 13
150 18 151 1 152 2 152 17
152 20 159 20 159 24 160 7
171 2 173 5 177 20 190 17
191 4 192 7 192 11 192 2
Putting
(1] 107 1

Quarter

[4] 41 23 62 11 65 15 188 2
Questioning

[1} 159 1

Questions

[83] 4 17 6 9 6 10 6 11 7 5
7 9 10 15 10 20 18 11 20 20
29 21 31 15 31 18 31 20 31
22 33 8 35 5 36 16 39 20 39
22 44 13 48 12 49 18 55 1
55 3 57 24 57 25 62 5 64 25
651 68 7 72 15 75 7 82 1
82 2 86 3 89 6 93 19 93 20
95 7 99 24 100 1 105 19 109
23 109 25 112 20 112 21 112
21 115 11 120 25 122 20 128
9 131 12 131 14 133 3 136
24 141 18 143 15 147 19 147
20 149 1 154 25 154 25 162
14 165 16 166 14 167 24 170
11 172 7 173 14 179 5 179 6
183 10 183 16 183 18 185 23
187 5 196 22 196 23 196 24
197 8 199 19 200

Quick

[6] 22 15 100 1 109 25 110
25 112 1 181 2

Quickly

[4] 27 4 28 13 152 7 190
Quiet

(2] 74 18 100 2

Quite

[7] 38 12 40 8 45 10 48 23
125 16 125 16 125 1

Quo

[1] 147 1

Quorum

[2] 215 41

Quote

[10] 45 25 47 3 47 21 47 25
71 11 73 2 93 9 103 10 111
5 139

Quoted

[2] 91 4 154 2

Quoting

[3] 136 4 138 3 139

‘alification
193
wualified
[1] 201
Qualify
[1] 71
Quality
{4] 58 16 71 25 93 5 160 2

R-0O-A-D

{1] 68 2

Radio

[1] 45 1

Raft

[1]1 18 2

Rain

[2] 108 17 108 1

Raise

[2] 97 10 132 1

Raised

{5] 33 10 35 5 131 1 168 7
187

Ramble

[1] 154

Ramp

[1] 153

Ran

[1} 58

Range

[6] 22 7 27 8 30 2 88 7 88
10 174

Ranging

[1] 46

Rate

[2] 106 23 132 1

Rated

{17 159

Rather

{91 11 5 19 7 28 20 50 18 54
17 109 5 128 10 189 9 195 1
Ratio

[5) 87 2 87 4 87 6 134 19
157 1

Ray

[3] 1 13 62 10 188 1

Re

[1] 44 2

Reach

[11 87 1

Read

[8] 4 4 58 40 17 55 15 69 2
69 4 138 17 144 2
Reading

[3] 3 24 45 13 197 1
Ready

[1] 54

Real

[12] 53 21 56 21 64 4 81 15
102 13 119 19 121 18 126 2
152 6 167 9 183 19 191 1
Realistic

[2] 54 8 80
Realistically

[11 180

Realities

[4] 80 24 118 11 118 14 177
Reality

[9] 71 6 118 20 119 1 119 14
121 14 121 21 122 25 124 12
182 1

Realize

[9] 50 2 61 14 63 14 94 4
100 17 101 7 134 11 143 25
181 1

Realized

[1] 167

Really

[30] 12 4 14 14 24 3 24 6 24
7 37 12 42 12 42 25 43 17
47 2 57 7 66 8 82 6 100 6
100 24 101 21 105 12 126 5
127 19 128 5 129 9 130 1
149 13 150 10 154 9 154 13
165 6 180 1 194 12 197 1
Realtime

[1] 81 1

Rear

(1] 10 2

Rearrange

[1] 96

Reason

[12] 42 23 45 9 55 11 60 20
62 1 62 4 82 20 83 2 83 7
85 18 141 23 159
Reasonable

[6] 51 10 57 13 57 13 111 12
112 13 198 1

Reasonably

[2] 139 17 139 2

Reasons

[12] 17 16 24 9 24 25 69 20
717 71 9 78 21 81 20 82 24
83 3 113 9 177 1

Receive

[2] 17 5 98

Received

(7} 23 3 23 20 31 3 125 10
164 10 170 6 170 1
Recent

[2] 70 24 134

Recently

[7] 21 6 40 20 55 16 71 1 79
24 91 4 169

Recess

[4] 95 12 200 4 200 5 200
Recessed

{11 200 1

Recitation

{11 9 2

Recognize

[9] 58 17 94 25 119 15 121 9
140 19 140 25 141 3 146 2
146

Recognized

[3] 6 4 92 9 164
Recognizes

[1] 89

Recommend

[5] 28 7 117 23 156 16 169
13 180

Recommendation

[27] 9 7 10 11 13 18 14 9 15
9 17 13 17 15 51 5 72 13 75
4 78 18 86 12 86 15 96 24
106 14 109 19 111 18 120 20
123 7 128 22 131 23 133 1
136 23 156 11 169 13 171 18
172

Recommendations

[23] 15 15 56 14 69 6 73 19
75 5 81 23 89 4 90 18 93 15
99 21 115 3 115 7 117 16
117 18 120 6 120 20 150 22
159 4 163 3 165 14 165 15
166 20 169

Recommended

[13] 9 18 13 22 24 10 26 22
26 23 28 8 82 22 83 2 108
25 109 6 113 16 133 5 134 2
Reconvene

(1] 95 1

Record

{81 7 12 69 13 71 10 144 13
165 25 187 17 188 3 192 1
Recorded

[3] 188 16 192 2 192
Recording

{11 192 2

Recreation

[1] 35 1

Recreational

[2] 35 10 53

Red

[2] 130 20 130 2

Reduce

[2] 16 10 16 1
Reduction

(2] 79 2 135

Referenced

[2] 83 3 111 2

Referred

(1] 137 1

Refine

{1} 189

Reflect

(8] 7198 4 8 13 8 22 117 6
118 2 119 7 126
Reflection

[2] 119 8 121 1

Refrain

[2] 6 561

Refresh

(1] 142 1

Refreshing

[1] 115 1

Regard

[3] 112 6 126 22 127
Regarding

[8] 74 16 85 25 108 10 163
12 164 5 170 17 171 19 187
Regardless

[4] 100 12 110 7 159 15 193
1

Regards

[2] 11 12 40 2

Regional

(1] 155 1

Register

[27] 23 12 23 13 55 17 73 16
74 8 79 18 79 20 91 12 91
15 91 20 92 3 92 10 119 5
123 17 126 19 126 20 142 7
143 8 143 22 150 25 164 13
168 ¢ 170 1 170 4 184 12
184 16 185 1

Registered

(4] 142 7 164 25 183 24 186
1

Registry




Regards
{21 11 12 40 2
Regional
[1] 155 1
Register
[27} 23 12 23 13 55 17 73 16
‘8 79 18 79 20 91 12 91
J1 20 92 3 92 10 119 5
123 17 126 19 126 20 142 7
143 8 143 22 150 25 164 13
168 8 170 1 170 4 184 12
184 16 185 1
Registered
[4] 142 7 164 25 183 24 186
1
Registry
[5] 123 11 123 12 123 25 124
17 150 1
Regular
[1] 152 2
Regulations
(1} 91
Reiterate
(2] 89 3 111
Relate
[2] 68 21 86 2
Related
[6] 42 17 80 25 81 1 86 18
50 3 163 2
Relates
[3] 83 17 110 25 143
Relation
[2] 60 3 60 1
Relatively
[3] 121 10 121 11 121 1
Relatives
(1] 115 1
Released
[4] 14 24 15 9 51 20 69
Relevant
12
ief
[8] 15 24 16 7 16 8 19 18 22
72422277711
Relieve
[3] 94 14 178 1 178
Relieving
[1] 138
Religiously
(1) 142 1
Relocate
[2] 62 2 63 1
Relocated
[2] 22 16 26
Relocating
[1] 61
Relocation
[7] 17 1 25 25 26 4 27 15 60
16 63 12 135 1
Relocations
[2] 22 21 71 2
Relying
[1] 49 2
Remain
(1] 63 1
Remained
(3] 80 8 97 21 114
Remaining
3] 158 10 161 10 1el1 2
Remains
{11 158 1
Remember
(3] 45 3 72 5 134 2
1ind
70 6 83 15 112 18 183 17
1yY 2
Reminded
[1} 99
Remnant
(1] 158
Remnants

(51 60 24 62 3 158 17 158
23 162 1

Remodeling

[11 182 1

Removal

[5] 20 4 21 17 21 18 60 18
79

Removed

[7] 20 11 61 3 61 6 126 19
127 25 158 3 166
Removing

[1] 135 1

Renovation

[1] 100

Repair

[1] 128 2

Repairs

(11 47

Repeating

(11 6

Repetitive

[1] 174 1

Replace

[2] 32 23 44 2
Replaced

[2] 109 15 166 1
Replacement

[1] 34 2

Replied

[1] 83

Report

[8] 52 4 71 13 82 22 83 5 83
21 164 8 164 12 165 2
Reports

[6] 158 69 1 6% 6 70 8 70
13 106 1

Represent

(5] 50 11 50 21 50 23 87 22
106

Representation

(2] 60 2 90
Representative

[1] 97
Representatives

(11 29 1

Represented

(11 &

Representing

[4] 59 9 90 11 144 13 162 2
Request

[2] 10 5 164 1
Requested

[11) 519 6 17 7 14 7 25 8 9
8 18 10 4 29 9 29 15 30 15
311

Requesting

(1] 30

Requests

{2] 31 3 83

Require

[12] 54 17 1 20 4 23 17 52
23 63 12 71 20 84 20 113 20
135 12 136 2 199 1
Required

[11] 4 12 21 17 22 16 28 10
30 1 32 22 36 13 37 16 132
20 136 15 191 1
Requirement

(11 4 1

Requirements

{3] 32 22 46 9 170 2
Requires

(101 27 14 28 1 79 3 84 25
85 1 24 19 138 8 139 6 139
16 198 2

Requiring

[1] 26

Research

(2] 124 3 164
Researched

[1] 170

Reserved

[1] 188

Reside

[2] 94 5 106 1
Residences

[6] 26 14 28 12 35 3 136 13
136 17 138 1

Resident

[2] 89 16 156
Residentia

[17] 17 2 21 9 22 21 26 4 26
7 31150 24 53 2 53 10 71
23 89 19 100 15 101 2 135
12 179 1 181 23 192 1
Residents

[6] 42 17 44 8 56 22 105 14
109 14 167

Resists

[1] 180 1

Resolved

[1] 63 1

Resource

[4] 34 2 49 11 124 14 160 1
Resources

[17) 12 20 45 16 49 6 49 15
80 11 93 3 114 7 117 18 132
3 138 10 156 21 158 19 161
17 169 4 170 3 171 22 180
Respect

[4] 157 16 174 22 174 23 175
1

Respectfully

[1] 83 2

Respects

[1] 167 2

Respond

(1] 111

Responded

{1] 163 1

Response

{1} 86 1
Responsibility

[1] 54 2

Responsible

[4] 118 5 118 19 120 1 176 1
Responsibly

{1} 118 1

Rest

[2] 81 1 176
Restrictions

(11 126 1

Result

[2] 9 14 60 1

Resulted

[1] 91

Retailers

{11 93 1

Retains

[1] 163 2

Retro

[1] 180 2

Return

[3] 69 22 87 22 87 2
Returned

(1] 70 1

Retzlaff

[54] 40 12 40 14 40 14 44 12
50 23 58 8 89 11 91 25 94 1
96 13 102 17 105 21 105 24
106 1 106 2 106 3 110 9 111
1 112 25 116 19 116 20 128
12 128 13 128 15 128 15 131
14 131 16 131 18 131 20 133
4 133 7 133 11 133 17 137
15 141 3 142 25 143 11 149
4 151 21 155 7 162 17 162
18 162 21 162 24 165 17 165
20 165 22 166 1 166 10 166
15 168 4 184 22 184 23 185
Retzlaff's

(1] 111

Retzlaffs

[1] 106 1

Revenue

[2] 47 4 47 1

Reverse

[2] 47 23 47 2

Review

[9] 11 10 23 8 23 24 31 24
68 22 68 25 69 7 70 19 157
Reviewed

[1] 72

Reviewing

[2] 106 12 134 2

Revised

[1] 10 1

Revising

[1] 51 1

Rewarding

{11 70 1

Rich

{1} 68 1

Rickertsen

[15) 73 7 77 25 86 5 86 7 86
8 86 10 89 7 166 17 168 2
168 3 168 4 172 15 173 15
173 17 173 1

Rid

(1] 54 2

Ride

[1] 101 2

Rides

[1] 98

Ridiculous

[3] 41 22 151 8 154

Rift

(11 64 2

Right-of-way

[10] 31 10 32 14 33 13 90 22
116 25 183 24 185 14 186 7
190 14 192 1

Rightly

[1] 147

Rise

[4] 29 7 37 9 37 11 39 1
Risen

[1] 119

Rises

{11 108 1

Risk

[1] 107

River

[2] 130 18 131

Road

(701 7 21 11 4 11 5 11 16 11
21 12 9 13 11 15 19 15 22
16 6 16 15 18 4 18 8 18 24
19 2 19 519 5 19 7 19 10
19 25 20 3 20 7 20 23 22 5
24 23 25 8 27 6 31 9 41 21
44 18 52 3 52 6 53 13 53 16
53 19 54 10 54 12 59 23 63
6 67 24 68 20 68 20 71 19
76 17 88 19 94 5 96 20 100
7 100 11 101 4 104 8 104 14
104 16 108 14 110 7 128 2
135 23 151 24 152 20 153 2
153 16 153 17 167 9 167 21
181 17 181 18 181 23 188 19
191 22 191 2

Roads

[47] 9 16 21 15 23 18 24 5
28 4 29 17 30 12 41 22 42 1
46 6 52 24 66 13 67 5 67 15
71 21 88 15 88 17 98 10 101
3 101 19 101 22 107 7 107
14 107 17 107 20 108 16 129
9 135 7 136 15 148 15 157
19 159 13 159 15 167 3 167
4 173 1 179 17 181 8 181 9
181 15 187 16 187 22 187 22
189 14 189 15 193 15 193 2
Roadway

{171 1% 12 23 22 24 8 32 20
32 21 34 20 63 20 71 6 91 6
104 6 108 3 177 17 177 22




107 7 107 14 107 17 107 20
108 16 129 9 135 7 136 15
148 15 157 19 159 13 159 15
167 3 167 4 173 1 179 17
181 8 181 9 181 15 187 16
187 22 187 22 189 14 189 15
193 15 193 2

dway

J 19 12 23 22 24 8 32 20
32 21 34 20 63 20 71 6 91 6
104 6 108 3 177 17 177 22
187 18 188 1 188 6 188 2

lRoadways
[3] 33 1 34 12 108
Robert

[5] 149 4 155 7 162 16 162
21 184 2

Rod

[4] 155 7 162 17 166 16 166
1

Roger

[1] 170 1
Role

[1] 146 1
Roll
[2] 32 3
Roller
[1] 81 1
Rollover
[1] 109
Room

(12] 5 6 5 15 5 25 10 22 15

14 73 11 80 25 81 14 90 12
134 11 140 17 199 2
Roots
[1] 97 2
Ross
1] 11
Route
{2047 11 18 13 19 13 23 14 &
14 10 14 22 15 24 16 16 16
16 23 17 16 17 21 20 18
12112 2222282211
25 10 24 11 24 23 25 6 25
13 25 15 25 16 25 23 26 12
26 22 26 24 27 3 27 10 27
13 27 25 28 18 28 25 29 8
30 9 30 23 38 2 38 14 391
39 139 2395396 397 39
8 46 22 49 25 50 3 55 25 56
8 57 6 57 6 57 15 57 17 58
9 58 22 65 16 65 23 66 3 66
7 66 9 66 12 66 23 67 19 69
18 701 70 3 70 9 71 3 71 3
71 8 71 24 72 11 73 20 73
23 73 23 74 13 75 21 78 6
78 11 78 20 78 20 78 23 79
17 79 22 80 2 80 7 80 20 81
18 81 22 82 23 84 24 86 19
86 24 87 15 87 16 87 17 90
20 90 21 90 21 90 24 90 25
91 1 91 6 93 17 106 16 107
3 107 9 107 15 108 19 111 6
113 16 113 18 114 2 114 11
114 15 115 3 116 1 116 8
117 24 117 24 119 21 119 24
120 9 120 23 121 3 121 13
121 15 121 19 121 20 122 12
122 14 122 14 123 1 123 2
125 12 129 2 130 7 133 10
134 13 134 17 134 21 135 3
136 7 138 1 138 4 138 6 138
6 138 11 138 23 138 24 139
12 139 20 140 19 143 3 145
8 145 10 145 14 151 20 153
11 156 7 156 10 156 17 156
19 156 25 157 4 157 11 157
13 157 21 158 11 158 21 159
12 160 11 160 18 163 5 163
S 164 20 166 22 167 8 167
167 23 169 & 169 9 169
172 6 172 12 172 19 173
8 173 10 178 15 181 25 182
4 182 5 184 9 184 16 184 17
185 15 185 20 188 9 188 25
189 16 193 1

Routes
(58] 5 22 7 6 13 1 13 15 14

17 14 22 17 24 22 1 22 20
23 17 23 19 23 22 26 6 26
11 26 15 27 12 27 23 28 25
30 7 32 9 34 25 38 3 38 23
46 8 66 18 71 17 73 24 84
15 84 22 85 4 85 13 86 25
87 13 90 5 94 25 95 5 114
21 115 14 116 § 124 7 124
15 133 6 134 7 135 10 136
14 138 9 138 11 156 7 156
18 157 5 157 15 163 7 164
21 172 13 186 9 198 22 198
24 19¢

Row

[2] 5 10 40

Roy

[3] 128 14 131 17 133 1
Ruin

[1] 56

Rule

[1] 200 1

Rules

[4] 121 9 191 15 196 1 198 1
Run

[8] 57 4 77 14 79 17 79 18
94 21 143 5 143 7 143 1
Running

[4] 11 2 59 24 148 6 176
Runs

[3] 74 13 164 16 172 2
Rural

[13] 12 15 71 21 74 19 74 23
97 20 98 11 99 4 99 11 104
4 106 24 114 13 135 7 170

Sacrifice

[1] 148

Sacrifices

{11 148 1

Safely

[2] 101 21 148 1

Safety

[2] 79 2 135

Sale

[1] 129 2

Saltillo

(6] 7 21 7 22 15 19 16 15 59
23 63

Sandpits

[1] 33 1

Sartore

[71 41 11 55 13 57 1 58 12
73 17 75 16 186
Sartore's

{1] 58

Satisfied

[2] 41 4 69 1

Save

[7] 31 17 31 20 61 9 62 2 68
1 68 2 68

Saving

11 19 1

Savings

{51 20 16 21 1 24 12 136 18
138

Saw

(1] 149 2

Scenic

(1] 56 1

Schedule

{21 31 21 34

Scheduled

[2] 6 25 104
Schleicher

[6] 77 25 86 6 89 10 89 12
89 14 93 2

School

[3) 79 9 113 23 135 1
Schools

{3] 21 10 97 24 176 2
Science

{11 155 1

Sciences

[11 155 2

Scientific

[1] 197 1

Scott

[4] 48 15 50 8 55 5 55
Scout

[1] 25 1

Scouting

[1] 34 2

Screen

[3] 21 18 25 5 149
Scrutinized

[2] 124 9 124 1

Se

[1] 65

Seal

[1] 201 1

Searches

[11 192 2

Searching

[1] 30 2

Seated

[1] 73 1

Second

[9] 2 23 2 25 82 14 87 10
114 16 115 24 153 3 154 8
175 1

Seconds

[1] 154 1

Section

[21] 23 7 54 24 60 5 60 5 60
22 62 8 71 21 87 19 103 22
112 9 135 7 139 2 139 3 139
4 139 15 152 19 183 16 186
11 186 16 186 16 186 2
Sections

(11 71 1

Secure

(1] 182 2

Securities

[11 174

Security

[1] 182 2

See

[34] 25 5 32 18 42 19 42 20
42 21 45 2 57 17 58 18 59
18 59 23 60 3 60 11 70 18
82 15 93 8 95 25 98 4 98 11
99 9 101 11 103 22 104 7
128 6 132 1 133 11 137 12
146 21 149 23 153 6 159 14
165 3 184 1 184 17 185 1
Seeing

[3] 36 6 60 2 121 2

Seek

[2] 146 23 146 2

Seem

[3] 82 17 147 10 173
Seemingly

(1] 60 1

Segments

[11 172 2

Select

[1] 90 2

Selected

{11] 9 19 38 14 57 22 70 10
71 3 107 3 111 7 140 18 145
14 172 20 182

Selecting

(37 78 15 98 19 107 1
Selection

[9] 51 7 60 370 1 70 4 78 6
94 7 94 8 141 10 144 2
Selections

[1] 95

Self

[2] 105 12 105 1
Self-serving

[2] 105 12 105 1

Sell

[9] 76 25 77 1 77 16 101 23
126 12 142 S 188 13 191 6
191 1

Seminar

{11 127

Send

[1] 120 1

Seng

[6] 1 17 3 17 3 18 125 7 125
8 125 1

Sense

[11] 31 7 56 11 64 1 68 20
108 1 133 15 151 2 151 20
152 3 177 2 178 1
Sensors

[1] 166

Sentence

(1] 115 2

Separate

[2] 180 15 186 1

Series

[2] 56 4 130

Serious

[3] 112 16 138 19 176 2
Serve

[10] 16 13 52 1 54 17 55 25
57 14 71 16 92 12 107 20
163 6 199 1

Served

[4] 44 7 168 19 168 23 169
Service

{4] 19 20 19 23 178 20 178 2
Serving

[2] 105 12 105 1
Session

[3] 6 13 187 6 200

Set

[10] 17 10 23 16 34 6 95 18
124 8 188 17 188 18 189 2
196 19 201

Setting

[3] 98 13 104 5 171
Settled

[5] 42 10 42 13 49 9 141 4
163 2

Settlement

[1] 142 2

Settlements

[1] 140 1

Seven

{12] 23 9 50 13 50 15 109 8
137 9 139 24 141 7 168 20
163 8 169 18 171 10 187
Seventeen

[11 121 2

Several

[15] 29 16 34 23 91 5 97 18
111 12 111 24 120 5 134 22
142 4 150 6 154 3 163 11
179 21 185 15 193
Severe

[1] 50 2

Severely

[1] 183

Shall

(1} 51

Share

[1] 195 1

Shed

[1] 166

Sheet

{11 s

Shift

[2] 104 4 104

Shirley

(2] 106 1 137 1

Shirts

{1] 129 1

Shocking

{11 45 2




S .

[1] 166 Simply (1] 22 1 [39] 6 3 31 17 44 14 48 13
Sheet [7] 35 18 35 19 38 20 43 2 Soft 50 5 55 4 62 15 68 8 73 5

- . A
Shift Sincerely Sold 14 105 20 112 22 112 22 116
(21 104 4 104 (2] 56 25 200 1 [1] 102 17 116 25 127 14 128 10 131
Shirley Single Sole 14 133 18 133 19 136 25 144

7106 1 137 1 [3] 138 17 153 5 175 (1) 78 1 8 144 10 149 2 154 8 155 4

.rts Sisters Solely 162 14 166 15 167 25 173 2
(1] 129 1 (11 97 [1] 113 1 Speakers
Shocking Site Solid [5] 510 6 596 16 139 3 186
[1] 45 2 [15] 25 19 41 13 41 16 45 10 [1] 56 2 .
Short 64 6 64 10 64 14 65 20 68 2 Solution Speaking

[13] 9 21 40 13 44 15 48 15
48 17 48 17 49 17 49 21 52
16 93 23 95 12 131 9 174
Short-range
[1] 174
Short-sighted
[1] 160 2
Short-term
[11 52 1
Shot
[4] 21 22 25 13 153 19 157 1
Show
[8] 43 11 59 22 65 16 84 2
86 23 137 11 140 1 164 2
Showed
[3] 20 2 64 5185 1
Shown
[71 7 6 26 9 43 12 61 8 108
12 184 11 188
Shows
[5] 21 21 25 14 87 1 87 10
137 1
SHPO
[1] 142 2
Shrinking
[2] 175 14 175 2
Shut
r1] 130 2

s»lings
_ 451
Side
{91 21 10 21 11 43 22 46 14
75 24 77 12 130 17 180 8
180 1
Sides
{3] 21 20 53 3 53 1
Sidewalks
[2] 31 12 46
Sierra
(1] 161 2
Sign
[41 5558 5 24 40
Sign-in
{11 5
Sign-up
[1] 40
Signal
[1] 66
Significance
[6] 42 6 98 16 123 21 140 2
158 20 163 2
Significant
[18] 12 19 20 5 28 11 59 13
59 18 88 3 88 11 88 12 120
4 125 18 137 9 137 19 138
10 140 12 142 22 145 7 164
15 164 1
Significantly
[4] 20 25 30 20 60 12 92
Signifies
1) 92
[« 10

106 7 106
~«los
[1] 137 1
Similar
(2] 69 25 141 2
Simple
(1] 12

134 19 135 19 139 7 139 8
142 3 151 2

Sites

[34] 12 17 41 22 41 25 42 6
43 3 63 11 73 22 79 14 83
19 121 2 121 7 125 9 125 12
125 14 132 23 135 18 137 12
138 10 140 8 140 12 151 16
169 5 169 9 171 3 171 4 171
8 171 11 183 23 183 24 184
1 186 24 187 1 187 2 187
Sits

[1] 41 2

Sitting

[2] 110 24 140 1
Situation

[7] 62 3 63 23 64 24 104 20
128 25 182 14 191

Six

[13] 18 25 19 7 19 21 20 2
20 6 25 20 27 8 27 15 31 9
46 22 94 19 117 9 134 1
Six-lane

(11 31

Sixth

[1] 48

Skip

[1] 166 2

Skirting

[1] 18

Slicing

(1] 121 1

Slightly

(11 10 1

Slim

[1] 116 1

Slough

[2] 25 10 53

Slow

[2] 132 11 173
Slow-moving

(1] 173

Slowly

[1] 101

SM

{11 199 1

Smack

[1] 192 1

Small

[4] 21 19 34 18 94 14 189 2
Smart

[2] 89 25 160 2

Smells

(1] 100 2

Smokestack

(1) 178 2

Smothering

[1] 45 2

So-called

[1] 125 1

Soaring

[11 47

Soccer

[1] 34 2

Social

{1] 20 2

Society

[2] 161 24 168 1
Socioeconomic

[11] 46 4 46 16 46 19 49 20
51 6 51 10 52 2 52 16 53 22
147 10 173

Solving

[11 94 1

Someday

(1] 112

Someone

[9] 43 2 43 15 57 7 76 25
125 10 172 17 173 22 187 7
187

Someplace

[3] 95 24 126 4 126
Sometime

(1] 171

Sometimes

[3] 137 14 149 5 176
Somewhere

[5] 35 11 54 14 62 12 153 14
173

Son

[2] 145 21 147 2

Sons
[2] 162 23 163 1

Soon
(3] 132 17 169 15 199

Sorry

[10] 47 24 83 15 120 15 127
16 130 16 143 20 144 6 153
3154 6 173 1

Sort

[1] 167

Sound

[2] 81 19 141 1
Soundness

[1] 89

Sounds

[4] 55 23 100 21 105 8 198

Source

{11 179

South

[97] 192253767197
209991811 2 11 4 11 4
1112 11 19 12 1 12 8 12 10
12 12 13 6 13 10 14 22 15
16 15 17 15 18 16 4 16 18
16 21 16 25 18 9 18 16 19
13 26 6 27 25 28 2 28 25 29
19 30 4 30 19 39 4 41 9 46
10 47 10 49 2 52 7 54 22 55
8 59 8 59 9 59 12 59 14 60
4 60 22 61 16 61 23 62 8 62
24 63 7 63 9 63 12 63 20 64
4 64 6 64 22 65 9 65 17 66
10 66 17 67 22 68 1 80 11
84 16 84 18 B4 19 84 19 84
24 85 3 89 16 94 15 95 1 95
2 95 3 104 14 104 16 114 7
144 19 147 18 148 21 180 15
189 7 189 17 189 17 190 9
190 11 193 18 196 20 198 23
158 25 199 1

Southeast

[2] 94 17 119

Space

[11] 11 24 12 5 16 2 16 24
22 12 25 9 25 17 25 22 29 8
33 19 189

Sparse

[1] 160 1

Speaker

[7] 6 1 40 6 73 18 86 11 96
17 105 13 189 1

Special
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117 9 118 9 118 9 128 17
129 8 134 14 141 7 148 19
163 11 168 20 169 18 172 2
174 13 175 25 176 13 177 18
179 22 180 10 181 1 181 16
183 7 189 23 190 10 190 11
190 16 195 21 196 1
Years'

[2] 51 19 53

Yesterday

[2] 4 21 130 1

You can't

{11 431

Young

[2] 145 21 147

Youth

r1] 102 1
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